CIGNA CORP Form DEFM14A October 28, 2015 Table of Contents

## **UNITED STATES**

### SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## **SCHEDULE 14A**

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the

**Securities Exchange Act of 1934** 

(Amendment No. )

Filed by the Registrant x

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "

Check the appropriate box:

- " Preliminary Proxy Statement
- " Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- x Definitive Proxy Statement
- " Definitive Additional Materials
- " Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12

**Cigna Corporation** 

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- x No fee required.
- " Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
  - (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
  - (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
  - (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
  - (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
  - (5) Total fee paid:
- " Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
- " Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
  - (1) Amount Previously Paid:
  - (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

- (3) Filing Party:
- (4) Date Filed:

October 28, 2015

### MERGER PROPOSAL YOUR VOTE IS VERY IMPORTANT

#### Dear Anthem, Inc. and Cigna Corporation Shareholders:

Anthem, Inc., referred to as Anthem, and Cigna Corporation, referred to as Cigna, have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 23, 2015, as it may be amended from time to time, referred to as the merger agreement, under which Anthem Merger Sub Corp., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem, will be merged with and into Cigna, referred to as the merger, and Cigna will continue as the initial surviving corporation, referred to as the initial surviving corporation, in the merger and a wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem. If certain tax opinions are delivered, immediately following the completion of the merger, the initial surviving corporation will be merged with and into Anthem, referred to as the second merger, and, together with the merger, the mergers, and Anthem will continue as the surviving corporation. If the merger is completed, Cigna shareholders will receive, in exchange for each share of Cigna common stock owned immediately prior to the merger, (1) 0.5152 of a share of Anthem common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and (2) \$103.40 in cash. This exchange ratio is fixed and will not be adjusted to reflect changes in Anthem s or Cigna s stock price. Based on the estimated number of shares of Anthem and Cigna common stock that will be outstanding immediately prior to the completion of the merger, it is expected that, immediately after completion of the merger and the related transactions described in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus, former Cigna shareholders will own approximately 33% of the outstanding shares of Anthem common stock. Shares of Anthem common stock are listed on the New York Stock Exchange, referred to as the NYSE, under the trading symbol ANTM, and shares of Cigna common stock are listed on the NYSE under the trading symbol CI.

Anthem and Cigna will each hold special meetings of their respective shareholders to vote on certain matters in connection with the proposed merger. At the Anthem special meeting, Anthem shareholders will be asked to vote on a proposal to approve the issuance of shares of Anthem common stock pursuant to the merger agreement, referred to as the share issuance . In addition, Anthem shareholders will be asked to vote on a proposal to approve the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting. At the Cigna special meeting, Cigna shareholders will be asked to vote on a proposal to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and on a proposal to approve the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and on a proposal to approve the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

The merger cannot be completed unless (1) Anthem shareholders approve the share issuance by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the Anthem special meeting in favor of the share issuance and (2) the Cigna shareholders adopt the merger agreement by the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares of Cigna common stock outstanding and entitled to vote upon adoption of the merger agreement at the Cigna special meeting. It is important that your shares be represented and voted regardless of the size of your holdings. Whether or not you plan to attend the Anthem special meeting or the Cigna special meeting, as applicable, we urge you to submit a proxy to have your shares voted in advance of the

Anthem special meeting or the Cigna special meeting, as applicable, by using one of the methods described in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement recommends that Anthem shareholders vote FOR the share issuance and FOR the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting. The Cigna board of directors unanimously recommends that Cigna shareholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement, FOR the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and FOR the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

The accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus provides important information regarding the Anthem special meeting and the Cigna special meeting and a detailed description of the merger agreement, the merger and the matters to be presented at the Anthem special meeting and the Cigna special meeting. We urge you to read the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus (and any documents incorporated by reference into the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus) carefully and in its entirety. Please pay particular attention to the section entitled <u>*Risk Factors*</u> beginning on page 67 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.

We hope to see you at the Anthem special meeting or the Cigna special meeting, as applicable, and look forward to the successful completion of the merger.

Sincerely,

/s/ Joseph R. Swedish	/s/ George A. Schaefer, Jr.	/s/ David M. Cordani	/s/ Isaiah Harris, Jr.
Joseph R. Swedish	George A. Schaefer, Jr.	David M. Cordani	Isaiah Harris, Jr.
President and Chief Executive	Chairman of the Board	President and Chief	Chairman of the
Officer		<b>Executive Officer</b>	Board
Anthem, Inc.	Anthem, Inc.	Cigna Corporation	Cigna Corporation
Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or			
disannroyed of the securities to be issued in connection with the transactions described in the accompanying			

disapproved of the securities to be issued in connection with the transactions described in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus or determined that the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus is accurate or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus is dated October 28, 2015, and is first being mailed to Anthem shareholders and Cigna shareholders on or about October 28, 2015.

## ANTHEM, INC.

### **120 Monument Circle**

## Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

## Notice of Special Meeting of Shareholders

## To be Held on Thursday, December 3, 2015

October 28, 2015

To the Shareholders of Anthem, Inc.:

A special meeting of shareholders of Anthem, Inc., an Indiana corporation, referred to as Anthem , will be held at 8:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on Thursday, December 3, 2015, at the Conrad Hotel at 50 West Washington Street, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204. At the special meeting, Anthem shareholders will be asked to approve the issuance of Anthem common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, to Cigna Corporation shareholders as part of the consideration in the merger, referred to as the merger , contemplated by the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 23, 2015, as it may be amended from time to time, referred to as the merger agreement , among Anthem, Anthem Merger Sub Corp., a Delaware corporation and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem, and Cigna Corporation, a copy of which is attached as **Annex A** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Such issuance is referred to as the share issuance . Anthem shareholders will also be asked to approve a proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the special meeting.

Anthem will transact no other business at the special meeting except such business as may properly be brought before the special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof. Please refer to the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus for further information with respect to the business to be transacted at the special meeting.

The Anthem board of directors has fixed October 22, 2015, as the Anthem record date for the special meeting. Only holders of record of Anthem common stock as of the close of business on the Anthem record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the special meeting and any adjournment or postponement thereof.

Attendance at the special meeting will be limited to Anthem shareholders as of the close of business on the Anthem record date and to guests of Anthem, as more fully described under the section entitled *Anthem Special Meeting Date, Time and Place* beginning on page 80 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus. You must have an admission ticket, as well as a form of government-issued photo identification, in order to be admitted to the Anthem special meeting. If you are an Anthem shareholder of record and received a printed copy of Anthem s proxy materials, you must bring the admission ticket portion of your proxy card to be admitted to the Anthem special meeting. If you are a beneficial owner and your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, you must request an admission ticket in advance by mailing a request, along with proof of your ownership of Anthem common stock as of the close of business on the Anthem record date of October 22, 2015, to Anthem Shareholder Services, 120 Monument Circle, Mail No. IN0102-B381, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204. Proof of ownership would be a bank or brokerage account statement in your name showing the number of shares of Anthem common stock held by you on the Anthem record date or a letter from your broker, bank or other nominee certifying the amount of your beneficial ownership interest as of the close of business on the Anthem record date.

Seating is limited, so we suggest that you arrive early. The doors will open at 7:30 a.m., Eastern Time.

Approval of the share issuance and approval of the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the special meeting requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the special meeting.

The Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement recommends that Anthem shareholders vote FOR the share issuance and FOR the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the Anthem special meeting.

Your vote is very important. Whether or not you expect to attend the special meeting in person, we urge you to submit a proxy as promptly as possible by (1) accessing the Internet website specified on your proxy card, (2) calling the toll-free number specified on your proxy card or (3) marking, signing, dating and returning the enclosed proxy card in the postage-paid envelope provided, so that your shares may be represented and voted at the special meeting. If your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, please follow the instructions on the voting instruction card furnished by such broker, bank or other nominee.

We urge you to read the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus, including all documents incorporated by reference into the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus, and its annexes carefully and in their entirety. In particular, see the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 67 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus. If you have any questions concerning the merger, the merger agreement, the share issuance, the special meeting or the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus, would like additional copies of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus or need help submitting a proxy to have your shares of Anthem common stock voted, please contact Anthem s proxy solicitor:

MacKenzie Partners, Inc.

105 Madison Avenue

New York, New York 10016

Telephone (Toll-Free): (800) 322-2885

Telephone (Collect): (212) 929-5500

Email: proxy@mackenziepartners.com

By Order of the Board of Directors,

/s/ Kathleen S. Kiefer

Kathleen S. Kiefer

Corporate Secretary

Table of Contents

# CIGNA CORPORATION

900 Cottage Grove Road

**Bloomfield, Connecticut 06002** 

Notice of Special Meeting of Shareholders

## To be Held on Thursday, December 3, 2015

October 28, 2015

Date and Time: Thursday, December 3, 2015, at 9:00 a.m. Eastern Time (8:00 a.m. Central Time)

Place: Hyatt Regency O Hare at 9300 Bryn Mawr Avenue, Rosemont, Illinois 60018

**Items of Business:** 

To consider and vote on a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 23, 2015 (as it may be amended from time to time, the merger agreement ), among Anthem, Inc., an Indiana corporation ( Anthem ), Anthem Merger Sub Corp., a Delaware corporation ( Merger Sub ), and Cigna Corporation, a Delaware corporation ( Cigna ), a copy of which is attached as **Annex A** to the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice;

To consider and vote on a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger; and

To consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement. **Record Date**: October 22, 2015. Only Cigna shareholders of record at the close of business on the record date are entitled to receive this notice and vote at the meeting and any adjournment or postponement of the meeting.

A list of shareholders of record entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting will be made available for a period of at least ten days prior to the date of the Cigna special meeting at our executive offices and principal place of business at 900 Cottage Grove Road, Bloomfield, Connecticut for examination by Cigna shareholders during ordinary business

hours. A Cigna shareholder desiring to examine the list should contact Cigna s Shareholder Services at Two Liberty Place, 5th Floor, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550 or by phone at (215) 761-3516, to make necessary arrangements. The list will also be available at the Cigna special meeting for examination by Cigna shareholders present at the Cigna special meeting.

**Proxy Voting**: Your vote is very important, regardless of the number of shares you own. We urge you to promptly vote by telephone, by using the Internet, or, if you received a proxy card or instruction form, by completing, dating, signing and returning it by mail.

At a meeting on July 23, 2015, the Cigna board of directors unanimously (1) approved the merger agreement, (2) declared that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interests of Cigna and its shareholders, (3) directed that the merger agreement be submitted to Cigna

shareholders for their adoption, (4) recommended that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement and (5) further resolved that it recommend to the shareholders of Cigna that they approve a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement pursuant to already existing contractual obligations of Cigna (as such obligations may be amended consistent with the terms of the merger agreement).

The Cigna board of directors unanimously recommends that Cigna shareholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement, FOR the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and FOR the approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

The joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the annexes, contains further information with respect to the business to be transacted at the Cigna special meeting. We urge you to read the joint proxy statement/prospectus, including any documents incorporated by reference, and the annexes carefully and in their entirety. Cigna will transact no other business at the Cigna special meeting except such business as may properly be brought before the Cigna special meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof. Please refer to the joint proxy statement/prospectus of which this notice forms a part for further information with respect to the business to be transacted at the Cigna special meeting.

If you have any questions concerning the merger, the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, the proposal to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger or the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement, or if you would like additional copies of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus or need help submitting a proxy to have your shares of Cigna common stock voted, please contact Cigna s proxy solicitor:

Innisfree M&A Incorporated

501 Madison Avenue, 20th Floor

New York, New York 10022

Shareholders May Call Toll-Free: (877) 456-3510

Banks & Brokers May Call Collect: (212) 750-5833

By order of the Board of Directors,

/s/ Neil Boyden Tanner

Neil Boyden Tanner

Corporate Secretary

## **ADDITIONAL INFORMATION**

The accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus incorporates important business and financial information about Anthem and Cigna from documents that are not included in or delivered with the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus. This information is available to you without charge upon your written or oral request. You can obtain documents incorporated by reference into the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus (other than certain exhibits or schedules to these documents) by requesting them in writing, via email or by telephone from Anthem or Cigna at the following addresses and telephone numbers:

Anthem, Inc.	Cigna Corporation
120 Monument Circle	Two Liberty Place, 5th Floor
Mail No. IN0102-B381	1601 Chestnut Street
Indianapolis, Indiana 46204	Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550
Attention: Shareholder Services	Attention: Shareholder Services
Email: shareholder.services@anthem.com	Email: shareholderservices@cigna.com

Telephone: (800) 985-0999

Telephone: (215) 761-3516

In addition, if you have questions about the share issuance, the mergers or the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus, would like additional copies of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus or need to obtain proxy cards or other information related to the proxy solicitation, please contact MacKenzie Partners, Inc., Anthem s proxy solicitor, toll-free at (800) 322-2885 or collect at (212) 929-5500, or Innisfree M&A Incorporated, Cigna s proxy solicitor, toll-free at (877) 456-3510, and which banks, brokers and other nominees may call collect at (212) 750-5833. You will not be charged for any of these documents that you request.

If you would like to request documents, please do so no later than five business days before the date of the Anthem special meeting of shareholders (which is November 25, 2015) or five business days before the date of the Cigna special meeting of shareholders (which is November 25, 2015), to receive them before the respective special meeting.

See the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 241 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus for further information.

### ABOUT THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS

This joint proxy statement/prospectus, which forms part of a registration statement on Form S-4 filed by Anthem with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, constitutes a prospectus of Anthem under Section 5 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, with respect to the shares of Anthem common stock to be issued to Cigna shareholders as consideration in the merger. This joint proxy statement/prospectus also constitutes a joint proxy statement for both Anthem and Cigna under Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. In addition, it constitutes a notice of meeting with respect to the Anthem special meeting and a notice of meeting with respect to the Cigna special meeting.

Anthem and Cigna have not authorized anyone to give you any information other than the information contained in or incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Anthem and Cigna take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurances as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. No one has been authorized to provide you with information that is different from that contained in, or incorporated by reference into, this joint proxy statement/prospectus. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is dated October 28, 2015. You should not assume that the information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is accurate as of any date other than that date. You should not assume that the information incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date of such information. Neither our mailing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to Anthem shareholders or Cigna shareholders nor the issuance by Anthem of shares of Anthem common stock pursuant to the merger agreement will create any implication to the contrary.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus shall not constitute an offer to sell, or the solicitation of an offer to buy, any securities, or the solicitation of a proxy, in any jurisdiction to or from any person to whom it is unlawful to make any such offer or solicitation. Information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus regarding Anthem has been provided by Anthem and information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus regarding Cigna has been provided by Cigna.

Unless otherwise indicated or as the context otherwise requires, all references in this joint proxy statement/prospectus to:

Anthem refer to Anthem, Inc., an Indiana corporation;

Anthem articles of incorporation refer to the Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Anthem, as amended effective December 2, 2014;

Anthem by-laws refer to the By-laws of Anthem, as amended July 23, 2015;

Anthem common stock refer to Anthem common stock, par value \$0.01 per share;

Anthem financial advisors refer to UBS and Credit Suisse;

Anthem record date refer, as to the Anthem shareholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Anthem special meeting, to the close of business on October 22, 2015;

Anthem stock value refer to the average of the volume weighted average price per share of Anthem common stock on the NYSE on each of the five consecutive trading days ending with the second complete trading day immediately prior to the closing date of the merger;

cash consideration refer to the cash portion of the merger consideration to be received by Cigna shareholders in the merger, equal to \$103.40 in cash per share of Cigna common stock, without interest;

Cigna refer to Cigna Corporation, a Delaware corporation;

Cigna by-laws refer to the By-Laws of Cigna, as last amended and restated December 6, 2012;

Cigna certificate of incorporation refer to the Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Cigna, as last amended October 28, 2011;

Cigna common stock refer to Cigna common stock, par value \$0.25 per share;

Cigna s financial advisor refer to Morgan Stanley;

Cigna record date refer, as to the Cigna shareholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Cigna special meeting, to the close of business on October 22, 2015;

Cigna stock plan refer to the obligations of Cigna under all plans and agreements pursuant to which a Cigna stock option or other stock award has been issued or deferred;

Computershare refer to Computershare Inc.;

Credit Suisse refer to Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC;

DGCL refer to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware;

DOJ refer to the U.S. Department of Justice;

equity award exchange ratio refer to the sum of (1) the stock consideration plus (2) the quotient of (A) the cash consideration divided by (B) the Anthem stock value;

Exchange Act refer to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended;

exchange ratio refer to 0.5152 of a share of Anthem common stock per share of Cigna common stock;

Fidelity refer to Fidelity Stock Plan Services, LLC;

FTC refer to the U.S. Federal Trade Commission;

GAAP refer to U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles;

HSR or HSR Act refer to the U.S. Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended;

IBCL refer to the Indiana Business Corporation Law;

initial surviving corporation refer to Cigna as the surviving entity following the merger;

merger refer to the merger of Merger Sub with and into Cigna; as a result of the merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub will cease, and Cigna will continue as the initial surviving corporation in the merger and a wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem;

mergers refer to the merger together with the second merger;

merger agreement refer to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 23, 2015, as it may be amended from time to time, among Anthem, Merger Sub and Cigna, a copy of which is attached as **Annex A** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus;

merger consideration refer to the consideration, per share of Cigna common stock, to be received by Cigna shareholders in the merger, consisting of (1) 0.5152 shares of Anthem common stock and (2) \$103.40 in cash, without interest;

Merger Sub refer to Anthem Merger Sub Corp., a Delaware corporation and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem;

Morgan Stanley refer to Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC;

NYSE refer to the New York Stock Exchange;

SEC refer to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission;

second merger refer to the merger of the initial surviving corporation with and into Anthem, with Anthem continuing as the surviving corporation pursuant to the second merger agreement;

second merger agreement refer to the agreement and plan of merger related to the second merger to be entered into by and between Cigna and Anthem, the form of which is attached as Exhibit A to the merger agreement;

Securities Act refer to the Securities Act of 1933, as amended;

share issuance refer to the issuance of Anthem common stock to Cigna shareholders as stock consideration in the merger contemplated by the merger agreement;

stock consideration refer to the stock portion of the merger consideration to be received by Cigna shareholders in the merger, equal to 0.5152 shares of Anthem common stock, per share of Cigna common stock;

surviving corporation refer to Anthem as the surviving entity following the second merger;

surviving entity refer to the initial surviving corporation until such time that the second merger occurs, in which case the surviving entity means the surviving corporation; and

UBS refer to UBS Securities LLC.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Questions and Answers	1
Summary	16
The Companies	16
The Mergers and the Merger Agreement	17
What Cigna Shareholders Will Receive in the Merger	18
Anthem Special Meeting	18
Cigna Special Meeting	19
Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors	21
Recommendations of the Cigna Board of Directors	21
Opinions of Anthem s Financial Advisors	22
Opinion of Cigna s Financial Advisor	22
Financing of the Merger	23
Board of Directors and Certain Officers of Anthem Following the Merger	24
Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger	24
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger	25
Accounting Treatment	25
Treatment of Cigna Equity Awards	25
Listing of Shares of Anthem Common Stock and Delisting and Deregistration of Cigna Common Stock	26
Litigation Relating to the Merger	27
No Solicitation of Alternative Transactions	27
Completion of the Merger is Subject to Certain Conditions	28
Termination of the Merger Agreement	30
Termination Fees	31
Comparison of Shareholders Rights	34
Appraisal Rights	34
Selected Historical Consolidated Financial Data of Anthem	35
Selected Historical Consolidated Financial Data of Cigna	37
Anthem Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Data	38
Comparative Historical and Unaudited Pro Forma Per Share Data	59
Comparative Per Share Market Price and Dividend Information	61
Cautionary Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	64
Risk Factors	67
The Companies	78

Anthem Special Meeting	80
Date, Time and Place	80
Purpose	81

i

	Page
Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors	81
Anthem Record Date: Outstanding Shares; Shareholders Entitled to Vote	81
Quorum	81
Required Vote	82
Share Ownership of and Voting by Anthem Directors and Executive Officers	82
Voting of Shares	82
Revocability of Proxies; Changing Your Vote	84
Solicitation of Proxies: Expenses of Solicitation	84
Householding	84
Adjournment	84
Tabulation of Votes; Results	85
Confidentiality of Votes	85
Other Information	85
Assistance	85
Cigna Special Meeting	86
Date, Time and Place	86
Purpose	86
Recommendations of the Cigna Board of Directors	87
Cigna Record Date: Outstanding Shares: Shareholders Entitled to Vote	87
Quorum	88
Required Vote	88
Failure to Vote, Broker Non-Votes and Abstentions	88
Voting of Cigna Shares Owned as a Record Holder	89
Shares held by Fidelity in an employee stock account	89
Voting of Cigna Shares Held in the Cigna Stock Fund of the Cigna 401(k) Plan	89
Voting of Cigna Shares Held in Street Name	90
Revocability of Proxies; Changing Your Vote	90
How Proxies are Counted	91
Solicitation of Proxies; Expenses of Solicitation	91
Householding	92
Adjournment	92
Tabulation of Votes; Results	92
Confidentiality of Votes	92
Other Information	92
Assistance	93
Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger	
Agreement	94
Table of Contents	21

General
Background of the Merger

ii

Anthem s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors	<b>Page</b> 116
Cigna s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Cigna Board of Directors	121
Opinions of Anthem s Financial Advisors	126
Opinion of Cigna s Financial Advisor	145
Anthem Unaudited Prospective Financial Information	157
Cigna Unaudited Prospective Financial Information	159
Financing of the Merger	161
Interests of Certain Cigna Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger	164
Board of Directors and Certain Officers of Anthem Following the Merger	169
Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger	170
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger	172
Accounting Treatment	176
Treatment of Cigna Equity Awards	176
Dividends	177
Listing of Shares of Anthem Common Stock and Delisting and Deregistration of Cigna Common Stock	178
Appraisal Rights	178
Combined Company Headquarters	179
Litigation Relating to the Merger	179
The Merger Agreement	180
Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement	180
Terms of the Mergers	180
Closing of the Mergers; Effective Time of the Mergers	181
Certificate of Incorporation; Bylaws; Directors and Officers	181
Merger Consideration	181
Cigna Stock Options and Other Stock Awards	182
Certain Adjustments	184
Corporate Governance	184
Exchange of Certificates	185
Representations and Warranties	187
Material Adverse Effect	188
Conduct of Business	190
No Solicitation of Alternative Transactions	194
Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors and the Cigna Board of Directors	196
Efforts to Obtain Required Shareholder Votes	197
Efforts to Complete the Mergers	198
Employee Matters	200

Indemnification and Insurance
Financing

	Page
Other Covenants and Agreements	202
Conditions to the Merger	202
Termination of the Merger Agreement	204
Fees and Expenses	206
No Third Party Beneficiaries	208
Governing Law	208
Amendments, Extensions and Waivers	209
Specific Performance	209
Second Merger Agreement	209
Anthem Proposal II: Adjournment of Anthem Special Meeting	210
Cigna Proposal II: Non-Binding, Advisory Vote on Compensation	211
Cigna Proposal III: Adjournment of Cigna Special Meeting	212
Description of Anthem s Capital Stock	213
Comparison of Shareholders Rights	218
Appraisal Rights	233
Legal Matters	238
Experts	239
Future Shareholder Proposals	240
Where You Can Find More Information	241

# <u>ANNEXES</u>

Annex A:	Merger Agreement
Annex B:	Opinion of UBS
Annex C:	Opinion of Credit Suisse
Annex D:	Opinion of Morgan Stanley
<u>Annex E:</u>	Section 262 of the DGCL

iv

### **QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS**

The following questions and answers are intended to address briefly some commonly asked questions regarding the merger, share issuance and matters to be addressed at the special meetings. These questions and answers may not address all questions that may be important to Anthem shareholders and Cigna shareholders. To better understand these matters, and for a description of the legal terms governing the merger and share issuance, you should carefully read this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the attached annexes, as well as the documents that have been incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Q: Why am I receiving this joint proxy statement/prospectus?

A: Anthem and Cigna have agreed to a merger, pursuant to which Cigna will become a wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem and will no longer be a publicly held corporation. If the merger is completed, each share of Cigna common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger (other than (1) treasury shares held by Cigna, (2) shares of Cigna common stock beneficially owned by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares of Cigna common stock that are owned by Cigna shareholders who have not voted in favor of the merger and who have properly demanded in writing appraisal for such shares pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL and (4) shares of Cigna common stock subject to Cigna restricted stock awards) will automatically be converted into the right to receive (x) \$103.40 in cash, without interest, and (y) 0.5152 shares of Anthem common stock. In order to complete the merger, among other conditions as described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, Anthem shareholders must approve the share issuance to Cigna shareholders in the merger, and Cigna shareholder approval necessary to approve the share issuance and to approve the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

Cigna is holding a special meeting of shareholders to obtain the shareholder approval necessary to adopt the merger agreement. In addition, Cigna shareholders will also be asked to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and to approve the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting. Cigna s named executive officers are identified under the section entitled *Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Interests of Certain Cigna Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 164 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.* 

This joint proxy statement/prospectus serves as both a joint proxy statement of Anthem and Cigna and a prospectus of Anthem in connection with the merger.

Your vote is very important. We encourage you to submit a proxy to have your shares of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock voted as soon as possible.

# Q: What will Cigna shareholders receive in the merger?

A: If the merger is completed, each share of Cigna common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger (other than (1) treasury shares held by Cigna, (2) shares of Cigna common stock beneficially owned by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares of Cigna common stock that are owned by Cigna shareholders who have not voted in favor of the merger and who have properly demanded in writing appraisal for such shares pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL

1

and (4) shares of Cigna common stock subject to Cigna restricted stock awards) will automatically be converted into the right to receive (x) 103.40 in cash, without interest, and (y) 0.5152 shares of Anthem common stock. No fractional shares of Anthem common stock will be issued in the merger, and Cigna shareholders will receive cash in lieu of any fractional shares.

Based on the unaffected closing price per share of Anthem common stock on the NYSE on May 28, 2015, which was the last trading day prior to public rumors that Humana Inc. was exploring a sale, the merger consideration represented approximately \$188.01 in value per share of Cigna common stock. Based on the closing price per share of Anthem common stock on the NYSE on October 22, 2015, the most recent practicable trading day prior to the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the merger consideration represented approximately \$175.22 in value for each share of Cigna common stock. Because Anthem will issue a fixed number of shares of Anthem common stock in exchange for each share of Cigna common stock, the value of the merger consideration that Cigna shareholders will receive in the merger will depend on the market price of shares of Anthem common stock at the time the merger is completed. As a result, the value of the merger consideration that Cigna shareholders will receive upon completion of the merger could be greater than, less than or the same as the value of the merger consideration on the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus or at the time of the Anthem or Cigna special meetings.

## Q: What happens if the merger is not completed?

A: If the merger is not completed for any reason, Cigna shareholders will not receive any consideration for their shares of Cigna common stock, and Cigna will remain an independent public company with Cigna common stock being traded on the NYSE.

### Q: If I am a Cigna shareholder, how will I receive the merger consideration to which I am entitled?

A: After receiving the proper documentation from you, following the effective time of the merger, the exchange agent will forward to you the Anthem common stock, the cash portion of the merger consideration and any cash in lieu of fractional shares to which you are entitled. For additional information about the exchange of shares of Cigna common stock for shares of Anthem common stock and cash, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Exchange of Certificates* beginning on page 185 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Q: When and where will the special meetings be held?

A: The Anthem special meeting will be held at 8:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on Thursday, December 3, 2015, at the Conrad Hotel at 50 West Washington Street, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204.

The Cigna special meeting will be held at 9:00 a.m., Eastern Time (8:00 a.m. Central Time), on Thursday, December 3, 2015, at the Hyatt Regency O Hare at 9300 Bryn Mawr Avenue, Rosemont, Illinois 60018.

# Q: Who is entitled to vote at the special meetings?

A: Only holders of record of Anthem common stock as of the close of business on the Anthem record date, October 22, 2015, are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Anthem special meeting and any adjournment or postponement thereof. As of the close of business on the Anthem record date, there were 260,983,596 shares of Anthem common stock outstanding. Each outstanding share of Anthem common stock is entitled to one vote.

2

Only holders of record of Cigna common stock as of the close of business on the Cigna record date, October 22, 2015, are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Cigna special meeting and any adjournment or postponement thereof. As of the close of business on the Cigna record date, there were 257,627,908 shares of Cigna common stock outstanding. Each outstanding share of Cigna common stock is entitled to one vote.

# Q: Who may attend the Anthem special meeting?

A: You must have an admission ticket, as well as a form of government-issued photo identification, in order to be admitted to the Anthem special meeting. If you are an Anthem shareholder of record and received a printed copy of Anthem s proxy materials, you must bring the admission ticket portion of your proxy card to be admitted to the Anthem special meeting. If you are a beneficial owner and your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, you must request an admission ticket in advance by mailing a request, along with proof of your ownership of Anthem common stock as of the close of business on the Anthem record date to Anthem Shareholder Services, 120 Monument Circle, Mail No. IN0102-B381, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204. Proof of ownership would be a bank or brokerage account statement in your name showing the number of shares of Anthem common stock held by you on the Anthem record date or a letter from your broker, bank or other nominee certifying the amount of your beneficial ownership interest as of the close of business on the Anthem record date.

If you wish to appoint a representative to attend the Anthem special meeting in your place, you must provide to Anthem Shareholder Services, 120 Monument Circle, Mail No. IN0102-B381, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204, the name of your representative, in addition to the admission ticket portion of your proxy card if you are an Anthem shareholder of record, or your proof of ownership if you are a beneficial owner, and the address where the admission ticket should be sent. An Anthem shareholder may only appoint one representative. Requests from Anthem shareholders which are legal entities must be signed by an authorized officer or other person legally authorized to act on behalf of the legal entity.

Requests received after November 25, 2015, may not be able to be processed in time to allow you to receive your admission ticket before the date of the Anthem special meeting so you should mail your request early.

# Q: Who may attend the Cigna special meeting?

A: You must have an admission ticket, as well as a valid form of government-issued photo identification, in order to be admitted to the Cigna special meeting. If you are a Cigna shareholder of record and received a printed copy of Cigna s proxy materials, you must bring the admission ticket portion of your proxy card to be admitted to the Cigna special meeting. If you are a beneficial owner and your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, you must request an admission ticket in advance by mailing a request, along with proof of your ownership of Cigna common stock as of the close of business on the Cigna record date of October 22, 2015, to Corporate Secretary, Cigna Corporation, Two Liberty Place, 16th Floor, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550. Proof of ownership would be a bank or brokerage account statement in your name showing the number of shares of Cigna common stock held by you on the Cigna record date or a letter from your broker, bank or other nominee certifying the amount of your beneficial ownership interest as of the close of business on the Cigna record date or a letter from your broker, bank or other nominee certifying the amount of your beneficial ownership interest as of the close of business on the Cigna record date.

If you wish to appoint a representative to attend the Cigna special meeting in your place, you must provide to Corporate Secretary, Cigna Corporation, Two Liberty Place, 16th Floor, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550, the name of your representative, in addition to the admission ticket portion of your proxy card if you are a Cigna shareholder of record, or your proof of ownership if you are a beneficial owner, and the address where the admission ticket should be sent. A Cigna shareholder may only appoint one representative. Requests from Cigna shareholders which are legal entities must be signed by an authorized officer or other person legally authorized to act on behalf of the legal entity.

3

Requests received after November 25, 2015, may not be able to be processed in time to allow you to receive your admission ticket before the date of the Cigna special meeting so you should mail your request early.

### Q: What are Anthem shareholders being asked to vote on?

A: Anthem shareholders are being asked to vote on the following proposals:

to approve the share issuance; and

to approve the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

The approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders is a condition to the obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger. The approval of the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting is not a condition to the obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger.

### Q: What are Cigna shareholders being asked to vote on?

A: Cigna shareholders are being asked to vote on the following proposals:

to adopt the merger agreement, pursuant to which Merger Sub will be merged with and into Cigna with Cigna continuing as the initial surviving corporation as a wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem;

to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger; and

to approve the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

The adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders is a condition to the obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger. The approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger is not a condition to the obligations of Anthem or Cigna to complete the merger. The approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting also is not a condition to the obligations of Anthem or Cigna to complete the merger.

# Q: Are there any important risks about the merger or Anthem s business of which I should be aware?

A: Yes, there are important risks involved. Before making any decision on whether and how to vote, Anthem and Cigna urge you to read carefully and in its entirety the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 67 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Q: How does the Anthem board of directors recommend that Anthem shareholders vote?

A: The Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement (1) determined that the share issuance is in the best interests of Anthem and Anthem shareholders, and (2) approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers and the share issuance.

The Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement recommends that Anthem shareholders vote **FOR** the share issuance and

4

**FOR** the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting. See the sections entitled Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Anthem s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors and Anthem Proposal II: Adjournment of Anthem Special Meeting beginning on pages 116 and 210, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Q: How does the Cigna board of directors recommend that Cigna shareholders vote?

A: The Cigna board of directors unanimously (1) approved the merger agreement, (2) declared that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interests of Cigna and its shareholders, (3) directed that the merger agreement be submitted to Cigna shareholders for their adoption, (4) recommended that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement and (5) further resolved that it recommend to the shareholders of Cigna that they approve a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement pursuant to already existing contractual obligations of Cigna (as such obligations may be amended consistent with the terms of the merger agreement).

The Cigna board of directors unanimously recommends that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement, **FOR** the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and **FOR** the approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting. See the sections entitled

Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Cigna s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Cigna Board of Directors, Cigna Proposal II: Non-Binding, Advisory Vote on Compensation and Cigna Proposal III: Adjournment of Cigna Special Meeting beginning on pages 121, 211 and 212, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Q: How do I vote?

A: You may vote in person at the Anthem special meeting or the Cigna special meeting or you may designate another person your proxy to vote your shares of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock. The written document used to designate someone as your proxy also is called a proxy or proxy card. We urge you to submit a proxy card to have your shares voted even if you plan to attend the Anthem special meeting or the Cigna special meeting. You can always change your vote at the applicable special meeting.

If you are an Anthem shareholder of record for the Anthem special meeting or a Cigna shareholder of record for the Cigna special meeting, then you can have your shares voted at the applicable special meeting in person or by submitting a proxy over the Internet, by mail or by telephone by following the instructions on your proxy card. The deadline for voting by proxy over the Internet or by telephone for the Anthem special meeting is 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 2, 2015, and for the Cigna special meeting is 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 2, 2015.

If your shares are held by a broker, bank or other nominee (commonly referred to as shares held in street name), you will receive separate instructions from your broker, bank or other nominee describing how to vote your shares. Those instructions will identify which methods of voting are available to you in order to have your shares voted.

### Q: How do I vote shares held in the Anthem 401(k) Retirement Savings Plan?

A: If you participate in the Anthem 401(k) Retirement Savings Plan, referred to as the Anthem 401(k) Plan in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and you are invested in Anthem s common stock fund in your

5

account, you may give voting instructions to the plan trustee as to the number of shares of Anthem common stock equivalent to the interest in the Anthem common stock fund credited to your account as of the most recent valuation date coincident with or preceding the Anthem record date. The trustee will vote your shares in accordance with your instructions received by December 1, 2015, at 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time. You may also revoke previously given voting instructions by December 1, 2015, at 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, by filing with the trustee either written notice of revocation or a properly completed and signed voting instructions for a later date. Your voting instructions will be kept confidential by the trustee. If you do not send instructions for a proposal, the trustee will vote the number of shares equal to the share equivalents credited to your account in the same proportion that it votes shares for which it did receive timely instructions.

## Q: How do I vote if my shares of Cigna common stock are held by Fidelity in an employee stock account?

A: Employee stock accounts maintained by Fidelity include unvested restricted stock which is votable if held on the record date. You should follow the rules for voting shares held as a record holder. See the section entitled *Cigna Special Meeting Voting of Cigna Shares Owned as a Record Holder* beginning on page 89 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for voting shares as a Cigna shareholder of record.

## Q: How do I vote shares held in the Cigna Stock Fund of the Cigna 401(k) Plan?

A: If you have money invested in the Cigna Stock Fund of the Cigna 401(k) Plan, referred to as the Cigna 401(k) Plan in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, you may provide voting instructions as to the number of shares allocated to your account as of the close of business on the Cigna record date. However, you have an earlier deadline for submitting voting instructions. Your voting instructions must be received by 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on November 29, 2015. You may vote over the Internet, by telephone or by mail as described under the section entitled *Cigna Special Meeting Voting of Cigna Shares Owned as a Record Holder* beginning on page 89 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, but you may not vote shares allocated to your Cigna 401(k) Plan accounts in person at the Cigna special meeting. The plan trustees will vote such shares in accordance with your voting instructions if they are received in a timely manner. If you do not send instructions by the November 29, 2015 deadline, you do not vote or you return your proxy card with unclear voting instructions or no voting instructions, the plan trustees will vote the number of shares allocated to your Cigna 401(k) Plan account as instructed by Cigna s Retirement Plan Committee, or its designee. Your voting instructions will be kept confidential under the terms of the plan.

Shares allocated to your 401(k) account, shares held in an employee stock account with Fidelity and shares held at Computershare may be aggregated on one proxy card. Please note that if voting instructions are submitted after 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time on November 29, 2015, your vote will be counted for any shares held at Computershare or in your employee stock accounts at Fidelity, but not with respect to shares allocated to your 401(k) account.

### Q: What is a broker non-vote ?

A broker non-vote occurs on an item when a broker, bank or other nominee is not permitted to vote without instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares and the beneficial owner fails to provide the broker, bank or other nominee such instructions.

## Q: What Anthem shareholder vote is required for the approval of the share issuance at the Anthem special meeting and to approve any adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, and what happens if I abstain?

A: To approve the share issuance, the votes cast **FOR** such proposal at the Anthem special meeting must exceed the votes cast **AGAINST** such proposal. **Anthem cannot complete the merger unless its shareholders approve the share issuance.** Because this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority

of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the Anthem special meeting, an abstention will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the share issuance. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will similarly have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the share issuance.

To approve the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting, the votes cast

**FOR** such proposal at the Anthem special meeting must exceed the votes cast **AGAINST** such proposal. Because this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the Anthem special meeting, an abstention will have no effect on the outcome of any vote on the proposal to adjourn the Anthem special meeting. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will similarly have no effect on the outcome of any vote to adjourn the Anthem special meeting.

- Q: What Cigna shareholder vote is required for the adoption of the merger agreement, the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting, and what happens if I abstain?
- A: Adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of all outstanding shares of Cigna common stock entitled to vote on such proposal. Cigna cannot complete the merger unless its shareholders adopt the merger agreement. Because adoption requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of all outstanding shares of Cigna common stock entitled to vote on such proposal, a Cigna shareholder s abstention from voting, the failure of a Cigna shareholder who holds his or her shares in street name through a broker, bank or other nominee to give voting instructions to that broker, bank or other nominee or a Cigna shareholder s other failure to vote will have the same effect as a vote AGAINST the adoption of the merger agreement.

Approval, on a non-binding advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of holders of a majority of the shares of Cigna common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting and entitled to vote on such proposal. Because approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote, an abstention will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the compensation proposal. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the compensation proposal.

Approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting, requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares of Cigna common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting and entitled to vote on such proposal. Because approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote, an abstention will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to adjourn the Cigna special meeting.

## Q: What constitutes a quorum for the Anthem special meeting?

A: In order for business to be conducted at the Anthem special meeting, 25% of the votes entitled to be cast on a matter, represented in person or by proxy, must be present. Abstentions are included in determining whether a quorum is present. If your shares are held in street name and you provide your broker, bank or other nominee with voting instructions, then your shares will be included in determining whether a quorum

is present. If your shares are held in street name and you do not provide your broker, bank or other nominee with voting instructions, then your shares will not be included in determining whether a quorum is present.

## Q: What constitutes a quorum for the Cigna special meeting?

A: The holders of at least two-fifths of the issued and outstanding Cigna shares entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting, present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting, will constitute a quorum. Shares of Cigna common stock represented at the Cigna special meeting but not voted, including Cigna shares for which a shareholder directs an abstention from voting, will be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum. Broker non-votes (Cigna shares held by banks, brokers or other nominees commonly referred to as shares held in street name that are present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting but with respect to which the broker or other shareholder of record is not instructed by the beneficial owner of such shares how to vote on a particular proposal and the broker or other shareholder of record does not have discretionary voting power on such proposal), if any, will not be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum.

## Q: If my shares are held in street name, will my broker, bank or other nominee automatically vote my shares for me?

A: No. If your shares of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock are held in street name, you must instruct your broker, bank or other nominee how to vote your shares. Your broker, bank or other nominee will vote your shares only if you provide instructions on how to vote by filling out the voting instruction form sent to you by your broker, bank or other nominee with this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## Q: What will happen if I return my proxy card without indicating how to vote?

A: If you return your signed and dated proxy card without indicating how to vote your shares on any particular proposal, the shares of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock, as applicable, represented by your proxy will be voted in accordance with the recommendation of the respective board of directors of Anthem or Cigna.

## Q: What if I hold shares in both Anthem and Cigna?

A: If you are both an Anthem shareholder and a Cigna shareholder, you will receive separate packages of proxy materials from each company and you will need to vote your shares independently for both companies. A vote as an Anthem shareholder to approve the share issuance will not constitute a vote as a Cigna shareholder for the adoption of the merger agreement, or vice versa. Therefore, please sign, date, mark and return all proxy cards and/or voting instructions that you receive from both Anthem and Cigna, or submit them over the Internet or by telephone.

## Q: Is my vote important?

A: Yes, your vote is very important. The merger cannot be completed without the approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders and the adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders.

The Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement recommends that Anthem shareholders vote **FOR** the share issuance, and the Cigna board of directors unanimously recommends that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement.

## Q: If I am an Anthem shareholder, can I revoke my proxy or change my voting instructions?

- A: Yes, you may revoke your proxy at any time prior to the Anthem special meeting. If you provide more than one proxy, the proxy having the latest date will revoke any earlier proxy. If you attend the Anthem special meeting and you are an Anthem shareholder of record, you will be given the opportunity to revoke your proxy and vote in person. If you are a beneficial owner, you must have a legal proxy from your broker, bank or other nominee in order to vote in person.
- Q: If I am a Cigna shareholder, can I revoke my proxy or change my voting instructions?
- A: Yes, you may revoke your proxy or change your vote at any time before your proxy is voted at the Cigna special meeting.

If you own Cigna shares as the record holder, you may change your vote in one of four ways:

by entering new instructions by telephone or Internet before 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 2, 2015;

by sending a new proxy card with a later date than the card submitted earlier (Cigna must receive your new proxy card before 9:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on December 3, 2015);

by sending to the corporate secretary of Cigna a letter containing the name in which your shares are registered, the date of the proxy you wish to revoke or change, your new voting instructions, if applicable, and your signature (Cigna must receive your new proxy card before 9:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on December 3, 2015); or

by voting in person at (or sending a personal representative with a valid proxy to) the Cigna special meeting, which automatically will cancel any proxy previously given.

If you hold Cigna shares in street name, you may change your vote in one of two ways:

by submitting new voting instructions in the manner provided by your bank, broker or nominee; or

by contacting your bank, broker or other nominee to request a proxy to vote in person at the Cigna special meeting.

Written notices of revocation and other communications about revoking Cigna proxies should be addressed to Corporate Secretary, Cigna Corporation, Two Liberty Place, 16<sup>th</sup> Floor, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550.

## Q: What happens if I transfer my shares of Anthem or Cigna common stock before the applicable special meeting?

A: The Anthem record date and the Cigna record date are both earlier than the date of each of the special meetings and the date that the merger is expected to be completed. If you transfer your shares of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock after the applicable record date but before the applicable special meeting, you will retain your right to vote at the applicable special meeting. However, if you are a Cigna shareholder, you will have transferred the right to receive the merger consideration in the merger. In order to receive the merger consideration, you must hold your shares of Cigna common stock through the effective time of the merger.

## Q: What do I do if I receive more than one set of voting materials?

A: You may receive more than one set of voting materials, including multiple copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the proxy card or the voting instruction form. This can occur if you hold your shares in more than one brokerage account, if you hold shares directly as a holder of record and also in street name, or otherwise through another holder of record, and in certain other circumstances. In addition, if you

are a holder of record of shares of both Anthem common stock and Cigna common stock, you will receive one or more separate proxy cards or voting instruction cards for each company. If you receive more than one set of voting materials, please vote or return each set separately in order to ensure that all of your shares are voted.

## Q: How do I obtain the voting results from the special meetings?

A: Preliminary voting results will be announced at the special meetings, and will be set forth in press releases that Anthem and Cigna intend to issue after each respective special meeting. The respective press releases will be available on the Anthem website at <u>www.antheminc.com</u> and the Cigna website at <u>www.cigna.com</u>. Final voting results for each of the Anthem special meeting and the Cigna special meeting are expected to be published in a Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC within four business days after the respective special meetings. A copy of these Current Reports on Form 8-K will be available after filing with the SEC on the Anthem and Cigna websites, respectively.

## Q: What will happen if all of the proposals to be considered at the special meetings are not approved?

A: As conditions to completion of the merger, Anthem shareholders must approve the share issuance and Cigna shareholders must adopt the merger agreement. Completion of the merger is not conditioned or dependent upon the approval of the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting, or the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger, or the approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

## Q: Are Cigna shareholders entitled to seek appraisal rights if they do not vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement?

A: Yes. If the merger agreement is adopted by Cigna shareholders, Cigna shareholders who do not vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and who properly demand appraisal of their shares will be entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the merger under Section 262 of the DGCL. This means that holders of shares of Cigna common stock are entitled to have their shares appraised by the Delaware Court of Chancery and to receive payment in cash of the fair value of their shares of Cigna common stock, exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the merger, together with interest to be paid upon the amount determined to be fair value, if any, as determined by the court. Cigna shareholders who wish to seek appraisal of their shares are in any case encouraged to seek the advice of legal counsel with respect to the exercise of appraisal rights due to the complexity of the appraisal process.

Cigna shareholders considering seeking appraisal should be aware that the fair value of their shares as determined pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL could be more than, the same as or less than the value of the consideration they would receive pursuant to the merger if they did not seek appraisal of their shares.

To exercise your appraisal rights, (1) you must submit a written demand for appraisal to Cigna before the shareholder vote is taken on the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, (2) you must not submit a blank proxy or otherwise vote in favor of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and (3) you must hold the shares of Cigna common stock of record when you submit your written demand for appraisal and continue to hold them through the effective time of the merger. Your failure to follow the procedures specified under the DGCL will result in the loss of your appraisal rights. The DGCL requirements for exercising appraisal rights are described in further detail in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the relevant section of the DGCL regarding appraisal rights is reproduced and attached as **Annex E** to this joint proxy statement/

prospectus. If you hold your shares of Cigna common stock through a broker, bank or other nominee and you wish to exercise appraisal rights, you should consult with your broker, bank or other nominee to determine the appropriate procedures for the making of a demand for appraisal by such broker, bank or other nominee.

Under the IBCL, Anthem shareholders will not be entitled to appraisal or dissenters rights in connection with the mergers or the share issuance.

- Q: Why are Cigna shareholders being asked to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger?
- A: The SEC has adopted rules that require Cigna to seek a non-binding, advisory vote on the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger.

# Q: What happens if the proposal to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger is not approved?

A: Approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger is not a condition to completion of the merger. The vote is a non-binding, advisory vote. If the merger is completed, Cigna may be obligated to pay all or a portion of this compensation to its named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger or certain terminations of employment following the merger, even if Cigna shareholders fail to approve this proposal.

## Q: What are the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger to U.S. holders of Cigna common stock?

- A: The merger and the second merger, taken together, are intended to qualify for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, referred to as the Code in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Accordingly, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a U.S. holder of Cigna common stock generally will recognize gain, but not loss, in an amount not to exceed the cash received in the merger and will recognize gain or loss with respect to any cash received in lieu of fractional shares of Anthem common stock. For a more complete summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger to U.S. holders of Cigna common stock, see the section entitled *Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger beginning on page 172 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.*
- Q: Is the obligation of each of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger subject to any conditions?

A: Yes. The obligation of each of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger is subject to a number of closing conditions, including, among other things, (1) the adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders; (2) the approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders; (3) the expiration or termination of the applicable waiting period under the HSR Act; (4) the approval of the merger by various state regulatory authorities; (5) the absence of legal restraints that prohibit the completion of the mergers; (6) the approval for listing on the NYSE of the Anthem common stock to be issued in the share issuance; and (7) the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part filed by Anthem with the SEC being declared effective. The obligation of each party to complete the merger is also conditioned upon the other party s representations and warranties being true and correct (subject to certain materiality exceptions), the other party having performed in all material respects its obligations under the

merger agreement and the other party not having suffered a material adverse effect, as defined in the merger agreement. For a more complete summary of the conditions that must be satisfied (or, to the extent permitted by applicable law, waived) prior to completion of the merger, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Merger* beginning on page 202 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## Q: When do you expect to complete the merger?

A: As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, it is not possible to accurately estimate the closing date of the merger because the merger is subject to the satisfaction (or, to the extent permitted by applicable law, waiver) of the conditions to Anthem s and Cigna s obligations to complete the merger; however, Anthem and Cigna expect the merger to close in the second half of 2016. Due to the governmental approvals and other conditions to the merger, no assurance can be given as to when, or if, the merger will be completed. Though an outside date of January 31, 2017, has been set for the closing of the merger, this outside date can be extended by Anthem or Cigna, by written notice to the other party, to a date not later than April 30, 2017, if all conditions to the merger have been satisfied except for the receipt of regulatory approvals and other governmental consents.

## Q: What will happen to outstanding Cigna equity awards in the merger?

A: Under the terms of the merger agreement:

each Cigna stock option that is unvested as of immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted at the effective time of the merger into an option to purchase, on the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting requirements), a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded down to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to such unvested Cigna stock option by the equity award exchange ratio, with a per-share exercise price (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) determined by dividing the per-share exercise price of the Cigna stock option by the equity award exchange ratio;

each Cigna stock option that is vested as of immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be cancelled at the effective time of the merger in exchange for a cash payment and a number of vested shares of Anthem common stock with an aggregate value equal to the excess, if any, of the value of the per-share merger consideration over the Cigna stock option s per share exercise price. The portions of the foregoing amount that are payable in cash and vested shares of Anthem common stock, respectively, will equal the portions of the per-share merger consideration that are payable in cash and vested shares of Anthem common stock to Cigna shareholders generally;

each Cigna restricted stock award granted prior to July 1, 2015 to an employee who Cigna designates as a career band 4 employee for this purpose will be cancelled at the effective time in exchange for the same cash and stock merger consideration received by Cigna shareholders generally, except that the stock portion of such consideration will remain subject to the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting requirements) as were applicable to the Cigna restricted stock award prior to the effective time. Each other

Cigna restricted stock award will be converted at the effective time, on the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting requirements), into a restricted stock award with respect to a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded up to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to such Cigna restricted stock award by the equity award exchange ratio;

each Cigna restricted stock unit award and strategic performance share award will be converted at the effective time of the merger into a service-based restricted stock unit award, on the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting schedule, but without continuing performance-based vesting conditions), with respect to a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded up to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to each Cigna restricted stock unit award or strategic performance share award by the equity award exchange

ratio. For purposes of determining the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to each Cigna strategic performance share award, the applicable performance goals will be deemed achieved at the greatest of target level, the level achieved for the most recently concluded strategic performance share award cycle ending prior to the effective time of the merger and the average of the levels achieved for the two most recently concluded strategic performance share award cycle ending prior to the effective time of the merger award cycles ending prior to the effective time of the merger;

each Cigna deferred stock unit or similar award granted or deferred under any Cigna stock plan will be converted at the effective time of the merger into a deferred stock unit award, on the same terms and conditions, with respect to a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded up to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to such Cigna deferred stock unit by the equity award exchange ratio; and

any converted Anthem stock options, restricted stock awards and restricted stock units described in this section will vest in full upon certain types of terminations of employment at or within two years following the effective time of the merger.

See the section entitled Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Treatment of Cigna Equity Awards beginning on page 176 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Q: What do I need to do now?

A: After carefully reading and considering the information contained in and incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including its annexes, please submit your proxy as promptly as possible, so that your shares may be represented and voted at the applicable special meeting. To vote your shares of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock, as applicable, do so by:

signing, dating, marking and returning the enclosed proxy card in the accompanying postage-paid return envelope;

submitting your proxy over the Internet or by telephone by following the instructions included on your proxy card; or

attending the applicable special meeting and voting by ballot in person.

If you hold shares in street name , please instruct your broker, bank or other nominee to vote your shares by following the instructions that your broker, bank or other nominee provides to you with these proxy materials. Your broker, bank or other nominee will vote your shares of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock for you only if you provide instructions to it on how to vote. Please refer to the voting instruction card used by your broker, bank or other nominee to see if you may submit voting instructions by telephone or over the Internet.

## Q: Should I send in my Cigna stock certificates now?

A: No. Cigna shareholders should not send in their stock certificates at this time. After completion of the merger, the exchange agent will send you a letter of transmittal and instructions for exchanging your shares of Cigna common stock for the merger consideration. The shares of Anthem common stock you receive in the merger will be issued in uncertificated book-entry form. See the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Exchange of Certificates* beginning on page 185 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## Q: How will the merger be financed?

A: Anthem currently intends to finance the cash consideration and related fees and expenses with available cash and the proceeds from any combination of (1) the issuance of senior unsecured notes, (2) the borrowings of senior unsecured term loans and/or (3) the issuance of common or preferred equity or equity-

linked securities in lieu of any borrowings under the bridge facility (as defined in the section entitled *Summary Financing of the Merger* beginning on page 23 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus). To the extent that Anthem has not received proceeds from such senior unsecured notes, senior unsecured term loans and/or common or preferred equity or equity-linked securities at or prior to completion of the merger that are sufficient to finance the cash consideration and related fees and expenses, Anthem will finance a portion of the cash consideration and related fees and expenses under the bridge facility. Anthem s ability to obtain financing in lieu of borrowings under the bridge facility will be subject to various factors, including market conditions and operating performance, and there is no guarantee that such financing will be available to Anthem at all or on acceptable terms.

## Q: Is the completion of the merger subject to a financing condition?

A: No. The receipt of financing by Anthem or Merger Sub is not a condition to completion of the merger and, accordingly, Anthem will be required to complete the merger (assuming that all of the conditions to its obligations to complete the merger under the merger agreement are satisfied) whether or not debt financing or other financing is available at all or on acceptable terms.

## Q: Will the Anthem common stock issued to Cigna shareholders at the time of completion of the merger be traded on an exchange?

A: Yes. It is a condition to the closing of the merger that the shares of Anthem common stock to be issued to Cigna shareholders in the merger be approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance.

## Q: Will current Anthem shareholders be affected by the merger?

A: Upon completion of the merger, each Anthem shareholder will hold the same number of shares of Anthem common stock that such shareholder held immediately prior to completion of the merger. As a result of the merger, Anthem shareholders will own shares in a larger company with more assets. However, because Anthem will be issuing shares of Anthem common stock to Cigna shareholders in exchange for their shares of Cigna common stock in connection with the merger, each outstanding share of Anthem common stock immediately prior to the merger will represent a smaller percentage of the aggregate number of shares of Anthem common stock outstanding after the merger.

## Q: If I am an Anthem shareholder, whom should I call with questions?

A: If you have any questions about the merger or the Anthem special meeting, or desire additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, proxy cards or voting instruction forms, you should contact: MacKenzie Partners, Inc.

105 Madison Avenue

New York, New York 10016

Telephone (Toll-Free): (800) 322-2885

Telephone (Collect): (212) 929-5500

Email: proxy@mackenziepartners.com

or

Anthem, Inc.

120 Monument Circle

Mail No. IN0102-B381

Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

Attention: Secretary

Telephone: (800) 985-0999

## Q: If I am a Cigna shareholder, whom should I call with questions?

A: If you have any questions about the merger or the Cigna special meeting, or desire additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, proxy cards or voting instruction forms, you should contact: Innisfree M&A Incorporated

501 Madison Avenue, 20th Floor

New York, New York 10022

Shareholders May Call Toll-Free: (877) 456-3510

Banks & Brokers May Call Collect: (212) 750-5833

or

Cigna Corporation

Two Liberty Place, 5th Floor

1601 Chestnut Street

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550

Attention: Shareholder Services

Email: shareholderservices@cigna.com

Telephone: (215) 761-3516

## Q: Where can I find more information about Anthem and Cigna?

A: You can find more information about Anthem and Cigna from the various sources described under the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information from this joint proxy statement/prospectus. It may not contain all of the information that is important to you. You are urged to read this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus and the other documents referred to or incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus in order to fully understand the merger, the merger agreement and the other related transactions and agreements. See the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Each item in this summary refers to the beginning page of this joint proxy statement/prospectus on which that subject is discussed in more detail.

## The Companies (See page 78)

## Anthem, Inc.

Anthem, Inc. is one of the largest health benefits companies in terms of medical membership in the United States, serving 38.5 million medical members through its affiliated health plans as of June 30, 2015. Anthem is an independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association, referred to as the BCBSA in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, an association of independent health benefit plans. Anthem serves its members as the Blue Cross licensee for California and as the Blue Cross and Blue Shield, referred to as the BCBS in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, licensee for Colorado, Connecticut, Georgia, Indiana, Kentucky, Maine, Missouri (excluding 30 counties in the Kansas City area), Nevada, New Hampshire, New York (as BCBS in 10 New York City metropolitan and surrounding counties, and as Blue Cross or BCBS in selected upstate counties only), Ohio, Virginia (excluding the Northern Virginia suburbs of Washington, D.C.) and Wisconsin. In a majority of these service areas Anthem does business as Anthem Blue Cross, Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield, Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Georgia, and Empire Blue Cross Blue Shield, or Empire Blue Cross (in its New York service areas). Anthem also conducts business through arrangements with other BCBS licensees in the states of South Carolina and Texas. Anthem conducts business through its AMERIGROUP Corporation, or Amerigroup, subsidiary, in Florida, Georgia, Kansas, Louisiana, Maryland, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Tennessee, Texas and Washington. Anthem conducts business through its recently acquired Simply Healthcare Holdings, Inc. subsidiary in the state of Florida. Anthem also serves customers throughout the country as HealthLink, UniCare (including a non-risk arrangement with the state of Massachusetts), and in certain Arizona, California, Nevada, New York and Virginia markets through its CareMore Health Group, Inc., or CareMore, subsidiary. Anthem is licensed to conduct insurance operations in all 50 states through its subsidiaries.

Anthem s common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol ANTM .

The principal executive offices of Anthem are located at 120 Monument Circle, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204 and its telephone number is (317) 488-6000.

## Cigna Corporation

Cigna, together with its subsidiaries, is a global health services organization dedicated to a mission of helping individuals improve their health, well-being and sense of security. To execute on its mission, Cigna s strategy is to Go Deep, Go Global and Go Individual with a differentiated set of medical, dental, disability, life and accident insurance and related products and services offered by its subsidiaries. They:

GO DEEP by targeting key segments and geographies;

GO GLOBAL with solutions that leverage its capabilities in a borderless environment; and

GO INDIVIDUAL to better understand and satisfy the holistic needs of each person they serve.

In an increasingly retail oriented marketplace, Cigna delivers affordable and personalized products and services to customers through employer-based, government-sponsored and individual coverage arrangements. Cigna increasingly collaborates with health care providers to transition from volume-based fee for service arrangements toward a more value-based system designed to increase quality of care, lower costs and improve health outcomes. Cigna operates a customer-centric organization enabled by keen insights regarding customer needs, localized decision-making and talented professionals committed to bringing Cigna s Together All the Way brand promise to life.

Cigna s common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol CI.

The principal executive offices of Cigna are located at 900 Cottage Grove Road, Bloomfield, Connecticut 06002 and its telephone number is (860) 226-6000.

## Anthem Merger Sub Corp.

Anthem Merger Sub Corp. is a Delaware corporation and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem. Merger Sub was formed exclusively for the purpose of completing the merger. At the effective time of the merger, Merger Sub will be merged with and into Cigna, with Cigna as the initial surviving corporation. Merger Sub has not carried on any activities to date, except for activities incidental to its formation and activities undertaken in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The principal executive offices of Merger Sub are located at 120 Monument Circle, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204 and its telephone number is (317) 488-6000.

## The Mergers and the Merger Agreement (See page 180)

The merger agreement provides that, upon the terms and subject to the conditions in the merger agreement, and in accordance with the DGCL, at the effective time of the merger, Merger Sub will merge with and into Cigna. As a result of the merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub will cease, and Cigna will continue as the initial surviving corporation in the merger and a wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem. Immediately following the completion of the merger, the merger agreement provides that, upon the terms and subject to the conditions in the merger agreement, and in accordance with the DGCL and the IBCL, if certain tax opinions are delivered by the outside counsel of Anthem and Cigna to each of Anthem and Cigna prior to the effective time of the merger to the effect that the merger and the second merger, taken together, will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, the initial surviving corporation will merge with and into Anthem (see the section entitled

*The Merger Agreement Second Merger Agreement* beginning on page 209 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a description of the second merger agreement). As a result of the second merger, the separate corporate existence of the initial surviving corporation will cease, and Anthem will continue as the surviving corporation. The mergers will not be completed without the approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders and the adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders.

A copy of the merger agreement is attached as **Annex A** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. **You are urged to read the merger agreement in its entirety because it is the legal document that governs the merger.** For more information on the merger and the merger agreement, see the sections entitled *Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of The Merger Agreement* and *The Merger Agreement* beginning on pages 94 and 180, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, it is not possible to accurately estimate the closing date of the merger because the merger is subject to the satisfaction (or, to the extent permitted by applicable law, waiver) of the

conditions to Anthem s and Cigna s obligations to complete the merger; however, Anthem and Cigna expect the merger to close in the second half of 2016. Due to the governmental consents and other conditions to the merger, no assurance can be given as to when, or if, the merger will be completed. Though an

outside date of January 31, 2017, has been set for the closing of the merger, this outside date may be extended by Anthem or Cigna to a date not later than April 30, 2017, if, on January 31, 2017, the only conditions under the merger agreement that have not been satisfied relate to an injunction or restraint that prevents or prohibits completion of the mergers, a governmental entity having instituted an action or proceeding seeking to enjoin, restrain or prohibit completion of the mergers or the receipt of all necessary government consents; <u>provided</u> that such restraint, action or proceeding relates to antitrust laws, healthcare or insurance laws or licenses or rules of the BCBSA.

## What Cigna Shareholders Will Receive in the Merger (See page 181)

If the merger is completed, each share of Cigna common stock (other than (1) Cigna treasury shares, (2) shares of Cigna common stock beneficially owned by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares of Cigna common stock that are owned by Cigna shareholders who have not voted in favor of the merger and who have properly demanded in writing appraisal for such shares pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL and (4) shares of Cigna common stock subject to Cigna restricted stock awards) will be automatically converted into the right to receive (x) \$103.40 in cash, without interest, and (y) 0.5152 shares of Anthem common stock. No fractional shares of Anthem common stock will be issued in the merger, and Cigna shareholders will receive cash in lieu of any fractional shares.

## Anthem Special Meeting (See page 80)

## General

The Anthem special meeting will be held at 8:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on Thursday, December 3, 2015, at the Conrad Hotel at 50 West Washington Street, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204. At the Anthem special meeting, Anthem shareholders will vote on:

the approval of the share issuance; and

the approval of the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

The approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders is a condition to the obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger.

## **Record Date**

The Anthem board of directors has fixed the close of business on October 22, 2015, as the Anthem record date, for determination of the Anthem shareholders entitled to vote at the Anthem special meeting and any adjournment or postponement thereof. Only Anthem shareholders of record as of the close of business on the Anthem record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Anthem special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

As of the close of business on the Anthem record date, there were 260,983,596 shares of Anthem common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the Anthem special meeting. Each outstanding share of Anthem common stock is entitled to one vote.

## Quorum

In order for business to be conducted at the Anthem special meeting, 25% of the votes entitled to be cast on a matter, represented in person or by proxy, must be present. Abstentions are included in determining whether a

quorum is present. If your shares are held in street name and you provide your broker, bank or other nominee with voting instructions, then your shares will be included in determining whether a quorum is present. If your shares are held in street name and you do not provide your broker, bank or other nominee with voting instructions, then your shares will not be included in determining whether a quorum is present.

## **Required** Vote

To approve the share issuance, the votes cast **FOR** such proposal at the Anthem special meeting must exceed the votes cast **AGAINST** such proposal. **Anthem cannot complete the merger unless its shareholders approve the share issuance.** Because this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the Anthem special meeting, an abstention will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the share issuance. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will similarly have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the share issuance.

To approve the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting, the votes cast **FOR** such proposal at the Anthem special meeting must exceed the votes cast **AGAINST** such proposal. Because this

proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the Anthem special meeting, an abstention will have no effect on the outcome of any vote on the proposal to adjourn the Anthem special meeting. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will similarly have no effect on the outcome of any vote to adjourn the Anthem special meeting.

## Share Ownership of and Voting by Anthem Directors and Executive Officers

As of the close of business on the Anthem record date, Anthem s directors and executive officers and their affiliates beneficially owned and were entitled to vote shares representing less than 1% of the shares of Anthem common stock entitled to vote at the Anthem special meeting. It is expected that Anthem s directors and executive officers and their affiliates will vote their shares **FOR** the share issuance and **FOR** the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

## Cigna Special Meeting (See page 86)

## General

The Cigna special meeting will be held at 9:00 a.m., Eastern Time (8:00 a.m. Central Time), on Thursday, December 3, 2015, at the Hyatt Regency O Hare at 9300 Bryn Mawr Avenue, Rosemont, Illinois 60018. At the Cigna special meeting, Cigna shareholders will vote on:

the adoption of the merger agreement;

the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger; and

the approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

The adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders is a condition to the obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger.

## **Record Date**

The Cigna board of directors has fixed the close of business on October 22, 2015, as the Cigna record date, for determination of the Cigna shareholders entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting or any adjournment or

postponement thereof. Only Cigna shareholders of record as of the close of business on the Cigna record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Cigna special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

As of the close of business on the Cigna record date, there were 257,627,908 shares of Cigna common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting. Each outstanding share of Cigna common stock is entitled to one vote.

## Quorum

The holders of at least two-fifths of the issued and outstanding Cigna shares entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting, present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting, will constitute a quorum. Shares of Cigna common stock represented at the Cigna special meeting but not voted, including Cigna shares for which a shareholder directs an abstention from voting, will be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum. Broker non-votes (Cigna shares held by banks, brokers or other nominees commonly referred to as shares held in street name that are present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting but with respect to which the broker or other shareholder of record is not instructed by the beneficial owner of such shares how to vote on a particular proposal and the broker does not have discretionary voting power on such proposal), if any, will not be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum.

## **Required** Vote

Adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of all outstanding shares of Cigna common stock entitled to vote on such proposal is required. **Cigna cannot complete the merger unless its shareholders adopt the merger agreement.** Because adoption requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of all outstanding shares of Cigna common stock entitled to vote on such proposal, a **Cigna shareholder s abstention from voting, the failure of a Cigna shareholder who holds his or** her shares in street name through a broker, bank or other nominee to give voting instructions to that broker, bank or other nominee or a **Cigna shareholder s other failure to vote will have the same effect as a vote AGAINST the adoption of the merger agreement.** 

Approval, on a non-binding advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of holders of a majority of the shares of Cigna common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting and entitled to vote on such proposal. Because approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote, an abstention will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the compensation proposal. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the compensation proposal.

Approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting, requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares of Cigna common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting and entitled to vote on such proposal. Because approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote, an abstention will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to adjourn the Cigna special meeting.

## Share Ownership of and Voting by Cigna Directors and Executive Officers

As of the close of business on the Cigna record date, Cigna s directors and executive officers and their affiliates beneficially owned and were entitled to vote shares representing less than 1% of the shares of Cigna common stock entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting.

It is expected that Cigna s directors and executive officers and their affiliates will vote their shares **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement, **FOR** the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and **FOR** the approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

## Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors (See page 81)

After consideration and consultation with its advisors, the Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement (1) determined that the share issuance is in the best interests of Anthem and Anthem shareholders, and (2) approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers and the share issuance.

The Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement recommends that Anthem shareholders vote **FOR** the share issuance and **FOR** the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting. For the factors considered by the Anthem board of directors in reaching this decision, see the section entitled *Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Anthem s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors* beginning on page 116 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## Recommendations of the Cigna Board of Directors (See page 87)

At a meeting on July 23, 2015, the Cigna board of directors unanimously (1) approved the merger agreement, (2) declared that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interests of Cigna and its shareholders, (3) directed that the merger agreement be submitted to Cigna shareholders for their adoption, (4) recommended that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement and (5) further resolved that it recommend to the shareholders of Cigna that they approve a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement pursuant to already existing contractual obligations of Cigna (as such obligations may be amended consistent with the terms of the merger agreement).

The Cigna board of directors unanimously recommends that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement, **FOR** the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and **FOR** the approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting. See the sections entitled *Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I:* 

Adoption of the Merger Agreement Cigna s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Cigna Board of Directors, Cigna Proposal II: Non-Binding, Advisory Vote on Compensation and Cigna Proposal III:

*Adjournment of Cigna Special Meeting* beginning on pages 121, 211 and 212, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a more detailed discussion of the recommendation.

## **Opinions of Anthem s Financial Advisors (See page 126)**

## **Opinion of UBS**

On July 23, 2015, at a meeting of the Anthem board of directors held to evaluate the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, UBS delivered to the Anthem board of directors an oral opinion, which opinion was subsequently confirmed by delivery of a written opinion, dated July 24, 2015, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to various assumptions made, matters considered and limitations described in its written opinion, the merger consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to Anthem.

The full text of UBS s opinion describes the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken by UBS. The opinion is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as **Annex B** and is incorporated into this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference. **The summary of UBS** s **opinion** in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of UBS s written opinion. Holders of Anthem common stock are encouraged to read UBS s opinion carefully in its entirety. UBS s opinion was provided for the benefit of the Anthem board of directors (in its capacity as such) in connection with, and for the purpose of, its evaluation of the merger consideration from a financial point of view, and does not address any other aspect of the mergers or any related transaction. UBS s opinion does not address the relative merits of the mergers as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available with respect to Anthem or Anthem s underlying business decision to effect the mergers or any related transaction. UBS s opinion does not constitute a recommendation to any Anthem shareholder as to how such shareholder should vote or act with respect to the share issuance or any related transaction.

## **Opinion of Credit Suisse**

On July 23, 2015, at a meeting of the Anthem board of directors held to evaluate the proposed merger, Credit Suisse delivered to the Anthem board of directors its oral opinion, confirmed by delivery of a written opinion, dated July 23, 2015, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to various assumptions, matters considered and limitations described in such opinion, the merger consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to Anthem. The full text of Credit Suisse s written opinion is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as **Annex C** and sets forth, among other things, the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and limitations on the scope of review undertaken. **Credit Suisse s opinion was provided to the Anthem board of directors (in its capacity as such) for its information in connection with its evaluation of the merger consideration to be paid by <b>Anthem and did not address any other aspect of the merger, including the relative merits of the merger as compared to alternative transactions or strategies that might be available to Anthem or the underlying business decision of Anthem to proceed with the merger. The opinion does not constitute advice or a recommendation to any Anthem shareholder as to how such shareholder should vote or act on any matter relating to the merger or otherwise.** 

## Opinion of Cigna s Financial Advisor (See page 145)

Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC, referred to as Morgan Stanley, was retained by the Cigna board of directors to act as its financial advisor in connection with the mergers. On July 23, 2015, Morgan Stanley rendered its oral opinion, which was subsequently confirmed in writing, to the Cigna board of directors to the effect that, as of such date, and based upon and subject to the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and qualifications and limitations

on the scope of review undertaken by Morgan Stanley as set forth in its written

opinion, the consideration to be received by the holders of shares of Cigna common stock (other than (1) shares that are held directly by Cigna as treasury stock, (2) shares held by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares as to which appraisal has been properly demanded under applicable law or (4) shares subject to restricted stock awards of Cigna) pursuant to the merger agreement was fair from a financial point of view to such holders.

The full text of Morgan Stanley s written opinion to the Cigna board of directors, dated July 23, 2015, which sets forth, among other things, the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the scope of the review undertaken by Morgan Stanley in rendering its opinion, is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex D. The foregoing summary of Morgan Stanley s opinion is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the opinion. You are encouraged to read Morgan Stanley s opinion, this section and the summary of Morgan Stanley s opinion below carefully and in their entirety. Morgan Stanley s opinion was for the benefit of the Cigna board of directors, in its capacity as such, and addressed only the fairness from a financial point of view of the consideration to be received by the holders of shares of Cigna common stock (other than (1) shares that are held directly by Cigna as treasury stock, (2) shares held by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares as to which appraisal has been properly demanded under applicable law or (4) shares subject to restricted stock awards of Cigna) pursuant to the merger agreement as of the date of the opinion and did not address any other aspects or implications of the mergers. Morgan Stanley s opinion was not intended to, and does not, constitute advice or a recommendation as to how Cigna s shareholders should vote at any shareholders meeting to be held in connection with the mergers or take any other action with respect to the mergers.

## Financing of the Merger (See page 161)

On July 23, 2015, Anthem entered into a commitment letter, referred to as the initial commitment letter in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, with Bank of America, N.A., Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, Credit Suisse AG, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, UBS Securities LLC and UBS AG, Stamford Branch pursuant to which Bank of America, N.A., Credit Suisse AG and UBS AG, Stamford Branch, referred to as the initial bridge lenders in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, committed to provide up to \$26.5 billion in aggregate principal amount of loans under a 364-day senior unsecured bridge term loan credit facility, referred to as the bridge facility in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, to finance a portion of the cash consideration payable by Anthem in connection with the merger to the extent that Anthem had not received up to \$26.5 billion of proceeds from any combination of (1) the issuance of senior unsecured notes, (2) the borrowings of senior unsecured term loans and/or (3) the issuance of common or preferred equity or equity-linked securities at or prior to completion of the merger. On August 25, 2015, Anthem entered into a term loan agreement, referred to as the term loan agreement in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, with Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent, and the lenders party thereto, referred to as the term lenders in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, pursuant to which the term lenders committed to provide up to \$4.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of term loans under the term loan agreement, referred to as the term loan facility in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, to finance a portion of the cash consideration payable by Anthem in connection with the merger. Pursuant to the terms of the initial commitment letter, the commitments under the term loan facility automatically correspondingly reduced the commitments of the initial bridge lenders under the initial commitment letter. Additionally, on August 25, 2015, Anthem and the initial bridge lenders entered into a joinder agreement to the initial commitment letter, the initial commitment letter, as supplemented by such joinder agreement, referred to as the commitment letter in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, with a syndicate of additional financial institutions, referred to, together with the initial bridge lenders, as the bridge lenders in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, pursuant to which the bridge lenders have committed to provide the remaining \$22.5 billion in aggregate principal amount of loans under the bridge facility. The bridge lenders commitment to provide the bridge facility is subject to customary conditions as set forth in the commitment letter, including, among others, the

completion of the merger, non-occurrence of a material

adverse effect (as defined in the commitment letter) with respect to Cigna, the negotiation, execution and delivery of the credit documentation with respect to the bridge facility, the accuracy of certain representations by Anthem, the accuracy of certain representations made by Cigna in the merger agreement, delivery of certain financial statements of Anthem and Cigna and delivery of certain pro forma financial information of Anthem. For a more complete description of Anthem s financing for the merger, see the section entitled *Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Financing of the Merger* beginning on page 161 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## Interests of Certain Cigna Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger (See page 164)

Certain Cigna directors and executive officers have interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, the interests of the Cigna shareholders generally. The Cigna board of directors was aware of these interests and considered them, among other things, in evaluating and negotiating the merger agreement and the merger and in recommending that the Cigna shareholders adopt the merger agreement.

## Board of Directors and Certain Officers of Anthem Following the Merger (See page 169)

Pursuant to the merger agreement, as of the effective time of the merger, the Anthem board of directors will be increased so it consists of 14 members comprised of the nine current members of the Anthem board of directors and five current members of the Cigna board of directors designated by Cigna, one of which will be the current President and Chief Executive Officer of Cigna, David Cordani, and four of which must be independent under the rules of the NYSE and the SEC with respect to Anthem. Joseph Swedish will be the chairman of the Anthem board of directors and any executive committee of the Anthem board of directors as of the effective time of the merger.

As of the effective time of the merger, Joseph Swedish will be the Chief Executive Officer of Anthem and David Cordani will be the President and Chief Operating Officer of Anthem.

## **Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger (See page 170)**

Completion of the merger is conditioned upon expiration or termination of the waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the merger under the HSR Act and certain specified necessary consents having been made or obtained and being in full force and effect, without the imposition of any burdensome terms or conditions as defined in the merger agreement and further described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Under the HSR Act, certain transactions, including the merger, may not be completed unless certain waiting period requirements have expired or been terminated. The HSR Act provides that each party must file a pre-merger notification with the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the DOJ. Anthem and Cigna each filed its required HSR Act notification and report with respect to the merger on August 27, 2015. On September 28, 2015, the parties received a request for additional information and documentary material (referred to as a second request in this joint proxy statement/prospectus) from the DOJ regarding the merger. The effect of the second request was to extend the waiting period imposed by the HSR Act until 30 days after each party has substantially complied with the second request, unless that period is terminated sooner by the DOJ. The parties are working to promptly respond to the second request and continue to work cooperatively with the DOJ in connection with this review.

Pursuant to the insurance, healthcare and pharmacy laws and regulations of certain states, the federal government and certain non-U.S. jurisdictions, and pursuant to certain licenses and contracts of Cigna and certain of its subsidiaries, applicable regulatory authorities must approve, or be notified of, Anthem s acquisition of control of Cigna s health maintenance organizations, insurance companies and other regulated entities. To obtain

these approvals and provide such notices, Anthem, or the applicable Anthem subsidiary, and in some instances Cigna, or the applicable Cigna regulated entity, as the case may be, has filed or will file acquisition of control and material modification or similar statements, notices or applications, as required by the insurance, healthcare and pharmacy laws and regulations of each applicable jurisdiction or the Cigna regulated entities licenses and contracts.

Neither Anthem nor Cigna is aware of any material governmental approvals or actions that are required for completion of the merger other than those described above.

Anthem and Cigna have agreed to use their reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions, to do, or cause to be done, all things reasonably necessary to satisfy the conditions to closing the merger as set forth in the merger agreement and to consummate the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, which reasonable best efforts include Anthem and its affiliates and Cigna and its affiliates taking any and all action necessary to avoid each and every impediment under the HSR Act, any healthcare law, antitrust law, insurance law or other applicable law that may be asserted by or on behalf of any governmental entity with respect to the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or that arise under or relate to any contracts between either Cigna or Anthem and any governmental entity, so as to enable the closing of the merger to occur as promptly as practicable so long as these actions do not have, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Anthem, Cigna and their respective subsidiaries, taken as a whole, after giving effect to the mergers.

### Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger (See page 172)

The merger and the second merger, taken together, are intended to qualify for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. Accordingly, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a U.S. holder of Cigna common stock generally will recognize gain, but not loss, in an amount not to exceed the cash received in the merger and will recognize gain or loss with respect to any cash received in lieu of fractional shares of Anthem common stock.

# Accounting Treatment (See page 176)

The merger will be accounted for using the acquisition method of accounting with Anthem considered the acquiror of Cigna. Anthem will record assets acquired, including identifiable intangible assets, and liabilities assumed from Cigna at their respective fair values at the date of completion of the merger. Any excess of the purchase price over the net fair value of such assets and liabilities will be recorded as goodwill.

### Treatment of Cigna Equity Awards (See page 176)

Under the terms of the merger agreement:

each Cigna stock option that is unvested as of immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted at the effective time of the merger into an option to purchase, on the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting requirements), a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded down to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to such unvested Cigna stock option by the equity award exchange ratio, with a per-share exercise price (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) determined by dividing the per-share exercise price of the Cigna stock option by the equity award exchange ratio; each Cigna stock option that is vested as of immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be cancelled at the effective time of the merger in exchange for a cash payment and a number of vested shares of Anthem common stock with an aggregate value equal to the excess, if any, of the value of the

per-share merger consideration over the Cigna stock option s per share exercise price. The portions of the foregoing amount that are payable in cash and vested shares of Anthem common stock, respectively, will equal the portions of the per-share merger consideration that are payable in cash and vested shares of Anthem common stock to Cigna shareholders generally;

each Cigna restricted stock award granted prior to July 1, 2015 to an employee who Cigna designates as a career band 4 employee for this purpose will be cancelled at the effective time in exchange for the same cash and stock merger consideration received by Cigna shareholders generally, except that the stock portion of such consideration will remain subject to the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting requirements) as were applicable to the Cigna restricted stock award prior to the effective time. Each other Cigna restricted stock award will be converted at the effective time, on the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting requirements), into a restricted stock award with respect to a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded up to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to such Cigna restricted stock award by the equity award exchange ratio;

each Cigna restricted stock unit award and strategic performance share award will be converted at the effective time of the merger into a service-based restricted stock unit award, on the same terms and conditions (including applicable vesting schedule, but without continuing performance-based vesting conditions), with respect to a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded up to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to each Cigna restricted stock unit award or strategic performance share award by the equity award exchange ratio. For purposes of determining the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to each Cigna strategic performance share award, the applicable performance goals will be deemed achieved at the greatest of target level, the level achieved for the most recently concluded strategic performance share award cycle ending prior to the effective time of the merger and the average of the levels achieved for the two most recently concluded strategic performance share award cycles ending prior to the effective time of the merger;

each Cigna deferred stock unit or similar award granted or deferred under any Cigna stock plan will be converted at the effective time of the merger into a deferred stock unit award, on the same terms and conditions, with respect to a number of shares of Anthem common stock (rounded up to the nearest whole share) determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cigna common stock subject to such Cigna deferred stock unit by the equity award exchange ratio; and

any converted Anthem stock options, restricted stock awards and restricted stock units described in this section will vest in full upon certain types of terminations of employment at or within two years following the effective time of the merger.

# Listing of Shares of Anthem Common Stock and Delisting and Deregistration of Cigna Common Stock (See page 178)

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Anthem is required to use its reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of Anthem common stock to be issued in the share issuance to be approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance, prior to the closing of the merger. It is a condition to both parties obligations to complete the merger that such approval is obtained, subject to official notice of issuance. Accordingly, application will be made to

have the shares of Anthem common stock to be issued in the share issuance approved for listing on the NYSE, where shares of Anthem common stock are currently traded.

If the merger is completed, there will no longer be any publicly held shares of Cigna common stock. Accordingly, Cigna common stock will no longer be listed on the NYSE and will be deregistered under the Exchange Act.

### Litigation Relating to the Merger (See page 179)

Following announcement of the merger, six putative class action complaints, which we collectively refer to as the complaints in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, were filed by purported Cigna shareholders on behalf of a purported class of Cigna shareholders. Five of the complaints, *Leach v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11354-CB, *Copelli v. Cordani, et al.*, Civil Action No. 11373-CB, *Patel v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11377-CB, *Messenger v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11383-CB and *Litwin v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11396-CB were filed in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware. The sixth complaint, *Solak v. Cordani, et al.*, Civil Action No. HHD-CV-15-6061337-S, was filed in the Connecticut Superior Court, Judicial District of Hartford.

The complaints name as defendants various combinations of Cigna, members of the Cigna board of directors, Anthem and Merger Sub. The complaints generally assert that the members of the Cigna board of directors breached their fiduciary duties to the Cigna shareholders during merger negotiations and by entering into the merger agreement and approving the merger, and that Cigna, Anthem and Merger Sub aided and abetted such breaches of fiduciary duties. The complaints further allege that, among other things, (1) the merger consideration undervalues Cigna, (2) the sales process leading up to the merger was flawed due to purported conflicts of interest of members of the Cigna board of directors and (3) certain provisions of the merger agreement inappropriately favor Anthem and inhibit competing bids. The complaints seek, among other things, (1) injunctive relief enjoining the merger, (2) rescission of the merger agreement to the extent already implemented and (3) costs and damages.

The defendants believe that the claims asserted against them in the complaints are without merit and intend to defend the litigation vigorously. Additional lawsuits arising out of or relating to the merger agreement or the merger may be filed in the future.

### No Solicitation of Alternative Transactions (See page 194)

Subject to the exceptions described below, each of Anthem and Cigna has agreed that, during the term of the merger agreement, it will not, and it will cause its subsidiaries and its and their respective directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives not to, directly or indirectly:

solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or knowingly facilitate, or furnish or disclose non-public information in furtherance of, any inquiries that would reasonably be expected to lead to, or the making of any proposal or offer to implement, any alternative transaction, as such term is defined under the section entitled *The Merger Agreement No Solicitation of Alternative Transactions* beginning on page 194 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus;

negotiate or otherwise engage in discussions with any person (other than each other) with respect to any alternative transaction;

approve, recommend or authorize any alternative transaction; or

enter into any agreement, arrangement or understanding with respect to any alternative transaction or requiring it to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the mergers or any other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

However, at any time prior to, in the case of Anthem, the approval of the share issuance by the Anthem shareholders, or, in the case of Cigna, the adoption of the merger agreement by the Cigna shareholders, Anthem or Cigna, as applicable, may furnish information to, and negotiate or otherwise engage in discussions with, any party who delivers a bona fide written proposal for an alternative transaction that was not solicited after the date of the merger agreement, if and so long as the Anthem board of directors or the Cigna board of directors, as applicable, determines in good faith after consultation with its outside legal counsel that providing such

information or engaging in such negotiations or discussions is reasonably likely to be required in order for the directors to comply with their fiduciary duties under Indiana law or Delaware law, as applicable, and determines in good faith that such proposal is, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a superior proposal, as such term is defined under the section entitled *The Merger Agreement No Solicitation of Alternative Transactions* beginning on page 194 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

# Completion of the Merger is Subject to Certain Conditions (See page 202)

The respective obligations of Anthem, Merger Sub and Cigna to effect the merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible under applicable law) on or prior to the closing date of the merger of the following conditions:

no governmental entity or federal or state court of competent jurisdiction having enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any statute, rule, regulation, executive order, decree, judgment, injunction or other order (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) that is in effect and that prevents or prohibits the completion of the mergers and no governmental entity having instituted any action or proceeding (which remains pending at what would otherwise be the closing date of the merger) before any United States court or other governmental entity of competent jurisdiction seeking to enjoin, restrain or otherwise prohibit the completion of the mergers;

the waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the merger under the HSR Act having been terminated or expired, certain specified necessary consents having been obtained and are in full force and effect, no burdensome term or condition (as defined in *Efforts to Complete the Merger* on page 198 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus) having been imposed or required as a condition to the receipt of any of the necessary consents and none of the necessary consents containing any burdensome term or condition;

the shares of Anthem common stock to be issued in the merger having been approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance;

the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part having been declared effective by the SEC and no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the registration statement having been issued by the SEC and no proceedings for that purpose having been initiated or threatened by the SEC;

the Cigna shareholders having adopted the merger agreement; and

the Anthem shareholders having approved the share issuance. The obligations of Anthem and Merger Sub to effect the merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible under applicable law) by Anthem on or prior to the closing date of the merger of the following additional conditions:

the representations and warranties of Cigna relating to capital structure, authority, no conflicts with respect to the organizational documents of Cigna and its material subsidiaries, board approval and vote required being true and correct in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date of the merger as though made on and as of the closing date of the merger (except to the extent such representations or warranties speak of another date, in which case, as of such date);

the representations and warranties of Cigna relating to absence of certain changes being true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement;

all other representations and warranties of Cigna set forth in the merger agreement (in each case, except for representations and warranties with respect to material contracts, read without any materiality, material or material adverse effect qualifications) being true and correct as of the date of

the merger agreement and as of the closing date of the merger as though made on and as of the closing date of the merger (except to the extent such representations or warranties speak of another date, in which case, as of such date), other than such failures to be true and correct that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Cigna;

Cigna having performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed by it under the merger agreement at or prior to closing date of the merger;

no material adverse effect (as defined in *Material Adverse Effect* on page 188 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus) on Cigna having occurred at any time on or after the date of the merger agreement; and

the receipt of a certificate of the chief executive officer and the chief financial officer of Cigna certifying that the five preceding conditions have been satisfied.

The obligations of Cigna to effect the merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible under applicable law) by Cigna on or prior to the closing date of the merger of the following additional conditions:

the representations and warranties of Anthem relating to capital structure, authority, no conflicts with respect to the organizational documents of Anthem and its material subsidiaries, board approval and vote required, and the representations of Anthem and Merger Sub relating to capitalization, corporate authorization and non-contravention being true and correct in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date of the merger as though made on and as of the closing date of the merger (except to the extent such representations or warranties speak of another date, in which case, as of such date);

the representations and warranties of Anthem relating to absence of certain changes being true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement;

all other representations and warranties of Anthem and Merger Sub set forth in the merger agreement (in each case, except for representations and warranties with respect to material contracts, read without any materiality, material or material adverse effect qualifications) being true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date of the merger as though made on and as of the closing date of the merger (except to the extent such representations or warranties speak of another date, in which case, as of such date), other than such failures to be true and correct that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Anthem;

Anthem and Merger Sub having performed or having complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed by them under the merger agreement at or prior to closing date of the merger;

no material adverse effect (as defined in *Material Adverse Effect* on page 188 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus) on Anthem has occurred at any time on or after the date of the merger agreement; and

the receipt of a certificate of the chief executive officer and the chief financial officer of Anthem certifying that the five preceding conditions have been satisfied.

### Termination of the Merger Agreement (See page 204)

The merger agreement may be terminated and the mergers may be abandoned at any time prior to the effective time of the merger, whether before or after adoption of the merger agreement by the Cigna shareholders and the approval of the Anthem shareholders of the share issuance, respectively, under certain circumstances, including:

by either Anthem or Cigna:

if the merger has not been consummated on or before January 31, 2017, referred to as the outside date in this joint proxy statement/prospectus; <u>provided</u> that a party will not have the right to terminate the merger agreement in this circumstance if that party has failed to perform fully its obligations under the merger agreement in any manner that has proximately caused or resulted in the failure of the merger to be consummated by such date; <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that such date may be extended by Anthem or Cigna by written notice to the other party, to a date not later than April 30, 2017, if all the closing conditions to the merger are satisfied or capable of being satisfied other than with respect to legal restraints (but only if such legal restraint relates to the HSR Act or other antitrust laws, any healthcare or insurance laws or any licenses or rules of the BCBSA) or government consents;

if Cigna shareholders vote on and fail to adopt the merger agreement at the Cigna special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof;

if Anthem shareholders vote on and fail to approve the share issuance at the Anthem special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof;

if a governmental entity or federal or state court of competent jurisdiction has enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any statute, rule, regulation, executive order, decree, judgment, injunction or other order (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) that is in effect and that prevents or prohibits the completion of the mergers or a governmental entity has instituted any action or proceeding (which remains pending at what would otherwise be the closing date of the merger) before any United States court or other governmental entity of competent jurisdiction seeking to enjoin, restrain or otherwise prohibit the completion of the mergers and such legal restraint has become final and non-appealable; <u>provided</u> that a party may not terminate the merger agreement in this circumstance if that party has failed to perform fully its obligations under the merger agreement in any manner that has proximately caused or resulted in the imposition of such legal restraint or the failure of such legal restraint to be resisted, resolved or lifted;

subject to cure rights, if there shall have been a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement of the other party or any representation or warranty of the other party has become untrue after the date of the merger agreement, which breach or untrue representation or warranty gives rise to the failure of any condition to the other party s obligation to effect the merger;

by Anthem:

if the Cigna board of directors makes an adverse recommendation change;

if Cigna has materially breached the shareholder recommendation or non-solicitation provisions of the merger agreement;

so long as Anthem has complied with its shareholder recommendation and non-solicitation obligations under the merger agreement, at any time prior to obtaining the approval of the share issuance by the Anthem shareholders at the Anthem special meeting or any adjournment or

postponement thereof, in order to concurrently enter into a binding agreement for an alternative transaction that constitutes a superior proposal with respect to Anthem, if prior to or concurrently with such termination, Anthem pays the Anthem termination fee (as defined below);

by Cigna:

if the Anthem board of directors makes an adverse recommendation change;

if Anthem has materially breached the shareholder recommendation or non-solicitation provisions of the merger agreement;

so long as Cigna has complied with its shareholder recommendation and non-solicitation obligations under the merger agreement, at any time prior to obtaining the adoption of the merger agreement by the Cigna shareholders at the Cigna special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, in order to concurrently enter into a binding agreement for an alternative transaction with respect to Cigna that constitutes a superior proposal with respect to Cigna, if prior to or concurrently with such termination, Cigna pays the Cigna termination fee (as defined below).

If the merger agreement is terminated, the obligations of the parties under the merger agreement will terminate, except for certain provisions in the merger agreement, including those relating to confidentiality, fees and expenses, and there will be no liability on the part of any party, except in the case of fraud or willful breach of a representation, warranty, covenant or agreement set forth in the merger agreement.

### **Termination Fees (See page 206)**

If the merger agreement is terminated, Cigna will be obligated to pay a termination fee of \$1,850,000,000, referred to as the Cigna termination fee in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, to Anthem if:

the merger agreement (1) is terminated by Anthem because the Cigna board of directors (a) failed to recommend adoption of the merger agreement by the Cigna shareholders or failed to include such recommendation in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, (b) made an adverse recommendation change, (c) authorized, approved or recommended to the Cigna shareholders or otherwise authorized, approved or publicly recommended an alternative transaction with respect to Cigna or (d) failed to publicly confirm its recommendation to adopt the merger agreement within ten business days after a written request (which request was reasonable under the circumstances) by Anthem that it do so following Cigna s receipt of an alternative transaction, (2) could have been terminated by Anthem for any of the immediately preceding reasons and is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna because of the occurrence of the outside date or because the Cigna shareholders voted on and failed to adopt the merger agreement at the Cigna special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof or (3) is terminated by Anthem because Cigna materially breached its shareholder recommendation or non-solicitation obligations under the merger agreement; in which case, Cigna will pay to Anthem the Cigna termination fee within two business days following termination of the merger agreement;

the merger agreement is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna due to the occurrence of the outside date and (1) a vote of the Cigna shareholders at the Cigna special meeting to adopt the merger agreement has not occurred and (2) a proposal with respect to an alternative transaction with respect to Cigna has been publicly proposed or announced or otherwise publicly disclosed and not withdrawn after the date of the merger agreement and prior to the date of termination of the merger agreement; in which case, if Cigna within 12 months after such termination either consummates an alternative transaction or enters into a definitive agreement to implement an alternative transaction, Cigna will pay to Anthem the Cigna termination fee simultaneously with such consummation or entering into such definitive agreement (provided that references to 15% in the definition of an alternative transaction will be deemed to be 50% for this purpose);

the merger agreement is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna because the Cigna shareholders voted on and failed to adopt the merger agreement at the Cigna special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof, if a proposal with respect to an alternative transaction with respect to Cigna has been publicly proposed or announced or otherwise publicly disclosed and not withdrawn after the date of the merger agreement and prior to the date of the Cigna special meeting; in which case, if Cigna within 12 months after such termination either consummates an alternative transaction or enters into a definitive agreement to implement an alternative transaction, Cigna will pay to Anthem the Cigna termination fee simultaneously with such consummation or entering into such definitive agreement (provided that references to 15% in the definition of an alternative transaction will be deemed to be 50% for this purpose); or

the merger agreement is terminated by Cigna in order to concurrently enter into a binding agreement for an alternative transaction with respect to Cigna that constitutes a superior proposal; in which case, Cigna will pay to Anthem the Cigna termination fee on the date of the termination of the merger agreement.
If the merger agreement is terminated, Anthem will be obligated to pay a termination fee of \$1,850,000,000, referred to as the Anthem termination fee in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, to Cigna if:

the merger agreement (1) is terminated by Cigna because the Anthem board of directors (a) failed to recommend approval of the share issuance by the Anthem shareholders or failed to include such recommendation in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, (b) made an adverse recommendation change, (c) authorized, approved or recommended to the Anthem shareholders or otherwise authorized, approved or publicly recommended an alternative transaction with respect to Anthem or (d) failed to publicly confirm its recommendation to adopt the merger agreement within ten business days after a written request (which request was reasonable under the circumstances) by Cigna that it do so following Anthem s receipt of an alternative transaction, (2) could have been terminated by Cigna for any of the immediately preceding reasons and is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna because of the occurrence of the outside date or because the Anthem shareholders voted on and failed to approve the share issuance at the Anthem special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof or (3) is terminated by Cigna because Anthem materially breached its shareholder recommendation or non-solicitation obligations under the merger agreement; in which case, Anthem will pay to Cigna the Anthem termination fee within two business days following termination of the merger agreement;

the merger agreement is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna due to the occurrence of the outside date and (1) a vote of the Anthem shareholders at the Anthem special meeting to approve the share issuance has not occurred and (2) a proposal with respect to an alternative transaction with respect to Anthem has been publicly proposed or announced or otherwise publicly disclosed and not withdrawn after the date of the merger agreement and prior to the date of termination of the merger agreement; in which case, if Anthem within 12 months after such termination either consummates an alternative transaction or enters into a definitive agreement to implement an alternative transaction, Anthem will pay to Cigna the Anthem termination fee simultaneously with such consummation or entering into such definitive agreement (provided that references to 15% in the definition of an alternative transaction will be deemed to be 50% for this purpose);

the merger agreement is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna because the Anthem shareholders voted on and failed to adopt the merger agreement at the Anthem special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof, if a proposal with respect to an alternative transaction with respect to Anthem has been publicly proposed or announced or otherwise publicly disclosed and not withdrawn after the date of the merger agreement and prior to the date of the Anthem special meeting; in which case, if Anthem within 12 months after such termination either consummates an alternative transaction or enters into a definitive agreement to implement an alternative transaction, Anthem will pay to Cigna

the Anthem termination fee simultaneously with such consummation or entering into such definitive agreement (provided that references to 15% in the definition of an alternative transaction will be deemed to be 50% for this purpose); or

the merger agreement is terminated by Anthem in order to concurrently enter into a binding agreement for an alternative transaction with respect to Anthem that constitutes a superior proposal; in which case, Anthem will pay to Cigna the Anthem termination fee on the date of the termination of the merger agreement. If the merger agreement is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna (1) because of the occurrence of the outside date and a vote of the Cigna shareholders at the Cigna special meeting to adopt the merger agreement has not occurred and a proposal with respect to an alternative transaction with respect to Cigna has been publicly proposed or announced or otherwise publicly disclosed and not withdrawn after the date of the merger agreement or (2) because the Cigna shareholders voted on and failed to adopt the merger agreement at the Cigna special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof, then Cigna will pay to Anthem a fee of \$600,000,000, referred to as the Cigna expense fee in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, on the second business day immediately following the date of termination of the merger agreement. If the Cigna termination fee is payable by Cigna after the time Cigna pays the Cigna expense fee, the amount of the Cigna termination fee will be reduced by the Cigna expense fee.

If the merger agreement is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna (1) because of the occurrence of the outside date and a vote of the Anthem shareholders at the Anthem special meeting to approve the share issuance has not occurred and a proposal with respect to an alternative transaction with respect to Anthem has been publicly proposed or announced or otherwise publicly disclosed and not withdrawn after the date of the merger agreement or (2) because the Anthem shareholders voted on and failed to approve the share issuance at the Anthem special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof, then Anthem will pay to Cigna a fee of \$600,000,000, referred to as the Anthem expense fee in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, on the second business day immediately following the date of termination of the merger agreement. If the Anthem termination fee is payable by Anthem after the time Anthem pays the Anthem expense fee, the amount of the Anthem termination fee will be reduced by the Anthem expense fee.

If the merger agreement is terminated by either Anthem or Cigna (1) because a governmental entity or federal or state court of competent jurisdiction has enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any statute, rule, regulation, executive order, decree, judgment, injunction or other order (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) that is in effect and that prevents or prohibits the completion of the mergers or because a governmental entity has instituted any action or proceeding (which remains pending at what would otherwise be the closing date of the merger) before any United States court or other governmental entity of competent jurisdiction seeking to enjoin, restrain or otherwise prohibit the completion of the mergers and such legal restraint has become final and non-appealable, but only if such legal restraint relates to the HSR Act or other antitrust laws, any healthcare or insurance laws or any licenses or rules of the BCBSA or (2) due to the occurrence of the outside date and at the time of such termination all conditions to Anthem s obligation to effect the merger have been satisfied (other than (x) the legal restraint condition (but only if such legal restraint relates to the HSR Act or other antitrust laws, any healthcare or insurance laws or any licenses or rules of the BCBSA) or the government consent condition and (y) conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the closing of the merger, but that are capable of being satisfied if the closing of the merger were to occur on the date of such termination), then Anthem will pay to Cigna a fee in the amount of \$1,850,000,000, referred to as the reverse termination fee in this joint proxy statement/prospectus: provided that the reverse termination fee will not be payable in the event that the failure of the legal restraint condition (but only if such legal restraint relates to the HSR Act or other antitrust laws, any healthcare or insurance laws or any licenses or rules of the BCBSA) or the government consent condition to be satisfied is caused by Cigna s willful breach of its obligations to complete

the mergers or Cigna refuses to effect the merger on the basis of a burdensome term or condition. The reverse termination fee will be paid on the second business day immediately following the date of termination of the merger agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, if Cigna receives the reverse termination fee and Anthem has not willfully breached any of its obligations under the merger agreement, such payment will be the sole and exclusive remedy of Cigna against Anthem. If Cigna receives any payments from Anthem or Merger Sub in respect of a breach of the merger agreement, and later receives the reverse termination fee, the amount of the reverse termination fee will be reduced by the aggregate amount of such payments made by Anthem or Merger Sub with respect to such breaches.

### Comparison of Shareholders Rights (See page 218)

Cigna shareholders will have different rights once they become Anthem shareholders due to differences between the organizational documents of Anthem and Cigna and differences between Indiana law, where Anthem is incorporated, and Delaware law, where Cigna is incorporated. See the section entitled *Comparison of Shareholders Rights* beginning on page 218 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### **Appraisal Rights (Page 233)**

If the merger agreement is adopted by Cigna shareholders, Cigna shareholders who do not vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and who properly demand appraisal of their shares will be entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the merger under Section 262 of the DGCL. This means that holders of shares of Cigna common stock are entitled to have their shares appraised by the Delaware Court of Chancery and to receive payment in cash of the fair value of their shares of Cigna common stock, exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the merger, together with interest to be paid upon the amount determined to be fair value, if any, as determined by the court. Cigna shareholders who wish to seek appraisal of their shares are in any case encouraged to seek the advice of legal counsel with respect to the exercise of appraisal rights due to the complexity of the appraisal process.

Cigna shareholders considering seeking appraisal should be aware that the fair value of their shares as determined pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL could be more than, the same as or less than the value of the consideration they would receive pursuant to the merger if they did not seek appraisal of their shares.

To exercise your appraisal rights, (1) you must submit a written demand for appraisal to Cigna before the shareholder vote is taken on the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, (2) you must not submit a blank proxy or otherwise vote in favor of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and (3) you must hold the shares of Cigna common stock of record when you submit your written demand for appraisal and continue to hold them through the effective time of the merger. Your failure to follow the procedures specified under the DGCL will result in the loss of your appraisal rights. The DGCL requirements for exercising appraisal rights are described in further detail in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the relevant section of the DGCL regarding appraisal rights is reproduced and attached as **Annex E** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. If you hold your shares of Cigna common stock through a broker, bank or other nominee and you wish to exercise appraisal rights, you should consult with your broker, bank or other nominee.

Under the IBCL, Anthem shareholders will not be entitled to appraisal or dissenters rights in connection with the mergers or the share issuance.

# SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA OF ANTHEM

The following table presents selected historical consolidated financial data of Anthem. The selected historical consolidated financial data as of and for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013, 2012, 2011 and 2010 are derived from Anthem s audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Anthem s audited consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, and as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, are contained in Anthem s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, which is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Anthem s audited consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, are not incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The selected historical consolidated financial data as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2015, are derived from Anthem s unaudited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes, which are contained in Anthem s Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, which is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The selected historical consolidated financial data as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2014, are derived from Anthem s unaudited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes, which are contained in Anthem s Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2014, which is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In the opinion of Anthem s management, such unaudited financial data reflect all adjustments, consisting only of normal and recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair statement of the results for those periods. The results of operations for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year or any future period.

The information set forth below is only a summary and is not necessarily indicative of the results of Anthem or the combined company following completion of the merger and related transactions, and you should read the following information together with Anthem s audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes and the sections entitled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations contained in Anthem s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, and in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, and in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

	As of and for a Ended .	the Six Month June 30,	~	As of and for the Years Ended December 31,						
	2015	<b>2014</b> <sup>(1)</sup>	<b>2014</b> <sup>(1)</sup>	<b>2013</b> <sup>(1)</sup>	$2012^{(1)(2)}$	<b>2011</b> <sup>(2)</sup>	2010			
(in millions, except where indicated										
and except per share data)										
Income										
Statement Data	a									
Total operating										
revenue <sup>(3)</sup>	\$ 38,609.7	\$ 35,874.8	\$73,021.7	\$70,191.4	\$60,514.0	\$ 59,865.2	\$57,740.5			
Total revenues	39,067.0	36,332.8	73,874.1	71,023.5	61,497.2	60,710.7	58,698.5			
	1,724.3	1,422.5	2,560.1	2,634.3	2,651.0	2,646.7	2,887.1			

Income from continuing operations							
Net income	1,724.3	1,432.1	2,569.7	2,489.7	2,655.5	2,646.7	2,887.1
Per Share Data	1,727.5	1,732.1	2,307.7	2,407.7	2,055.5	2,040.7	2,007.1
Basic net income							
per							
share continuing							
operations	\$ 6.51	\$ 5.07	\$ 9.28	\$ 8.83	\$ 8.25	\$ 7.35	\$ 7.03
Diluted net	φ 0.51	φ 5.07	φ 9.20	φ 0.03	φ 0.23	φ 1.55	φ 7.03
income per							
share continuing							
operations	6.22	4.92	8.96	8.67	8.17	7.25	6.94
Dividends per	0.22	4.72	0.90	0.07	0.17	1.25	0.74
share	1.2500	0.8750	1.7500	1.5000	1.1500	1.0000	
Other Data	1.2300	0.8750	1.7500	1.5000	1.1500	1.0000	
(unaudited)							
Benefit expense							
ratio <sup>(4)</sup>	81.2%	82.7%	83.1%	85.1%	85.3%	85.1%	83.2%
Selling, general	01.270	02.170	03.170	05.170	05.570	05.170	03.270
and							
administrative							
expense ratio <sup>(5)</sup>	16.0%	16.0%	16.1%	14.2%	14.3%	14.1%	15.1%
Income from	10.070	10.070	10.170	14.270	14.370	14.170	13.170
continuing							
operations before							
income taxes as a							
percentage of							
total revenues	8.0%	6.6%	5.9%	5.4%	6.3%	6.5%	7.4%
Net income as a	0.070	0.070	5.770	5.770	0.570	0.570	7.770
percentage of							
total revenues	4.4%	3.9%	3.5%	3.5%	4.3%	4.4%	4.9%
Medical	1.170	5.770	5.570	5.570	1.570	1.170	1.970
membership (in							
thousands)	38,527	37,272	37,499	35,653	36,130	34,251	33,323
Balance Sheet	30,327	31,212	57,199	55,055	50,150	51,251	33,323
Data							
Cash and							
investments	\$ 23,967.0	\$ 24,240.9	\$23,777.7	\$ 22,395.9	\$22,464.6	\$ 20,696.5	\$20,311.8
Total assets <sup>(6)</sup>	64,263.8	62,212.8	61,956.7	59,478.3	58,853.9	52,118.4	50,242.5
Long-term debt,	0.,200.0		01,200,7		20,0000		00,21210
less current							
portion <sup>(6)</sup>	15,468.4	13,947.2	14,019.6	13,477.4	14,069.3	8,420.9	8,147.8
Total liabilities <sup>(6)</sup>	41,201.2	37,835.9	37,705.4	34,713.1	35,051.2	28,830.2	26,429.9
Total	,	- ,	- ,	- ,	,	- ,	-,
shareholders							
equity	23,062.6	24,376.9	24,251.3	24,765.2	23,802.7	23,288.2	23,812.6
1 2	,	,	,	,	,	,	,

- (1) The operating results of 1-800 CONTACTS, Inc. are reported as discontinued operations at December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 as a result of the divestiture completed on January 31, 2014. Included in net income for the six months ended June 30, 2014, and for the year ended December 31, 2014, is income from discontinued operations, net of tax, of \$9.6. Included in net income for the year ended December 31, 2013, is a loss from discontinued operations, net of tax, of \$144.6. Included in net income for the year ended December 31, 2013, is a loss from discontinued operations, net of tax, of \$144.6. Included in net income for the year ended December 31, 2012, is income from discontinued operations, net of tax, of \$4.5.
- (2) The net assets of and results of operations for AMERIGROUP Corporation are included from its acquisition date of December 24, 2012. The net assets of and results of operations for CareMore are included from its acquisition date of August 22, 2011.
- (3) Operating revenue is obtained by adding premiums, administrative fees and other revenue.
- (4) The benefit expense ratio represents benefit expenses as a percentage of premium revenue.
- (5) The selling, general and administrative expense ratio represents selling, general and administrative expenses as a percentage of total operating revenue.
- (6) Amounts as of June 30, 2014, and December 31, 2014, 2013, 2012 and 2011 have been retroactively restated to reflect the reclassification of unamortized debt issuance costs from an asset to a contra-liability as a result of the adoption of Accounting Standards Update No. 2015-03, *Interest Imputation of Interest (Subtopic 835-30): Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs*, during the six months ended June 30, 2015.

### SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA OF CIGNA

The following table presents selected historical consolidated financial data of Cigna. The selected historical consolidated financial data as of and for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013, 2012, 2011 and 2010 are derived from Cigna s audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Cigna s audited consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, and as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, are contained in Cigna s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, which is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Cigna s audited consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, and as of December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, are not incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The selected historical consolidated financial data as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2015, are derived from Cigna s unaudited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes, which are contained in Cigna s Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, which is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The selected historical consolidated financial data as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2014, are derived from Cigna s unaudited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes, which are contained in Cigna s unaudited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes, which are contained in Cigna s Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2014, which is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In the opinion of Cigna s management, such unaudited financial data reflect all adjustments, consisting only of normal and recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair statement of the results for those periods. The results of operations for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year or any future period.

The information set forth below is only a summary and is not necessarily indicative of the results of Cigna or the combined company following completion of the merger and related transactions, and you should read the following information together with Cigna s audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes and the sections entitled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations contained in Cigna s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, and in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, and in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

	As of and for the Six Months Ended June 30,				IS	As of and for the Years Ended December 31,							51,	
		2015		2014	,	2014		2013		2012		2011	2	2010
(in millions, except where indicated														
and except per share data)														
Income Statement Data														
Total revenues	\$	18,959	\$	17,229	\$ .	34,914	\$3	32,380	\$2	29,119	\$2	21,865	\$2	21,128
Total benefits and expenses		17,169		15,475	-	31,610	3	30,204	2	26,642	1	9,989	1	9,326
Income taxes		675		653		1,210		698		853		615		519
Shareholders net income		1,121		1,101		2,102		1,476		1,623		1,260		1,279
Per Share Data														
Shareholders net income per	¢	4 29	¢	4 1 1	¢	7.07	¢	5 20	¢	5 70	¢	1.65	¢	4.60
share basic	\$	4.38	\$	4.11	\$	7.97	\$	5.28	\$	5.70	\$	4.65	\$	4.69

Shareholders net income per							
share diluted	4.30	4.05	7.83	5.18	5.61	4.59	4.65
Dividends declared per share	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04
Other Data (unaudited)							
Global medical customers (in							
thousands)	14,771	14,247	14,456	14,217	14,045	12,680	12,473
<b>Balance Sheet Data</b>							
Total investments	\$ 23,819	\$ 23,752	\$24,342	\$22,365	\$23,660	\$22,490	\$20,948
Total assets	57,132	55,929	55,896	54,336	53,734	50,697	45,393
Long-term debt	5,046	5,022	5,005	5,014	4,986	4,990	2,288
Total liabilities	45,753	44,878	45,017	43,659	43,851	42,703	39,019
Total shareholders equity	11,290	10,937	10,774	10,567	9,769	7,994	6,356

(1) Includes adjustments for noncontrolling interests

### ANTHEM UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL DATA

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements presented below give effect to the merger, in which Cigna will become a wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem, as if it had occurred on June 30, 2015, for purposes of the unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet, and as of January 1, 2014, for purposes of the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of income for the six months ended June 30, 2015, and the year ended December 31, 2014. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet and statements of income include the historical consolidated financial amounts of Anthem and Cigna, adjusted to reclassify Cigna s information to a consistent presentation format and to reflect the effects of the merger. The preparation of the unaudited pro forma condensed adjustments required Anthem s management to make certain assumptions and estimates. The pro forma adjustments give effect to events that are (1) directly attributable to the merger, (2) factually supportable and (3) with respect to the statements of income, expected to have a continuing impact on the combined company s results. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

In addition, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information should be read in conjunction with the following information, which is incorporated by reference herein:

Anthem s historical audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes included in Anthem s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014;

Cigna s historical audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes included in Cigna s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014;

Anthem s historical unaudited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes included in Anthem s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2015; and

Cigna s historical unaudited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes included in Cigna s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2015.

Anthem has prepared the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements using the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations pursuant to the provisions of Accounting Standards Codification, or ASC, Topic 805, *Business Combinations*, referred to as ASC 805 in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, with Anthem identified as the acquirer. Anthem will record the assets (including identifiable intangible assets) and liabilities of Cigna at their estimated fair value. The difference between the purchase price and the estimated fair value of Cigna s net assets and liabilities will result in goodwill. The final determination of the acquisition consideration and fair values of Cigna s assets and liabilities will be based on valuations that will exist as of the date of completion of the merger. The merger has not yet received the necessary consents from governmental authorities. Under the HSR Act and other relevant laws, before completion of the merger, there are significant limitations regarding what Anthem can learn about Cigna. The fair values of the assets and liabilities of Cigna included in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet have been measured based on various preliminary estimates and assumptions that Anthem believes are reasonable based on information currently available. Consequently, the actual amounts allocated to goodwill and intangible assets could change significantly from those allocations used in the unaudited pro forma

Table of Contents

condensed combined financial statements presented herein and could result in material differences from those presented in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

Anthem intends to commence the necessary valuation and other studies required to complete the acquisition accounting promptly upon completion of the mergers and will finalize the acquisition accounting as soon as practicable within the required measurement period prescribed by ASC 805, but in no event later than one year following completion of the mergers.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements have been prepared by Anthem s management in accordance with Article 11 of Regulation S-X promulgated by the SEC and are not necessarily indicative of the combined financial position or results of operations that might have been achieved had the transaction been completed as of the dates indicated, nor are they meant to be indicative of any anticipated combined financial position or future results of operations that the combined company will experience after the transaction. In addition, the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of income do not include any pro forma adjustments to reflect expected revenue synergies, expected cost savings or restructuring actions that may be achievable or the impact of any non-recurring activity and one-time transaction related costs.

The selected unaudited pro forma financial information is provided for illustrative purposes only and is based on available information and assumptions that Anthem and Cigna believe are reasonable. It does not purport to represent what the actual consolidated results of operations or the consolidated financial position of Anthem would have been had the merger occurred on the dates indicated, nor is it necessarily indicative of future consolidated results of operations or consolidated financial position. The actual financial position and results of operations will differ, perhaps significantly, from the pro forma condensed amounts reflected herein due to a variety of factors, including those discussed in the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 67 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and including access to additional information, changes in value not currently identified and changes in operating results following the date of the pro forma financial information.

The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial data have been developed from and should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and related notes of both Anthem and Cigna, incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the more detailed unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, including the notes thereto, appearing elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

# Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet

# As of June 30, 2015

(In millions)	Anthem Historical	Note 4 Cigna Historical	Acquisition Adjustments	Note 6 Financing Ref. Adjustments	Ref.	Pro Forma Combined
Assets	mstoricar	mstorica	Aujustinents	Kei. Aujustinents	KU.	Combined
Current assets:						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,553.0	\$ 1,968.5	\$ (26,982.6)	<b>a</b> \$ 26,955.1	S	\$ 3,494.0
Marketable investments	19,941.9	1,169.1	+ (==;; ==:=)	(4,982.6)	ť	16,128.4
Other investments	23.4	594.4				617.8
Premium and self-funded						
receivables	4,940.8	2,083.9				7,024.7
Other receivables	2,368.0	2,057.4				4,425.4
Deferred tax assets, net	295.6	277.9	129.8	b		703.3
Other current assets	4,079.5	920.7				5,000.2
Total current assets	33,202.2	9,071.9	(26,852.8)	21,972.5		37,393.8
Long-term marketable						
investments	645.4	17,588.9				18,234.3
Other long-term investments	1,803.3	4,466.6	74.0	С		6,343.9
Property and equipment	1,931.4	1,502.0	179.0	d		3,612.4
Goodwill	17,541.7	6,041.3	22,496.5	e		46,079.5
Other intangible assets	8,275.5	768.1	21,981.9	f		31,025.5
Other noncurrent assets	413.2	1,432.8				1,846.0
Reinsurance receivables	421.3	6,485.1				6,906.4
Deferred policy acquisition costs	29.8	1,464.4	(1,464.4)	g		29.8
Separate account assets		8,310.6				8,310.6
Total assets	\$ 64,263.8	\$ 57,131.7	\$ 16,414.2	\$ 21,972.5		\$ 159,782.2
Liabilities and shareholders equity						
Liabilities						
Current Liabilities:						
Medical claims payable	\$ 7,177.9	\$ 2,372.5	\$	\$		\$ 9,550.4
Reserve for future policy benefits	67.7	516.9				584.6
Non-medical claims payable		1,546.6				1,546.6
Other policyholder liabilities	2,741.4	1,526.9				4,268.3
Unearned income	950.5	262.0				1,212.5
Accounts payable and accrued						
expenses	4,433.8	2,511.0	495.0	h		7,439.8
Short-term borrowings and						
current portion long-term debt	1,164.9	150.4				1,315.3
Other current liabilities	4,137.0	1,018.9				5,155.9

Total current liabilities	20,673.2	9,905.2	495.0				31,073.4
Long term debt, less current							
portion	15,468.4	5,046.0	488.0	i	21,972.5	u	42,974.9
Reserve for future policy							
benefits, noncurrent	607.6	8,978.2	100.0	j			9,685.8
Non-medical claims payable,							
noncurrent		3,085.6	250.0	k			3,335.6
Contractholder deposit funds		7,225.2	12.0	l			7,237.2
Deferred tax liabilities, net	3,226.2		7,214.2	m			10,440.4
Other noncurrent liabilities	1,225.8	3,291.3					4,517.1
Separate account liabilities		8,310.6					8,310.6
-							
Total liabilities	41,201.2	45,842.1	8,559.2		21,972.5		117,575.0
Shareholders equity							
Common stock	2.6	74.0	(72.7)	n			3.9
Treasury stock		(1,672.0)	1,672.0	0			
Additional paid-in capital	8,707.4	2,835.0	16,673.5	р			28,215.9
Retained earnings	14,352.2	11,177.8	(11,543.0)	q			13,987.0
Accumulated other							
comprehensive income (loss)	0.4	(1,125.2)	1,125.2	r			0.4
Total shareholders equity	23,062.6	11,289.6	7,855.0				42,207.2
Total liabilities and							
shareholders equity	\$ 64,263.8	\$ 57,131.7	\$ 16,414.2		\$ 21,972.5		\$ 159,782.2

See the accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, which are an integral part of these statements.

# Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statements of Income

### Six Months Ended June 30, 2015

		Note 4		Note	e 7		Ð
	Anthem	Cigna	Acquisition		Financing	Def	Pro Forma Combined
(In millions, except per share data) Revenues	Historical	Historical	Adjustments	Kel. A	ajustments	Kel.	Combined
Premiums	\$ 36,126.8	\$ 14,912.0	\$		\$		\$ 51,038.8
Administrative fees	2,456.6	2,346.5	φ		φ		4,803.1
Mail order pharmacy revenue	2,430.0	1,203.2					4,803.1
Other revenue	26.3	1,205.2					26.3
Other revenue	20.5						20.5
Total operating revenue	38,609.7	18,461.7					57,071.4
Net investment income	354.3	572.6	(87.6)	V	(49.8)	aa	789.5
Net realized gains on investments	103.0	93.7	()				196.7
	10010	2011					17017
Total revenues	39,067.0	19,128.0	(87.6)		(49.8)		58,057.6
							,
Expenses							
Benefit expense	29,332.3	11,649.0					40,981.3
Administrative expense	6,186.0	4,349.7	15.0	W			10,550.7
Mail order pharmacy costs		1,021.3					1,021.3
Interest expense	308.5	128.5	(28.9)	Х	429.0	bb	837.1
Amortization of other intangible assets	112.6	83.5	999.1	у			1,195.2
Loss on extinguishment of debt	0.5	100.0					100.5
-							
Total expenses	35,939.9	17,332.0	985.2		429.0		54,686.1
Income before income tax expense	3,127.1	1,796.0	(1,072.8)		(478.8)		3,371.5
Income tax expense	1,402.8	675.0	(375.5)	Z	(167.6)	cc	1,534.7
Net income	\$ 1,724.3	\$ 1,121.0	\$ (697.3)		\$ (311.2)		\$ 1,836.8
Net income per share:							
Basic	\$ 6.51	\$ 4.38					\$ 4.60
Diluted	\$ 0.31 \$ 6.22	\$ 4.30					\$ 4.00 \$ 4.44
Weighted average shares	φ 0.22	φ 4.30					φ 4.44
outstanding (see Note 8):							
Basic	264.8	256.2	(122.1)				398.9
Diluted	204.0	250.2	(122.1)				414.1
	1. 1 6	200.7	(123.7)	• •			717,1

See the accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, which are an integral part of these statements.

# Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statements of Income

# Year Ended December 31, 2014

	A 41	Note 4	Note 7				DE
(In millions, except per share data)	Anthem Historical	Cigna Historical	Acquisition Adjustments	Ref.	Financing Adjustments	Ref.	Pro Forma Combined
Revenues	11150011cui	Instorreur	lagustiteites	11011	l'inguistimentes	11011	Combined
Premiums	\$ 68,389.8	\$ 27,364.2	\$		\$		\$ 95,754.0
Administrative fees	4,590.6	4,243.4					8,834.0
Mail order pharmacy revenue	,	2,239.0					2,239.0
Other revenue	41.3						41.3
Total operating revenue	73,021.7	33,846.6					106,868.3
Net investment income	73,021.7	1,166.0	(175.3)	V	(99.7)	00	1,615.4
Net realized gains on investments	128.0	1,100.0	(173.3)	v	(99.7)	aa	281.8
Net realized gains on investments	120.0	155.0					201.0
Total revenues	73,874.1	35,166.4	(175.3)		(99.7)		108,765.5
Expenses							
Benefit expense	56,854.9	21,334.2					78,189.1
Administrative expense	11,748.4	8,153.3	149.3	w			20,051.0
Mail order pharmacy costs	11,7 10.1	1,907.1	11910				1,907.1
Interest expense	600.7	265.5	(57.8)	X	858.0	bb	1,666.4
Amortization of other intangible		20010	(0110)		00010		1,00011
assets	220.9	195.0	2,136.1	у			2,552.0
Loss on extinguishment of debt	81.1		_,	J			81.1
Total expenses	69,506.0	31,855.1	2,227.6		858.0		104,446.7
Income from continuing operations before income tax expense	4,368.1	3,311.3	(2,402.9)		(957.7)		4,318.8
Income tax expense	1,808.0	1,209.8	(841.0)	Z	(335.2)	сс	1,841.6
Income from continuing operations <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ 2,560.1	\$ 2,101.5	\$(1,561.9)	-	\$ (622.5)		\$ 2,477.2
Income from continuing							
operations per share:							
Basic	\$ 9.28	\$ 7.97					\$ 6.04
Diluted	\$ 8.96	\$ 7.83					\$ 5.86
Weighted average shares outstanding (see Note 8):							
Basic	275.9	263.9	(129.8)				410.0
Diluted	275.9	268.6	(129.8)				410.0
Diated	205.9	200.0	(131.0)				422.1

Per Article 11 of Regulation S-X, results from discontinued operations should not be presented. Anthem recognized \$9.6 of income from discontinued operations, net of tax during the year ended December 31, 2014. This amount is not shown in the Anthem historical information presented above. See the section entitled *Selected Historical Consolidated Financial Data of Anthem* beginning on page 35 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See the accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, which are an integral part of these statements.

# NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### **1. Description of the Transaction**

On July 23, 2015, Anthem, Merger Sub and Cigna entered into the merger agreement, pursuant to which, subject to the terms set forth in the merger agreement, Merger Sub will merge with and into Cigna, or the merger, with Cigna surviving as the initial surviving corporation. If certain tax opinions relating to the qualifications of the merger are delivered, immediately following the consummation of the merger, the initial surviving corporation will then merge with and into Anthem whereupon the separate corporate existence of the initial surviving corporation will cease and Anthem will continue as the surviving corporation. At the effective time of the merger, Cigna shareholders, subject to certain exclusions, will receive \$103.40 in cash and 0.5152 of a share of Anthem common stock for each share of Cigna common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the merger.

At the merger, each vested, outstanding and unexercised Cigna stock option or appreciation right will be canceled and converted automatically into the right to receive the merger consideration with an aggregate value equal to the intrinsic value of such award. Each option or appreciation right that is unvested, outstanding and unexercised at the merger shall be converted into equivalent awards with respect to Anthem common stock. Generally, all other Cigna equity awards (including strategic performance share awards, restricted stock awards, restricted stock unit awards and deferred stock unit awards) will be converted into equivalent equity awards with respect to Anthem common stock.

The merger is expected to close in the second half of 2016 and is subject to certain state regulatory approvals, standard closing conditions, customary approvals required under the HSR Act and the approval of both the Anthem shareholders and the Cigna shareholders.

# 2. Basis of Presentation

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements were prepared using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC 805, which uses the fair value concepts defined in ASC Topic 820, *Fair Value Measurements*, referred to as ASC 820 in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

ASC 805 requires, among other things, that assets acquired, liabilities assumed and non-controlling interests be recognized at their fair values as of the date of the merger. In addition, ASC 805 requires that the consideration transferred be measured at the date the merger is completed, at the then-current market price.

ASC 820 defines fair value as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. This is an exit price concept for the valuation of the asset or liability. In addition, market participants are assumed to be buyers and sellers in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability. Fair value measurements for an asset assume the highest and best use by these market participants. Many of these fair value measurements can be highly subjective and it is possible the application of reasonable judgment to the same facts and circumstances could develop different assumptions resulting in a range of alternative estimates.

For purposes of preparing the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, the market price of Anthem common stock was estimated using the closing price of \$141.91 on September 25, 2015. Since ASC 805 requires fair value measurements at the date of the merger, amounts assumed in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements will likely be different than the final amounts recorded at the completion of the merger.

Under the acquisition method of accounting, the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed will be added to those of Anthem. Financial statements and reported results of operations of Anthem issued after

completion of the merger will reflect these values, but will not be retroactively restated to reflect the historical financial position or results of operations of Cigna.

ASC 805 requires that acquisition-related transaction costs, such as advisory, legal, valuation and other professional fees, not be included as a component of consideration transferred but should be accounted for as expenses in the periods in which such costs are incurred. Total acquisition-related transaction costs expected to be incurred by Anthem and Cigna are estimated to be \$345.0 million and \$150.0 million, respectively, none of which had been incurred as of June 30, 2015. Acquisition-related transaction costs expected to be incurred by Anthem include estimated fees related to the bridge facility and estimated costs associated with the issuance of long-term transaction related debt expected to be issued prior to completion of the mergers. Preparation of the pro forma condensed combined balance sheet requires the inclusion of adjustments that are both recurring and nonrecurring, while preparation of the pro forma condensed combined statements of income should only include adjustments that have a continuing impact and therefore, not include material nonrecurring adjustments that result from the transaction costs have been included in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of June 30, 2015, as an increase to accounts payable and accrued expenses, with the related tax benefits recognized as an increase in deferred tax assets and the after tax amount included as a decrease to retained earnings.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements do not reflect any potential divestitures that may occur prior to, or subsequent to, the completion of the merger, or the projected realization of cost reductions from synergies following completion of the merger. These cost reductions are anticipated to result from elimination of certain administrative expenses, as well as network and medical management savings. Although Anthem projects that cost reductions will result from the merger, there can be no assurance that these cost reductions will be achieved. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements do not reflect any projected restructuring and integration-related costs associated with the cost reductions and no estimates for these potential synergies have been included in the estimate of expected acquisition-related transaction costs discussed above. Such restructuring and integration-related costs will be expensed in the accounting periods when incurred after completion of the merger. In addition, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements do not reflect any potential debt repayments to reduce Anthem s debt-to-capital ratio to the low 40% range over the 24 months following the completion of the merger.

# **3. Accounting Policies**

As part of preparing the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, Anthem conducted an initial review of the accounting policies of Cigna to determine if differences in accounting policies require restatement or reclassification of results of operations or reclassification of assets or liabilities to conform to Anthem s accounting policies and classifications. During the preparation of these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, Anthem did not become aware of any material differences between accounting policies of Anthem and Cigna except for certain reclassifications necessary to conform to Anthem s financial statement presentation. The reclassifications made in the preparation of the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements are presented in Note 4.

Upon consummation of the merger, a more comprehensive review of the accounting policies of Cigna will be performed, which may identify other differences among the accounting policies of Anthem and Cigna that, when conformed, could have a material impact on the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

# 4. Historical Cigna Conforming Adjustments

Financial information of Cigna in the Cigna Historical column of the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements represents the historical reported balances of Cigna reclassified to conform to the

presentation in Anthem s financial statements. Reclassifications were made to report Cigna s unclassified balance sheet using a classified format as well as to conform Cigna s reported amounts to the financial statement line item groupings reported by Anthem.

### **Balance Sheet Reclassifications**

Presented below is the asset section of Cigna s balance sheet at June 30, 2015, conformed to a classified format, including reclassifications made for consistent application of Anthem s accounting policies (amounts in millions):

	Cigna Historical	Adjustments to Classify Assets	Ref
Assets			
Investments	\$ 23,819.0	\$ (23,819.0)	1
Cash and equivalents	1,968.5	(1,968.5)	
Premiums, accounts and notes receivable,			
net	3,790.1	(3,790.1)	2
Reinsurance recoverables	7,021.3	(7,021.3)	3
Deferred policy acquisition costs	1,588.4	(1,588.4)	
Property and equipment	1,502.0	(1,502.0)	
Deferred tax assets, net	368.8	(368.8)	4
Goodwill	6,041.3	(6,041.3)	
Other assets, including other intangibles	2,721.7	(2,721.7)	5
Separate account assets	8,310.6	(8,310.6)	
Total assets	\$ 57,131.7	\$ (57,131.7)	

			Cigna Historical in Classified Format	Financial Statement Presentation Reclassifications	Ref.	Cigna Historical in Anthem Presentation
Assets						
Current assets:						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,968.5		\$ 1,968.5	\$		\$ 1,968.5
Marketable investments	1,169.1	1	1,169.1			1,169.1
Other investments	594.4	1	594.4			594.4
Premium and self-funded						
receivables	3,605.1	2	3,605.1	(1,521.2)	6	2,083.9
Other receivables	536.2	3	536.2	1,521.2	6	2,057.4
Deferred tax assets, net	277.9	4	277.9			277.9
Other current assets	920.7	5	920.7			920.7
Total current assets	9,071.9		9,071.9			9,071.9

Long-term marketable						
investments	17,588.9	1	17,588.9			17,588.9
Other long-term investments	4,466.6	1	4,466.6			4,466.6
Property and equipment	1,502.0		1,502.0			1,502.0
Goodwill	6,041.3		6,041.3			6,041.3
Other intangible assets				768.1	7	768.1
Other noncurrent assets	2,076.9	2, 4, 5	2,076.9	(644.1)	7	1,432.8
Reinsurance receivables	6,485.1	3	6,485.1			6,485.1
Deferred policy acquisition						
costs	1,588.4		1,588.4	(124.0)	7	1,464.4
Separate account assets	8,310.6		8,310.6			8,310.6
Total assets	\$57,131.7		\$ 57,131.7	\$		\$ 57,131.7

- Reclassify Total investments \$23,819.0 to Marketable investments \$1,169.1, Other investments \$594.4, Long marketable investments \$17,588.9 and Other long-term investments \$4,466.6.
- <sup>2</sup> Reclassify Premiums, accounts and notes receivable, net \$3,790.1 to Premium and self-funded
- receivables \$3,605.1 and Other noncurrent assets \$185.0.
- <sup>3</sup> Reclassify Reinsurance recoverable \$7,021.3 to Other receivables \$536.2 and Reinsurance receivables \$6,485.
- <sup>4</sup> Reclassify Deferred tax assets, net \$368.8 to Deferred tax assets, net \$277.9 and Other noncurrent assets \$90.9
- <sup>5</sup> Reclassify Other assets, including other intangibles \$2,721.7 to Other current assets \$920.7 and Other noncurrent assets \$1,801.0.
- <sup>6</sup> Reclassify non-customer receivables of \$1,521.2 from Premium and self-funded receivables to Other receivables .
- <sup>7</sup> Reclassify other intangible assets of \$644.1 from Other noncurrent assets and \$124.0 of value of businesses acquired, or VOBA, from Deferred policy acquisition costs to Other intangible assets.

Presented below is the liability section of Cigna s balance sheet at June 30, 2015, conformed to a classified format, including reclassifications made for consistent application of Anthem s accounting policies (amounts in millions):

	Cigna Historical	Adjustments to Classify Liabilities	Ref.	
Liabilities				
Contractholder deposit funds	\$ 8,433.1	\$ (8,433.1)	8	
Future policy benefits	9,495.1	(9,495.1)	9	
Unpaid claims and claims expense	4,572.8	(4,572.8)	10	
Global Health Care medical costs payable	2,431.9	(2,431.9)	11	
Unearned premiums	627.2	(627.2)	12	
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other				
liabilities	6,685.7	(6,685.7)	13	
Short-term debt	150.4	(150.4)		
Long-term debt	5,046.0	(5,046.0)		
Separate account liabilities	8,310.6	(8,310.6)		
Total liabilities	\$ 45,752.8	\$ (45,752.8)		

			ц	Cigna storical in		Financial Statement		H	Cigna listorical in
				Classified		Presentation		1	Anthem
				Format	Re	classifications	Ref.	Pr	esentation
Liabilities									
Current Liabilities:									
Medical claims payable	\$ 2,372.5	11	\$	2,372.5	\$			\$	2,372.5
Reserve for future policy benefits	516.9	9		516.9					516.9
Non-medical claims payable	1,546.6	10		1,546.6					1,546.6
Other policyholder liabilities	1,207.9	8		1,207.9		319.0	14		1,526.9
Unearned income	262.0	12		262.0					262.0
Accounts payable and accrued									
expenses						2,511.0	15		2,511.0
Short-term borrowings and									
current portion long-term debt	150.4			150.4					150.4
Other current liabilities	3,848.9	13		3,848.9		(2,830.0)	14, 15		1,018.9
Total current liabilities	9,905.2			9,905.2					9,905.2
Long term debt, less current									
portion	5,046.0			5,046.0					5,046.0
Reserve for future policy									
benefits, noncurrent	8,978.2	9		8,978.2					8,978.2
Non-medical claims payable,									
noncurrent	3,085.6	10, 11		3,085.6					3,085.6
Contractholder deposit funds	7,225.2	8		7,225.2					7,225.2
Deferred tax liabilities, net									
Other noncurrent liabilities	3,202.0	12, 13		3,202.0		89.3	16, 17		3,291.3
Separate account liabilities	8,310.6			8,310.6					8,310.6
Total liabilities	\$45,752.8		\$	45,752.8	\$	89.3		\$	45,842.1

- <sup>8</sup> Reclassify Contractholder deposit funds \$8,433.1 to Other policyholder liabilities \$1,207.9 and Contractholder deposit funds \$7,225.2.
- <sup>9</sup> Reclassify Future policy benefits \$9,495.1 to Reserve for future policy benefits \$516.9 and Reserve for future policy benefits, noncurrent \$8,978.2.
- <sup>10</sup> Reclassify Unpaid claims and claim expenses \$4,572.8 to Non-medical claims payable \$1,546.6 and Non-medical claims payable, noncurrent \$3,026.2.
- <sup>11</sup> Reclassify Global Health Care medical claims payable \$2,431.9 to Medical claims payable \$2,372.5 and Non-medical claims payable, noncurrent \$59.4.
- <sup>12</sup> Reclassify Unearned premiums \$627.2 to Unearned Income \$262.0 and Other noncurrent liabilities \$365.2.
- <sup>13</sup> Reclassify Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities \$6,685.7 to Other current liabilities \$3,848.9 and Other noncurrent liabilities \$2,836.8.
- <sup>14</sup> Reclassify experience-rated refund balances of \$319.0 from Other current liabilities to Other policyholder liabilities .

Reclassify accounts payable and accrued expenses of \$2,511.0 from Other current liabilities to Accounts payable and accrued expenses .

- <sup>16</sup> Reclassify redeemable noncontrolling interests of \$75.8 from Redeemable noncontrolling interests presented in the table below to Other noncurrent liabilities .
- <sup>17</sup> Reclassify noncontrolling interest of \$13.5 from Noncontrolling interest to Other noncurrent liabilities .

Presented below are the redeemable noncontrolling interests and the equity section of Cigna s balance sheet at June 30, 2015, with reclassifications made for consistent application of Anthem s accounting policies (amounts in millions):

	Cigna Historical	Sta Pres	nancial tement sentation ssifications	Ref.	Cigna Historical in Anthem Presentation
Redeemable noncontrolling interests	\$ 75.8	\$	(75.8)	16	\$
Shareholders equity					
Common stock	74.0				74.0
Treasury stock	(1,672.0)				(1,672.0)
Additional paid-in capital	2,835.0				2,835.0
Retained earnings	11,177.8				11,177.8
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(1,125.2)				(1,125.2)
Total shareholders equity	11,289.6				11,289.6
Noncontrolling interests	13.5		(13.5)	17	,
Total equity	\$ 11,303.1	\$	(13.5)		\$ 11,289.6

<sup>16</sup> Reclassify redeemable noncontrolling interests of \$75.8 from Redeemable noncontrolling interests to Other noncurrent liabilities .

<sup>17</sup> Reclassify noncontrolling interest of \$13.5 from Noncontrolling interest to Other noncurrent liabilities . Income Statement Reclassifications

Presented below are certain line items from Cigna s income statement for the six months ended June 30, 2015, adjusted to reflect reclassifications made for consistent application of Anthem s accounting policies (amounts in millions):

	<b>Before</b> lassification	 assification Mount	Ref.	Cigna Historical in Anthem Presentation
Premiums	\$ 14,834.0	\$ 78.0	18	\$ 14,912.0
Administrative fees	2,255.9	90.6	18, 19	2,346.5
Interest expense		128.5	20	128.5
Loss on extinguishment of debt		100.0	21	100.0
Administrative expenses	4,415.6	(65.9)	19, 20, 21, 22	4,349.7
Loss attributable to noncontrolling				
interests	(6.0)	6.0	22	

- <sup>18</sup> Reclassify \$78.0 of certain amounts recognized related to minimum premium contracts from Administrative fees to Premiums .
- <sup>19</sup> Reclassify \$168.6 of certain pharmacy considerations historically presented as a reduction of expenses from Administrative expenses to Administrative fees.
- <sup>20</sup> Reclassify interest expense of \$128.5 from Administrative expenses to Interest expense .
- <sup>21</sup> Reclassify loss on extinguishment of debt of \$100.0 from Administrative expenses to Loss on extinguishment of debt .
- Reclassify loss attributable to noncontrolling interests of \$6.0 from Loss attributable to noncontrolling interests to Administrative expenses .

Presented below are certain line items from Cigna s income statement for the year ended December 31, 2014 to include reclassifications made for consistent application of Anthem s accounting policies (amounts in millions):

	<b>Before</b> assification	 assification mount	Ref.	Cigna Historical in Anthem Presentation
Premiums	\$ 27,213.2	\$ 151.0	23	\$ 27,364.2
Administrative fees	4,141.8	101.6	23, 24	4,243.4
Interest expense		265.5	25	265.5
Amortization of other intangible				
assets		195.0	26	195.0
Administrative expenses	8,368.8	(215.5)	24, 25, 26, 27	8,153.3
Loss attributable to noncontrolling interests	(7.6)	7.6	27	

- <sup>23</sup> Reclassify \$151.0 of certain amounts recognized related to minimum premium contracts from Administrative fees to Premiums .
- Reclassify \$252.6 of certain pharmacy considerations historically presented as a reduction of expenses from Administrative expenses to Administrative fees .
- <sup>25</sup> Reclassify interest expense of \$265.5 from Administrative expenses to Interest expense .
- <sup>26</sup> Reclassify amortization expense of other intangible assets of \$195.0 from Administrative expenses to Amortization of other intangible assets .
- 27 Reclassify loss attributable to noncontrolling interests of \$7.6 from Loss attributable to noncontrolling interests to Administrative expenses .

# **5. Preliminary Merger Consideration**

Upon completion of the merger, each share of Cigna common stock (other than the exceptions defined in the merger agreement) shall be canceled and converted into the right to receive \$103.40 in cash and 0.5152 of a share of Anthem common stock. In addition, in accordance with the merger agreement, replacement stock-based awards will be issued by Anthem to the holders of Cigna s outstanding stock-based awards (including stock options, restricted stock awards, restricted stock unit awards, performance share awards and deferred stock unit awards). The estimated fair value of the replacement equity awards attributable to service periods prior to the merger is included in the merger consideration.

The preliminary estimate of the merger consideration shown in the following tables has been calculated using the number of Cigna common shares and stock-based awards outstanding as of June 30, 2015, and the closing price of Anthem common stock as of September 25, 2015.

The following table presents a preliminary estimate of total cash consideration (amounts in millions, except for per share data):

Cash consideration:		
<u>Shareholders:</u>		
Cigna common shares outstanding		257.5
(x) merger agreement cash consideration per share paid to Cigna shareholders	\$	103.4
Preliminary estimate of cash consideration paid to Cigna shareholders	\$2	26,625.5
Vested stock option holders:		
Cigna vested options outstanding		3.7
(x) merger consideration value less exercise price	\$	131.36
(x) cash percentage of merger consideration value		58.58%
Preliminary estimate of cash consideration paid to Cigna vested stock option holders	\$	284.7
Band 4 restricted stock:		
Cigna Band 4 restricted stock outstanding		0.7
(x) merger agreement cash consideration per share paid to Cigna shareholders	\$	103.4
Preliminary estimate of cash consideration paid to Cigna Band 4 restricted stock holders	\$	72.4
Preliminary fair value estimate of total cash consideration	\$2	26,982.6

The following table presents a preliminary estimate of total stock consideration (amounts in millions, except for per share data):

Stock consideration:	
<u>Shareholders:</u>	
Cigna common shares outstanding	257.5
(x) merger agreement per share exchange ratio	0.5152
Preliminary shares issued by Anthem to Cigna shareholders	132.7
(x) per share price of Anthem common stock as of September 25, 2015	\$ 141.91
Preliminary estimate of fair value of common stock issued to Cigna shareholders	\$18,831.5
<u>Vested stock option holders:</u>	
Cigna vested options outstanding	3.7
(x) merger consideration value less exercise price	\$ 131.36
(x) stock percentage of merger consideration value	41.42%
(/) per share price of Anthem common stock as of September 25, 2015	\$ 141.91

Preliminary shares issued by Anthem to Cigna stock option holders	1.4
(x) per share price of Anthem common stock as of September 25, 2015	\$ 141.91
Preliminary estimate of fair value of common stock issued to Cigna stock options holders	\$ 198.7
Preliminary fair value estimate of total stock consideration (includes \$1.3 million common stock par value)	\$ 19,030.2

The following table presents a preliminary estimate of the total consideration (amounts in millions):

Total consideration:	
Cash consideration from above	\$26,982.6
Common stock consideration from above	19,030.2
Unvested stock-based award consideration preliminary estimate of fair value of unvested stock-based awards issued portion assigned to service period prior to the merger	479.6
Preliminary estimated merger consideration	\$46,492.4

The estimated merger consideration expected to be transferred, which is reflected in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, does not purport to represent the actual merger consideration that will be transferred when the merger is completed. In accordance with ASC 805, the fair value of equity securities issued as part of the merger consideration transferred will be measured on the date the merger is completed at the then-current market price. This requirement will likely result in a different value for the stock consideration and a per share equity component different from the \$73.11 (the per share price of Anthem common stock as of September 25, 2015 of \$141.91 multiplied by the merger agreement per share exchange ratio of 0.5152) assumed in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, and that difference may be material. For example, if the price of shares of Anthem common stock on the date the merger is completed, increased or decreased by 10% from the price assumed in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, the merger consideration would increase or decrease by approximately \$1.9 billion, which would be reflected in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements as an increase or a decrease to goodwill.

The preliminary estimate of assets acquired and liabilities to be assumed by Anthem in the merger, reconciled to the estimate of the merger consideration expected to be transferred, are as follows (amounts in millions):

	June 30, 2015
Net book value of net assets acquired	\$11,289.6
Less historical:	
Goodwill	(6,041.3)
Intangible assets, including value of business acquired (VOBA)	(768.1)
Deferred policy acquisition costs	(1,464.4)
Deferred tax liabilities, net	371.5
Adjusted book value of net assets acquired	3,387.3
Identified intangible assets <sup>(1)</sup>	20,550.0
VOBA <sup>(1)</sup>	2,200.0
Fair value adjustments <sup>(2)</sup>	(597.0)
Net deferred tax liabilities <sup>(3)</sup>	(7,585.7)
Total identifiable net assets acquired	\$17,954.6

Estimated merger consideration	\$46,492.4
Goodwill <sup>(4)</sup>	\$ 28,537.8

(1) As of completion of the merger, identifiable intangible assets and VOBA are required to be measured at fair value, and these acquired assets could include assets that are not intended to be used or sold or that are intended to be used in a manner other than their highest and best use. For purposes of these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements and consistent with the ASC 820 requirements for fair value, it is assumed that all assets will be used, and that all assets will be used in a manner that represents the highest and best use of those assets.

The fair value of identifiable intangible assets and VOBA is determined primarily using variations of the income approach , which is based on the present value of the future after tax cash flows attributable to each identified intangible asset. Other valuation methods, including the market approach and cost approach, were also considered in estimating the fair value. Under the HSR Act and other relevant laws and regulations, there are significant limitations on Anthem s ability to obtain specific information about Cigna s intangible assets prior to completion of the merger.

At this time, Anthem does not have sufficient information as to the amount, timing and risk of cash flows of all of Cigna s identifiable intangible assets and VOBA to determine their fair value. Some of the more significant assumptions inherent in the development of intangible asset values, from the perspective of a market participant, include the amount and timing of projected future cash flows (including revenue and profitability); the discount rate selected to measure the risks inherent in the future cash flows; and the assessment of the asset s life cycle and the competitive trends impacting the asset.

However, for purposes of these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements and using publicly available information, such as historical revenues, Cigna s cost structure, industry information for comparable intangible assets and certain other high-level assumptions, the fair value of Cigna s identifiable intangible assets and VOBA, as well as their weighted-average useful lives have been estimated as follows (amounts in millions):

	Estimated Fair Value	Estimated Useful Life (Years)	Amortization Method
Customer relationships	\$ 14,000.0	14	Sum of Years
Provider network	900.0	20	Straight-line
Tradename HealthSpring	900.0	10	Sum of Years
Total identifiable intangible assets with finite lives	15,800.0		
VOBA life, accident and specialty	1,700.0	13	Expected premiums
VOBA corporate owned life insurance ( COLI )	500.0	30	Expected profits
Total VOBA	2,200.0		
Life insurance licenses	50.0	Indefinite	
State Medicaid licenses	100.0	Indefinite	
Tradename Cigna	4,600.0	Indefinite	
Total identifiable intangible assets with indefinite lives	4,750.0		
Total identifiable intangible assets and VOBA	\$ 22,750.0		

The estimated pro forma amortization expense related to the identifiable intangible assets with finite lives and VOBA for the five years following the merger is as follows (amounts in millions):

Year 1	\$ 2,331.1
Year 2	2,165.1
Year 3	1,993.5
Year 4	1,823.3
Year 5	1,654.0

These preliminary estimates of fair value and weighted-average useful life will likely be different from the final acquisition accounting and the difference could have a material impact on the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements. Once Anthem has full access to information about Cigna s intangible assets and VOBA, additional insight will be gained that could impact (a) the estimated total value assigned to intangible assets and VOBA, (b) the estimated allocation of value between finite-lived and indefinite-lived intangible assets and/or (c) the estimated useful lives of intangible assets and

VOBA. The estimated intangible asset and VOBA values and their useful lives could be impacted by a variety of factors that may become known to Anthem only upon access to additional information and/or by changes in such factors that may occur prior to completion of the merger. These factors include, but are not limited to, changes in the regulatory, legislative, legal, technological and competitive environments. Increased knowledge about these and/or other elements could result in a change to the estimated fair value of the identifiable Cigna intangible assets and VOBA and/or to the estimated weighted-average useful lives from what Anthem has assumed in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements. The combined effect of any such changes could then also result in a significant increase or decrease to Anthem s estimate of associated amortization expense.

- (2) As of the completion of the merger, various other assets and liabilities are required to be measured at fair value. Anthem has estimated fair value adjustments for (a) internally developed software, (b) commercial mortgage loans, (c) long-term debt, (d) insurance reserves and (e) contract deposit funds. The fair value adjustment for internally developed software was estimated using an income approach, similar to the identifiable intangible assets. The fair value adjustment of the insurance reserves were estimated based on a review of Cigna s historical reserves and a preliminary estimate of the impact of updating certain assumptions to current expectations. The fair value adjustments for commercial mortgage loans, long-term debt and contract deposit funds were estimated using publicly available information. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, Anthem does not have sufficient information to make a reasonable preliminary estimate of the remaining other assets and liabilities. Accordingly, for purposes of these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, Anthem has assumed that the historical Cigna book values approximate the best estimate of fair value for all other assets and liabilities not separately discussed in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.
- (3) As of the completion of the merger, Anthem will establish net deferred tax liabilities and make other tax adjustments as part of the accounting for the merger, primarily related to estimated fair value adjustments for identifiable intangible assets, VOBA, debt, certain marketable investments and insurance reserves (see (1) and (2) above). Anthem will also establish deferred tax assets related to the estimated fair value of stock-based compensation included as merger consideration (represents the portion assigned to service periods prior to the merger).

The pro forma adjustment to record the effect of deferred taxes was computed as follows (amounts in millions):

Deferred taxes fair value adjustments of assets to be acquired and liabilities to be			
assumed			
Estimated fair value of identified intangible assets acquired	\$20,550.0		
Estimated fair value of value of business acquired	2,200.0		
Estimated fair value adjustment of internally developed software acquired	179.0		
Estimated fair value adjustment of debt to be assumed	(488.0)		
Estimated fair value adjustment of reserves assumed	(350.0)		
Estimated fair value adjustment of commercial mortgage loans	74.0		
Estimated fair value adjustment of contract holder deposit funds	(12.0)		
Total estimated fair value adjustments of assets to be acquired and liabilities to be assumed	22,153.0		
Tax rate at 35% <sup>(a)</sup>	35.0%		

Deferred tax liabilities for fair value adjustments of assets to be acquired and liabilities to be assumed	\$ (	7,753.6)
Deferred taxes fair value of stock-based compensation included in merger consideration		
Estimated fair value of stock based compensation included in merger consideration	\$	479.6
Tax rate at 35% <sup>(a)</sup>		35.0%
Estimated deferred tax asset for fair value of stock-based compensation included in merger		
consideration	\$	167.9
Net deferred tax liabilities	\$ (	7,585.7)

<sup>(a)</sup> Anthem assumed a 35% tax rate when estimating the deferred tax impacts of the acquisition.

<sup>(4)</sup> Goodwill is calculated as the difference between the acquisition date fair value of the merger consideration expected to be transferred and the aggregate values assigned to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Goodwill is not amortized.

### 6. Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet Adjustments

Adjustments included in the Acquisition Adjustments column in the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of June 30, 2015 are as follows (amounts in millions):

Acquisition Adjustments	Ref.	(D	Increase ecrease) at June 30, 2015
Assets:			
<b>Cash and cash equivalents</b> to reflect cash consideration paid by Anthem to Cigna			
shareholders	a	\$	(26,982.6)
Deferred tax assets, net to record tax impact of the estimated transaction costs to be incurred	b	\$	129.8
Other long-term investments to reflect fair value adjustment for commercial mortgage loans	c	\$	74.0
Property and equipment to reflect fair value of software	d	\$	179.0
Goodwill			
Eliminate Cigna s historical goodwill		\$	(6,041.3)
Estimated transaction goodwill			28,537.8
	-	¢	22 406 5
Total adjustment to goodwill	e	\$	22,496.5
Other intangible assets			
Eliminate Cigna s historical other intangible assets and VOBA		\$	(768.1)
Estimated transaction other intangible assets and VOBA		Ψ	22,750.0
Estimated duristerion other intanglote assets and voltry			22,750.0
Total adjustment to other intangible assets	f	\$	21,981.9
Deferred policy acquisition costs eliminate Cigna s historical deferred policy acquisition		¢	(1  A  A  A)
costs	g	\$	(1,464.4)
Liabilities:			
Accounts payable and accrued expenses adjustment to record estimated transaction costs to			
be incurred	h	\$	495.0
Long-term debt, less current portion to reflect fair value of Cigna s outstanding debt			
assumed by Anthem	i	\$	488.0
<b>Reserve for future policy benefits, noncurrent</b> to reflect fair value of annuity contracts	j	\$	100.0
Non-medical claims payable, noncurrent to reflect fair value of disability reserves	k	\$	250.0
Contractholder deposit funds to reflect fair value of funds	1	\$	12.0

Acquisition Adjustments (Continued)	Ref.	(D	Increase ecrease) at June 30, 2015
Deferred tax liabilities, net			
To record deferred tax liability for fair value adjustment to marketable investments To record deferred tax liability for fair value adjustment of internally developed software		\$	25.9
acquired			62.7
To record deferred tax liability for acquired intangible assets To record deferred tax asset for fair value adjustment to long-term debt			7,962.5
To record deferred tax asset for fair value adjustment to reserves assumed			(170.8) (122.5)
To record deferred tax asset for fair value adjustment to contract holder deposit funds			(122.3)
To eliminate net deferred tax liability on book value of net assets acquired and eliminated			(371.5)
To record deferred tax asset for stock-based compensation included in merger consideration			(167.9)
To record defended tax asset for stock-based compensation mended in merger consideration			(107.5)
Total adjustment to deferred tax liabilities, net	m	\$	7,214.2
Shareholders Equity:			
Common stock			
To eliminate Cigna s historical common stock		\$	(74.0)
To record the par value of Anthem s common shares issued as part of the merger consideration			1.3
Total adjustment to common stock	n	\$	(72.7)
<b>Treasury stock</b> to eliminate Cigna s historical treasury stock	0	\$	1,672.0
Additional paid-in capital			
To eliminate Cigna s historical additional paid-in capital		\$	(2,835.0)
To record additional paid-in capital from the issuance of Anthem common shares to fund a			
portion of the merger consideration			19,028.9
To record additional paid-in capital from the issuance of replacement stock-based awards			479.6
Total adjustment to additional paid-in capital	р	\$	16,673.5
Retained earnings			
To eliminate Cigna s historical retained earnings		\$	(11,177.8)
To record estimated transaction costs to be incurred, net of tax			(365.2)
Total adjustment to retained earnings	q	\$	(11,543.0)
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) to eliminate Cigna s historical accumulated other comprehensive loss	d r	\$	1,125.2

Adjustments included in the Financing Adjustments column in the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of June 30, 2015, are as follows (in millions):

Financing Adjustments	Ref.	(De	ncrease ecrease) at June 30, 2015
Assets:	KUI,		2013
Cash			
Adjustment to reflect sale of marketable investments to fund the cash consideration		\$	4,982.6
Adjustment to reflect issuance of debt to fund the cash consideration			22,000.0
Adjustment to reflect cost of debt issuance			(27.5)
Total adjustment to cash	S	\$	26,955.1
Marketable investments			
Adjustment to reflect sale of marketable investments to fund the cash consideration	t	\$	(4,982.6)
Liabilities:			
Long-term debt, less current portion			
Adjustment to reflect issuance of debt to fund the cash consideration		\$	22,000.0
Adjustment to reflect cost of debt issuance			(27.5)
Total adjustment to long-term debt, less current portion	u	\$	21,972.5

# 7. Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statements of Income Adjustments

Adjustments included in the Acquisition Adjustments column in the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of income are as follows (amounts in millions):

Acquisition Adjustments	Ref.		Increase (Decrease) for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2015		ncrease grease) for gear Ended ember 31, 2014
Revenues:	KUI.	K(I, 2015			2014
Net investment income					
Adjustment to amortize the fair value adjustment to Cigna s					
investments	v	\$	(87.6)	\$	(175.3)
Expenses:		Ŷ	(07.0)	Ŷ	(17010)
Administrative expense					
Adjustment to amortize the fair value adjustment to Cigna s					
property and equipment		\$	14.9	\$	29.8
Adjustment to recognize estimated additional stock compensation expense related to the amortization of the fair value increase to Cigna s stock-based awards converted to Anthem stock-based					
awards			34.0		179.6
Adjustment to eliminate Cigna s historical amortization of net actuarial loss and prior service cost related to the pension and other postretirement obligation that will be assumed by Anthem in the transaction			(33.9)		(60.1)
Total administrative expense	W	\$	15.0	\$	149.3
Interest expense					
Adjustment to reflect interest expense as a result of the fair value adjustment to Cigna s long-term debt	X	\$	(28.9)	\$	(57.8)
adjustment to Cigna's long-term debt	Δ	φ	(20.9)	φ	(37.8)
Amortization of other intangible assets					
Eliminate Cigna s historical other intangible asset amortization					
expense		\$	(83.5)	\$	(195.0)
Estimated transaction-related other intangible asset amortization			1,082.6		2,331.1
Total amortization of other intangible assets	У	\$	999.1	\$	2,136.1
Income Tax Expense					
Adjustment to reflect the income tax impact using a 35% tax rate, representing the federal statutory tax rate and exclusion of any state impacts, which are unknown at the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus but are expected to be immaterial. The	Z	\$	(375.5)	\$	(841.0)

effective tax rate of the combined companies will be significantly different following the merger.

Adjustments included in the Financing Adjustments column in the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of income are as follows (amounts in millions):

Times A director on to	Ref.	(Dec the S I Ju	ncrease rease) for ix Months Ended une 30, 2015	(Deci the Ye Dece	crease rease) for ear Ended mber 31, 2014
Financing Adjustments Revenues:	Kel.		2015		2014
Net investment income					
Adjustment to reflect the estimated impact on net investment income based on the average yield of the investments to be sold to fund the cash consideration	aa	\$	(49.8)	\$	(99.7)
Expenses:	uu	Ψ	(19.0)	Ψ	()).()
Interest expense Adjustment to record estimated interest expense on the new debt issued to fund the cash consideration	bb	\$	429.0	\$	858.0
Income Tax Expense					
Adjustment to reflect the income tax impact using a 35% tax rate, representing the federal statutory tax rate and exclusion of any state impacts, which are unknown at the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus but are expected to be immaterial. The effective tax rate of the combined companies will be significantly different following the merger. If interest rates were to increase or decrease by 0.125% from the rates expense would increase or decrease by approximately \$14.0 for the si year ended December 31, 2014.			-		

### 8. Earnings Per Share

The unaudited pro forma combined basic and diluted earnings per share calculations are based on the combined weighted-average basic and diluted shares of Anthem and Cigna. The historical weighted-average basic and diluted shares of Cigna were assumed to be replaced by the shares and converted stock-based awards expected to be issued by Anthem to effect the merger.

The following table summarizes the computation of the unaudited pro forma combined weighted-average basic and diluted shares outstanding (amounts in millions):

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2015	Year Ended December 31, 2014
Anthem s weighted-average shares to compute basic EPS	264.8	275.9
	132.7	132.7

Cigna s outstanding shares at June 30, 2015, converted at the exchange ratio (Anthem shares to be issued to replace Cigna shares)

		100 5
Combined weighted-average basic shares outstanding	397.5	408.6
Cigna s outstanding vested stock options at June 30, 2015, converted at the		
stock percentage of the merger consideration value less the exercise price		
(Anthem shares to be issued to replace Cigna vested stock options)	1.4	1.4
Pro forma weighted-average basic shares outstanding	398.9	410.0
Diluted effect of Anthem s outstanding stock-based awards	12.5	10.0
Dilutive effect of Cigna s outstanding stock-based awards, converted at the		
exchange ratio (Anthem awards to be issued to replace Cigna awards)	2.7	2.7
Pro forma weighted-average diluted shares	414.1	422.7

### COMPARATIVE HISTORICAL AND UNAUDITED PRO FORMA PER SHARE DATA

The table set forth below contains selected historical and unaudited pro forma combined per share information for Anthem and Cigna.

### Historical per Share Data for Anthem Common Stock and Cigna Common Stock

The historical per share data for Anthem and Cigna common stock below is derived from the audited consolidated financial statements of each of Anthem and Cigna as of and for the year ended December 31, 2014, and the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of each of Anthem and Cigna as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2015.

### Unaudited Pro Forma Combined per Share Data for Anthem Common Stock

The unaudited pro forma combined per share data for Anthem common stock set forth below gives effect to the merger under the acquisition method of accounting, as if the merger had occurred on January 1, 2014, the first day of Anthem s fiscal year ended December 31, 2014, in the case of net income per share data, and on June 30, 2015, in the case of book value per share data, and assuming that each outstanding share of Cigna common stock had been converted into shares of Anthem common stock based on the exchange ratio of 0.5152. The exchange ratio does not include the \$103.40 cash portion of the merger consideration.

The unaudited pro forma combined per share data for Anthem common stock is derived from the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of each of Anthem and Cigna as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2015, and the audited consolidated financial statements for each of Anthem and Cigna as of and for the year ended December 31, 2014.

The acquisition method of accounting is based on Financial Accounting Standards Board, referred to as FASB, Accounting Standards Codification, referred to as ASC, 805, *Business Combinations*, and uses the fair value concepts defined in ASC 820, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures*, which Anthem has adopted as required. Acquisition accounting requires, among other things, that assets acquired and liabilities assumed be recognized at their fair values as of the acquisition date. Fair value measurements recorded in acquisition accounting are dependent upon detailed valuation studies of Cigna s assets and liabilities and other studies that have yet to commence. Accordingly, the pro forma adjustments reflect the assets and liabilities of Cigna at their preliminary estimated fair values. Differences between these preliminary estimates and the final values in acquisition accounting will occur and these differences could have a material impact on the unaudited pro forma combined per share information set forth in the following table.

The unaudited pro forma combined per share data for Anthem common stock does not purport to represent the actual results of operations that Anthem would have achieved had the companies been combined during these periods or to project the future results of operations that Anthem may achieve after the merger.

# Unaudited Pro Forma Combined per Cigna Equivalent Share Data

The unaudited pro forma combined per Cigna equivalent share data set forth below shows the effect of the merger from the perspective of an owner of Cigna common stock. The information was calculated by multiplying the unaudited pro forma combined per share data for Anthem common stock by the exchange ratio of 0.5152. The exchange ratio does not include the \$103.40 cash portion of the merger consideration.

# Generally

You should read the below information in conjunction with the selected historical consolidated financial information included elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the historical consolidated financial

statements of Anthem and Cigna and related notes that have been filed with the SEC, certain of which are incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See the sections entitled *Selected Historical Consolidated Financial Data of Anthem, Selected Historical Consolidated Financial Data of Cigna* and *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on pages 35, 37 and 241, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The unaudited pro forma combined per share data for Anthem common stock and the unaudited pro forma combined per Cigna equivalent share data is derived from, and should be read in conjunction with, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information and related notes included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See the section entitled *Anthem Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Data* beginning on page 38 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

	As of/ For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2015		As of/For the Year Ended December 31, 2014	
Anthem Historical per Common Share Data:				
Net income basic	\$	6.51	\$	9.28
Net income diluted		6.22		8.96
Cash dividends declared		1.25		1.75
Book value <sup>(1)</sup>		88.16		90.46
Cigna Historical per Common Share Data:				
Shareholders net income basic	\$	4.38	\$	7.97
Shareholders net income diluted		4.30		7.83
Cash dividends declared		0.04		0.04
Book value <sup>(1)</sup>		43.85		41.55
Unaudited Pro Forma Combined per Anthem Common				
Share Data <sup>(2)</sup> :				
Net income basic	\$	4.60	\$	6.04
Net income diluted		4.44		5.86
Cash dividends declared <sup>(2)</sup>		N/A		N/A
Book value <sup>(1)</sup>		106.66		N/A
Unaudited Pro Forma Combined per Cigna Equivalent				
Share Data <sup>(2)</sup> :				
Net income basile)	\$	2.37	\$	3.11
Net income dilute <sup>(a)</sup>		2.29		3.02
Cash dividends declared <sup>(2)</sup>		N/A		N/A
Book value <sup>(1)(3)</sup>		54.95		N/A

(1) Amount is calculated by dividing shareholders equity by shares of Anthem or Cigna common stock, as applicable, outstanding at the end of the period. Pro forma book value per share as of December 31, 2014 is not applicable as the estimated pro forma adjustments were calculated as of June 30, 2015.

(2) Pro forma combined dividends per share data is not provided due to the fact that the dividend policy for the combined company will be determined by the Anthem board of directors after completion of the mergers.

(3) Amounts calculated by multiplying unaudited pro forma combined per share amounts by the exchange ratio of 0.5152.

### COMPARATIVE PER SHARE MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION

#### **Market Prices**

Anthem common stock is listed on the NYSE under the trading symbol ANTM. Cigna common stock is listed on the NYSE under the trading symbol CI.

The cash dividends declared, and intra-day high and low sales prices per share for Anthem common stock on the NYSE Composite Tape, as reported by the NYSE, were as follows:

	Anthem Common Stock		
	High	Low	Dividend
2013:			
First Calendar Quarter	\$ 66.62	\$ 58.75	\$ 0.3750
Second Calendar Quarter	82.33	65.82	0.3750
Third Calendar Quarter	90.00	80.75	0.3750
Fourth Calendar Quarter	94.36	83.13	0.3750
2014:			
First Calendar Quarter	\$102.56	\$ 81.84	\$ 0.4375
Second Calendar Quarter	110.03	90.75	0.4375
Third Calendar Quarter	124.58	106.52	0.4375
Fourth Calendar Quarter	129.96	108.92	0.4375
2015:			
First Calendar Quarter	\$160.64	\$122.86	\$ 0.6250
Second Calendar Quarter	173.59	148.29	0.6250
Third Calendar Quarter	165.93	134.62	0.6250
Fourth Calendar Quarter (through October 22, 2015)	149.87	135.24	

The cash dividends declared, and intra-day high and low sales prices per share for Cigna common stock on the NYSE Composite Tape, as reported by the NYSE, were as follows:

	Cigna Common Stock			
	High	Low	Div	vidend
2013:				
First Calendar Quarter	\$ 63.19	\$ 53.91	\$	0.04
Second Calendar Quarter	73.13	61.88		
Third Calendar Quarter	84.68	71.12		
Fourth Calendar Quarter	88.57	72.64		
2014:				
First Calendar Quarter	\$ 90.63	\$ 75.37	\$	0.04
Second Calendar Quarter	93.20	73.47		
Third Calendar Quarter	97.28	87.33		
Fourth Calendar Quarter	105.73	85.75		
2015:				
First Calendar Quarter	\$131.13	\$100.67	\$	0.04

Second Calendar Quarter	170.68	124.28	
Third Calendar Quarter	168.36	124.17	
Fourth Calendar Quarter (through October 22, 2015)	143.14	127.70	

The following table sets forth the closing price per share of Anthem common stock and of Cigna common stock as of May 28, 2015, the last trading day prior to healthcare industry consolidation rumors; June 12, 2015, the last trading day prior to initial media speculation regarding a possible transaction involving Anthem and Cigna; June 19, 2015, the last trading day prior to Anthem s press release regarding its prior proposal to Cigna; July 1, 2015, the last trading day prior to media speculation that Anthem and Cigna were engaging in discussions

for a potential merger; July 22, 2015, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger; and October 22, 2015, the most recent practicable trading day prior to the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The table also shows the implied value of the merger consideration proposed for each share of Cigna common stock as of the same six dates. This implied value was calculated by multiplying the closing price of a share of Anthem common stock on the relevant date by the exchange ratio of 0.5152, representing the stock consideration, and adding \$103.40, the cash consideration.

	Anthem C	ommon Stock	Cigna C	ommon Stock	-	er Share Value Consideration
May 28, 2015	\$	164.22	\$	135.87	\$	188.01
June 12, 2015	\$	160.71	\$	137.31	\$	186.20
June 19, 2015	\$	165.06	\$	155.26	\$	188.44
July 1, 2015	\$	165.22	\$	162.04	\$	188.52
July 22, 2015	\$	155.10	\$	151.07	\$	183.31
October 22, 2015	\$	139.41	\$	129.49	\$	175.22

The market prices of shares of Anthem common stock and Cigna common stock have fluctuated since the date of the announcement of the merger agreement and will continue to fluctuate from the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to the dates of the Anthem special meeting and of the Cigna special meeting and the date the merger is completed, and the market price of shares of Anthem common stock will continue to fluctuate after the date the merger is completed. No assurance can be given concerning the market prices of Anthem common stock and Cigna common stock before completion of the merger or Anthem common stock after completion of the merger. The exchange ratio is fixed in the merger agreement, but the market price of Anthem common stock (and therefore the value of the stock consideration and the merger consideration) when received by Cigna shareholders after the merger is completed to obtain current market quotations for Anthem common stock and Cigna common stock when considering whether to vote for adoption of the merger agreement.

# Dividends

Anthem currently pays a quarterly dividend on Anthem common stock, and last paid a quarterly dividend on June 25, 2015, of \$0.625 per share. Under the terms of the merger agreement, during the period before completion of the merger, Anthem will not, and will cause its subsidiaries not to, declare, set aside, make or pay any dividend or other distribution, payable in cash, stock, property or otherwise, with respect to any of its capital stock, other than (1) regular quarterly cash dividends payable by Anthem in respect of shares of Anthem common stock not exceeding, with respect to any quarter, \$0.625 per share of Anthem common stock, (as such amount may be increased in the ordinary course of business as set forth in the confidential disclosure letter that Anthem delivered to Cigna concurrently with the execution of the merger agreement), with declaration, record and payment dates consistent with past practice and in accordance with Anthem s dividend policy as of the date of the merger agreement and (2) dividends payable by a directly or indirectly wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem.

Cigna currently pays an annual dividend on Cigna common stock, and last paid an annual dividend on April 10, 2015, of \$0.04 per share. Under the terms of the merger agreement, during the period before completion of the merger, Cigna will not, and will cause its subsidiaries not to, declare, set aside, make or pay any dividend or other distribution, payable in cash, stock, property or otherwise, with respect to any of its capital stock, other than (1) regular annual cash dividends payable by Cigna in respect of shares of Cigna common stock not exceeding, with respect to any year,

\$0.04 per share of Cigna common stock, with declaration, record and payment dates consistent with past practice and in accordance with Cigna s dividend policy as of the date of the merger agreement, (2) (a) (i) during each of the quarters ending March 31, 2016 and June 30, 2016, a quarterly

cash dividend payable by Cigna in respect of shares of Cigna common stock not exceeding, with respect to such quarter, per share of Cigna common stock, the result of (x) the per share amount of any dividend declared with respect to Anthem common stock during such quarter in excess of \$0.625 (but, for the avoidance of doubt, only such excess) multiplied by (y) 0.5152, with customary declaration, record and payment dates and (ii) during each of the quarters ending September 30, 2016, December 31, 2016, and March 31, 2017, a quarterly cash dividend payable by Cigna in respect of shares of Cigna common stock not exceeding, with respect to such quarter, per share of Cigna common stock, the result of (x) the per share amount of any dividend declared with respect to Anthem common stock during such quarter multiplied by (y) 0.5152, with customary declaration, record and payment dates; provided that the first such quarter multiplied by (y) 0.5152, with customary declaration, record and payment dates; provided that the first such quarterly dividend declared and paid in each of calendar year 2016 and calendar year 2017 shall be reduced by the Cigna annual dividend (if and to the extent such dividend has been declared) or (b) at Cigna s election, one or more special dividends (in an aggregate amount not to exceed the cumulative amount of any such permitted dividends minus the cumulative amount of any such declared dividends) and (3) dividends payable by a directly or indirectly wholly owned subsidiary of Cigna.

Any former Cigna shareholder who holds the Anthem common stock into which Cigna common stock has been converted in connection with the merger will receive whatever dividends are declared and paid on Anthem common stock after completion of the merger. However, no dividend or other distribution having a record date after completion of the merger will actually be paid with respect to any Anthem common stock into which Cigna common stock has been converted in connection with the merger until the certificates formerly representing shares of Cigna common stock have been surrendered (or the book-entry shares formerly representing shares of Cigna common stock have been transferred) at which time (unless the payment date has yet to occur, in which case at the appropriate time) any accrued dividends and other distributions on those shares of Anthem common stock will be paid, without interest. Subject to the limitations set forth in the merger agreement, any future dividends by Anthem will be declared and paid at the discretion of the Anthem board of directors. Subject to the limitations set forth in the merger and paid at the discretion of the Cigna board of directors. There can be no assurance that any future dividends will be declared or paid by Anthem or Cigna or as to the amount or timing of those dividends, if any.

### CAUTIONARY INFORMATION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Statements included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus that are not historical in nature are forward-looking statements made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. When used in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and in documents incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus, forward-looking statements include statements regarding financial estimates, regulatory approvals and the expected timing, completion and effects of the merger, future financial and operating results, the combined company s plans, expectations, beliefs, intentions and future strategies, and other statements that are not historical facts that are signified by the words anticipate, believe. estimate, expect, intend. may, objective, project, possible, potential, should and similar expressions. plan,

These statements regarding future events or the future performance or results of the combined company inherently are subject to a variety of risks, contingencies and other uncertainties that could cause actual results, performance or achievements to differ materially from those described in or implied by the forward-looking statements. The risks, contingencies and other uncertainties that could result in the failure of the merger to be completed or, if completed, that could have an adverse effect on the results of operations, cash flows and financial position of the combined company and any anticipated benefits of the merger to Anthem shareholders and Cigna shareholders, include:

the failure to obtain necessary regulatory or other approvals for the merger, or if obtained, the possibility of being subjected to conditions that could reduce the expected synergies and other benefits of the merger, result in a material delay in, or the abandonment of, the merger or otherwise have an adverse effect on Cigna, Anthem or the combined company;

the obligation to complete the merger even if financing is not available or is available on terms other than those currently anticipated, including financing less favorable to Anthem than its current commitments, due to the absence of a financing condition in connection with the merger;

the failure to satisfy required closing conditions or complete the merger in a timely manner;

the failure to obtain necessary Anthem shareholder approval for the share issuance and Cigna shareholder approval for the adoption of the merger agreement;

the effect of the announcement of the merger on the ability to retain and hire key personnel, maintain business relationships, and on operating results and businesses generally;

disruption from the proposed merger making it more difficult to maintain business and operational relationships;

the effect of restrictions placed on Anthem s, Cigna s or their respective subsidiaries business activities and the limitations put on Anthem s and Cigna s ability to pursue alternatives to the merger pursuant to the merger

agreement;

the possibility of delay or prevention of the merger by lawsuits challenging the merger filed against Anthem, the members of the Anthem board of directors, Cigna or the members of the Cigna board of directors;

the uncertainty of the value of the merger consideration that Cigna shareholders will receive in the merger due to a fixed exchange ratio and a potential fluctuation in the market price of Anthem common stock;

the possibility of Cigna s directors and officers having interests in the merger that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of Cigna shareholders generally;

the possibility of changes in circumstances between the date of the signing of the merger agreement and the closing of the merger that will not be reflected in the fairness opinions obtained by the Anthem board of directors and the Cigna board of directors from their respective financial advisors;

the effect of the substantial additional indebtedness that Anthem will incur in connection with the merger;

the possibility of actual results of operations, cash flows and financial position after the merger materially differing from the Anthem unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements;

the difference in rights provided to Cigna shareholders under Delaware law, the Cigna certificate of incorporation and the Cigna by-laws, as compared to the rights Cigna shareholders will obtain as Anthem shareholders under Indiana law, the Anthem articles of incorporation and the Anthem by-laws;

the possibility that the proposed merger does not close, including due to the failure to satisfy the closing conditions;

the failure to realize projected synergies and other benefits from the merger;

the incurrence of significant pre- and post-transaction related costs in connection with the merger;

the occurrence of any event giving rise to the right of a party to terminate the merger;

the occurrence of increased government participation in, or regulation or taxation of health benefits and managed care operations, including, but not limited to, the impact of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act and the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010;

trends in health care costs and utilization rates;

participation in the federal and state health insurance exchanges under the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010, which have experienced and continue to experience challenges due to implementation of initial and phased-in provisions, and which entail uncertainties associated with the mix and volume of business, particularly in Individual and Small Group markets, that could negatively impact the adequacy of premium rates and which may not be sufficiently offset by the risk apportionment provisions of the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010;

the inability to contract with providers consistent with past practice;

competitor pricing below market trends of increasing costs;

reduced enrollment, as well as a negative change in Anthem s health care product mix;

the risks and uncertainties regarding Medicare and Medicaid programs, including those related to non-compliance with the complex regulations imposed thereon and funding risks with respect to revenue received from participation therein;

a downgrade in Anthem s or Cigna s financial strength ratings;

litigation and investigations targeted at Anthem s industry and Anthem s and Cigna s ability to resolve litigation and investigations within estimates;

the non-compliance by either Anthem, Cigna or the respective counterparty to Anthem s or Cigna s pharmacy benefit management services agreements, which could result in financial penalties;

the inability to meet customer demands, and sanctions imposed by governmental entities, including the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services;

events that result in negative publicity for Anthem, Cigna or the health benefits industry;

failure to effectively maintain and modernize Anthem s and Cigna s information systems and e-business organization and to maintain good relationships with third party vendors for information system resources;

events that may negatively affect Anthem s licenses with the BCBSA;

the unauthorized disclosure of member or employee sensitive or confidential information, including the impact and outcome of investigations, inquiries, claims and litigation related to the cyber-attack Anthem reported in February 2015;

changes in the economic and market conditions, as well as regulations that may negatively affect Anthem s or Cigna s investment portfolios and liquidity;

general risks associated with mergers and acquisitions;

various laws and provisions in the Anthem articles of incorporation, the Anthem by-laws and Anthem s licenses with the BCBSA that may prevent or discourage takeovers and business combinations;

future public health epidemics and catastrophes; and

general economic downturns.

For a further discussion of these and other risks, contingencies and uncertainties applicable to Anthem and Cigna, see the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 67 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and in Anthem s and Cigna s other filings with the SEC incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Due to these risks, contingencies and other uncertainties, you are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Except as provided by federal securities laws, neither Anthem nor Cigna is required to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. All subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements attributable to Anthem or Cigna or any person acting on its or their behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to in this section. Anthem and Cigna do not undertake any obligation to release publicly any revisions to these forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events, except as may be required under applicable federal securities law.

#### **RISK FACTORS**

In addition to the other information contained or incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the matters addressed in the section entitled Cautionary Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 64 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, you should carefully consider the following risk factors in determining whether to vote for the adoption of the merger agreement or approval of the share issuance. You should also read and consider the risk factors associated with each of the businesses of Anthem and Cigna because these risk factors may affect the operations and financial results of the combined company. These risk factors may be found under Part I, Item 1A, Risk Factors in each company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, and under Part II, Item 1A, Risk Factors in each company s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly periods ended June 30, 2015 and March 31, 2015, each of which is on file with the SEC and all of which are incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Because the exchange ratio is fixed and the market price of Anthem common stock has fluctuated and will continue to fluctuate, you cannot be sure of the value of the merger consideration you will receive.

Upon completion of the merger, each share of Cigna common stock outstanding immediately prior to the merger (other than (1) Cigna treasury shares, (2) shares of Cigna common stock beneficially owned by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares of Cigna common stock that are owned by shareholders who have not voted in favor of the merger and who have properly demanded in writing appraisal for such shares pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL and (4) shares of Cigna common stock subject to Cigna restricted stock awards) will be automatically converted into the right to receive (x) \$103.40 in cash, without interest, and (y) 0.5152 shares of Anthem common stock. Because the exchange ratio of 0.5152 of a share of Anthem common stock is fixed, the value of the stock portion of the merger consideration will depend on the market price of Anthem common stock at the time the merger is completed. The value of the stock portion of the merger consideration has fluctuated since the date of the announcement of the merger agreement and will continue to fluctuate from the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to the dates of the Anthem special meeting and of the Cigna special meeting and the date the merger is completed and thereafter. Accordingly, at the time of the Cigna special meeting, Cigna shareholders will not know or be able to determine the market value of the merger consideration they would receive upon completion of the merger. Stock price changes may result from a variety of factors, including, among others, general market and economic conditions, changes in Anthem s and Cigna s respective businesses, operations and prospects, market assessments of the likelihood that the merger will be completed, the timing of the merger and regulatory considerations. Many of these factors are beyond Anthem s and Cigna s control. You are urged to obtain current market quotations for Anthem common stock in deciding whether to vote for the adoption of the merger agreement.

# The market price of shares of Anthem common stock after the merger may be affected by factors different from those affecting shares of Cigna common stock currently or that have historically affected shares of Cigna common stock.

Upon completion of the merger, holders of Cigna common stock will become holders of Anthem common stock. The businesses of Anthem differ from those of Cigna in important respects and, accordingly, the results of operations of Anthem after the merger, as well as the market price of the Anthem common stock, may be affected by factors different from those currently affecting or that have historically affected the independent results of operations of Cigna. For further information on the businesses of Anthem and Cigna and certain factors to consider in connection with those businesses, see the documents incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus and referred to under the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### After completion of the merger, Anthem may fail to realize the anticipated benefits and cost savings of the merger, which could adversely affect the value of Anthem common stock.

The success of the merger will depend, in part, on Anthem s ability to realize the anticipated benefits and cost savings from combining the businesses of Anthem and Cigna. The ability of Anthem to realize these anticipated benefits and cost savings is subject to certain risks including:

Anthem s ability to successfully combine the businesses of Anthem and Cigna;

whether the combined businesses will perform as expected;

the possibility that Anthem paid more for Cigna than the value it will derive from the acquisition;

the reduction of Anthem s cash available for operations and other uses and the incurrence of indebtedness to finance the acquisition; and

the assumption of known and unknown liabilities of Cigna.

If Anthem is not able to successfully combine the businesses of Anthem and Cigna within the anticipated time frame, or at all, the anticipated cost savings and other benefits of the merger may not be realized fully or at all or may take longer to realize than expected, the combined businesses may not perform as expected and the value of the Anthem common stock (including the stock portion of the merger consideration) may be adversely affected.

Anthem and Cigna have operated and, until completion of the merger, will continue to operate, independently, and there can be no assurances that their businesses can be integrated successfully. It is possible that the integration process could result in the loss of key Anthem or Cigna employees, the disruption of either or both companies ongoing businesses or in unexpected integration issues, higher than expected integration costs and an overall post-completion integration process that takes longer than originally anticipated. Specifically, issues that must be addressed in integrating the operations of Cigna and Anthem in order to realize the anticipated benefits of the merger so the combined business performs as expected include, among other things:

combining the companies corporate functions;

integrating the companies technologies and services;

identifying and eliminating redundant and underperforming operations and assets;

harmonizing the companies operating practices, employee development and compensation programs, internal controls and other policies, procedures and processes;

addressing possible differences in business backgrounds, corporate cultures and management philosophies;

consolidating the companies corporate, administrative and information technology infrastructure;

coordinating sales, distribution and marketing efforts;

managing the movement of certain positions to different locations;

maintaining existing agreements with customers, providers and vendors and avoiding delays in entering into new agreements with prospective customers, providers and vendors;

coordinating geographically dispersed organizations; and

consolidating offices of Cigna and Anthem that are currently in or near the same location. In addition, at times, the attention of certain members of either or both companies management and resources may be focused on completion of the merger and the integration of the businesses of the two companies and diverted from day-to-day business operations, which may disrupt each company s ongoing business and the business of the combined company.

## Anthem and Cigna may have difficulty attracting, motivating and retaining executives and other key employees in light of the merger.

Uncertainty about the effect of the merger on Anthem and Cigna employees may have an adverse effect on Anthem and Cigna and consequently the combined business. This uncertainty may impair Anthem s and Cigna s ability to attract, retain and motivate key personnel until the merger is completed. Employee retention may be particularly challenging during the pendency of the merger, as employees of Anthem and Cigna may experience uncertainty about their future roles with the combined business. Additionally, Cigna s officers and employees may hold shares of Cigna common stock or certain equity awards and, if the merger is completed, may therefore be entitled to the merger consideration in respect of such shares of Cigna common stock and cashed-out equity awards, the receipt of which could lead certain officers and employees to no longer pursue employment with the combined business. Additionally, pursuant to the Cigna Executive Severance Benefits Plan and the Cigna Long-Term Incentive Plan, key employees of Cigna are entitled to receive payments upon a qualifying termination of employment within the two-year period following completion of the merger. A key Cigna employee potentially could terminate his or her employment following specified circumstances set forth in the Cigna Executive Severance Benefits Plan and the Cigna Long-Term Incentive Plan, including material changes in a key employee s authority, duties or responsibility, any reduction in compensation or any changes in primary office location of more than 35 miles from such location on the date of the merger. Severance payments could lead those key employees to terminate employment with the combined business if there is a basis for them to claim that their employment was constructively terminated. Furthermore, if key employees of Anthem or Cigna depart, including because of issues relating to the uncertainty and difficulty of integration, financial security or a desire not to become employees of the combined business, Anthem may have to incur significant costs in identifying, hiring and retaining replacements for departing employees, and Anthem s ability to realize the anticipated benefits of the merger may be adversely affected. See the section entitled Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Interests of Certain Cigna Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 164 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

In order to complete the merger, among other considerations described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, Anthem and Cigna must make certain governmental filings and obtain certain governmental authorizations, and if such filings and authorizations are not made or granted or are granted with conditions that become applicable to the parties, completion of the merger may be jeopardized, may result in additional expenditures of money and resources or the anticipated benefits of the merger could be reduced.

Completion of the merger is conditioned upon the expiration or early termination of the waiting period relating to the merger under the HSR Act and certain other applicable laws or regulations and certain specified necessary consents having been made or obtained and being in full force and effect, without the imposition of a burdensome term or condition as defined in the merger agreement and as further described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Although Anthem and Cigna have agreed in the merger agreement to use their reasonable best efforts, subject to certain limitations, to make certain governmental filings or obtain the necessary consents, as the case may be, there can be no assurance that the relevant waiting periods will expire or consents will be obtained. In addition, the governing regulations and may take into account various facts and circumstances in their consideration of the merger, including other pending consolidation in the healthcare industry. As a condition to authorization of the merger or related transactions, these governmental authorities may impose requirements, limitations or costs or require divestitures or place restrictions on the conduct of Anthem s business after completion of the merger. These requirements, limitations, costs, divestitures and restrictions could jeopardize the completion of the merger.

Anthem s and Cigna s obligations to obtain the necessary consents (as such term is defined in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Efforts to Complete the Mergers*) are subject to certain exceptions and limitations, including that

neither Anthem nor Cigna is obligated to agree to a burdensome term or condition

which, is a term or condition that would have, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate with all other such terms and conditions, a material adverse effect on Anthem, Cigna and their respective subsidiaries, taken as a whole, after giving effect to the mergers, including the synergies expected to be realized from the mergers. See the sections entitled *The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Merger* and *The Merger Agreement Efforts to Complete the Mergers* beginning on pages 202 and 198, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

# In addition to receipt of certain governmental authorizations and specified necessary consents, completion of the merger is subject to a number of other conditions, and if these conditions are not satisfied or waived (if permissible under applicable law), the merger will not be completed.

The obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible under applicable law) of a number of conditions in addition to receipt of specified necessary consents, including, among other conditions: (1) the adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders; (2) the approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders; and (3) the absence of a material adverse effect on either party (see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Material Adverse Effect* beginning on page 188 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for the definition of material adverse effect). For a more complete summary of the conditions that must be satisfied or waived (if permissible under applicable law), see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Merger* beginning on page 202 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. There can be no assurance that the conditions to the completion of the merger will be satisfied or waived (if permissible under applicable law) or that the merger will be completed.

In addition, the Anthem special meeting and the Cigna special meeting may take place before specified necessary consents have been obtained and, therefore, before the terms on which such necessary consents may be obtained, or the conditions to obtaining such necessary consents that may be imposed, are known. As a result, if Anthem shareholders approve the share issuance at the Anthem special meeting, or Cigna shareholders adopt the merger agreement at the Cigna special meeting, Anthem and Cigna may make decisions after the respective special meetings to waive a condition as to the receipt of specified necessary consents or take certain actions required to obtain such necessary consents without seeking further shareholder approval, and such actions could have an adverse effect on the combined company.

## Anthem s and Cigna s business relationships may be subject to disruption due to uncertainty associated with the merger.

Parties with which Anthem or Cigna does business may experience uncertainty associated with the transaction, including with respect to current or future business relationships with Anthem, Cigna or the combined business. Anthem s and Cigna s business relationships may be subject to disruption as customers, providers, vendors and others may attempt to negotiate changes in existing business relationships or consider entering into business relationships with parties other than Anthem, Cigna or the combined business. These disruptions could have a material adverse effect on the businesses, financial condition, results of operations or prospects of the combined business, including a material adverse effect on Anthem s ability to realize the anticipated benefits of the merger. The effect of these disruptions could be exacerbated by a delay in completion of the merger or termination of the merger agreement.

### Certain Cigna directors and executive officers have interests in the merger that may be different from your interests as a shareholder of Cigna.

When considering the recommendation of the Cigna board of directors that the Cigna shareholders vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement, you should be aware that certain Cigna directors and executive officers have

#### Table of Contents

interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, the interests of the Cigna shareholders generally. These include continued employment of certain executive officers of Cigna, rights to continuing indemnification and directors and officers liability insurance and payment pursuant to certain equity

awards. See the section entitled Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Interests of Certain Cigna Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 164 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a more detailed description of these interests. The Cigna board of directors was aware of these interests and considered them, among other things, in evaluating and negotiating the merger agreement and the merger and in recommending that the Cigna shareholders adopt the merger agreement.

#### The merger agreement limits Cigna s and Anthem s ability to pursue alternatives to the merger.

The merger agreement contains provisions that make it more difficult both for Cigna to sell its business to a party other than Anthem and for Anthem to sell its business to a third party. These provisions include a general prohibition on Cigna and Anthem soliciting any acquisition proposal or offer for a competing transaction. Further, there are only limited exceptions to Cigna s agreement that the Cigna board of directors will not withdraw or modify in a manner adverse to Anthem the recommendation of the Cigna board of directors in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and to Anthem s agreement that the Anthem board of directors will not withdraw or modify in a manner adverse to Cigna the recommendation of the Anthem board of directors in favor of the approval of the share issuance, and each of Anthem and Cigna generally has a right to match any competing acquisition proposals that may be made. However, at any time prior to the adoption of the merger agreement by the Cigna shareholders or the approval of the share issuance by the Anthem shareholders, as the case may be, the Cigna board of directors and the Anthem board of directors, as applicable, are permitted to take certain of these actions and, in certain circumstances, terminate the merger agreement if either board determines in good faith that the failure to take such action would be reasonably likely to be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to its respective shareholders, under applicable law, in order to concurrently enter into an agreement that constitutes a superior proposal; however, doing so could entitle the non-terminating party to a termination fee of \$1,850,000,000. See the sections entitled The Merger Agreement No Solicitation of Alternative Transactions, The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement and The Merger Agreement Fees and Expenses beginning on pages 194, 204 and 206, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

While Cigna and Anthem believe these provisions are reasonable, customary and not preclusive of other offers, the provisions might discourage a third party that has an interest in acquiring all or a significant part of Cigna or Anthem from considering or proposing that acquisition, even if that party were prepared to pay consideration with a higher per-share value than the currently proposed merger consideration, in the case of Cigna, or if that party were prepared to enter into an agreement that may be more favorable to Anthem or Anthem shareholders, in the case of Anthem. Furthermore, such termination fee may result in a potential competing acquiror proposing to pay a lower per-share price to acquire Cigna or Anthem, as applicable, than it might otherwise have proposed to pay because of the added expense of the \$1,850,000,000 termination fee that may become payable by either Cigna or Anthem, as applicable, in certain circumstances.

### Failure to complete the merger could negatively impact the stock price and the future business and financial results of Anthem and Cigna.

If the merger is not completed, the ongoing businesses of Anthem and Cigna may be adversely affected and, without realizing any of the benefits of having completed the merger, Anthem and Cigna would be subject to a number of risks, including the following:

Anthem and Cigna may experience negative reactions from the financial markets, including negative impacts on their respective stock and bond prices, and from their respective customers, providers, vendors, regulators

and employees;

either Anthem or Cigna may be required to pay a termination fee of \$1,850,000,000 if the merger is terminated under certain circumstances (see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Fees and Expenses* beginning on page 206 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus);

Anthem and Cigna will be required to pay certain costs relating to the merger, whether or not the merger is completed;

the merger agreement places certain restrictions on the conduct of Cigna s and Anthem s businesses prior to completion of the merger or the termination of the merger agreement. Such restrictions, the waiver of which is subject to the consent of the other party (in most cases, not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), may prevent Cigna or Anthem from making certain acquisitions, taking certain other specified actions or otherwise pursuing business opportunities during the pendency of the merger (see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Conduct of Business* beginning on page 190 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a description of the restrictive covenants applicable to Cigna); and

matters relating to the merger (including integration planning) will require substantial commitments of time and resources by Anthem and Cigna management, which would otherwise have been devoted to day-to-day operations and other opportunities that may have been beneficial to either Anthem or Cigna as an independent company.

There can be no assurance that the risks described above will not materialize. If any of those risks materialize, they may adversely affect Anthem s and Cigna s businesses, financial condition, financial results and stock or bond prices.

In addition, Anthem and Cigna could be subject to litigation related to any failure to complete the merger or related to any enforcement proceeding commenced against Anthem or Cigna to perform their respective obligations under the merger agreement. If the merger is not completed, these risks may materialize and may adversely affect Anthem s and Cigna s business, financial condition, financial results and stock or bond prices.

## The shares of Anthem common stock to be received by Cigna shareholders upon completion of the merger will have different rights from shares of Cigna common stock.

Upon completion of the merger, Cigna shareholders will no longer be shareholders of Cigna, a Delaware corporation, but will instead become shareholders of Anthem, an Indiana corporation, and their rights as Anthem shareholders will be governed by Indiana law and the terms of the Anthem articles of incorporation and the Anthem by-laws. Indiana law and the terms of the Anthem articles of incorporation and the Anthem by-laws are in some respects materially different than Delaware law and the terms of the Cigna certificate of incorporation and the Cigna by-laws, which currently govern the rights of Cigna shareholders. See the section entitled *Comparison of Shareholders Rights* beginning on page 218 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a discussion of the different rights associated with Anthem common stock.

# After the merger, current Anthem shareholders and Cigna shareholders will have a significantly lower ownership and voting interest in the combined company and will exercise less influence over management of the combined company than each have with respect to their respective companies currently.

Based on the number of shares of Cigna common stock outstanding as of October 22, 2015, the Cigna record date, and the number of shares of Anthem common stock outstanding as of October 22, 2015, the Anthem record date, it is expected that, immediately after completion of the merger, former Cigna shareholders will own approximately 33% of the outstanding shares of Anthem common stock. Consequently, current Anthem shareholders in the aggregate will have less influence over the management and policies of Anthem than they currently have over the management and policies of Anthem than they currently have over the management and policies of Anthem than they currently have over the management and policies of Cigna.

Lawsuits have been filed and other lawsuits may be filed against Cigna, the Cigna board of directors and Anthem challenging the merger. An adverse ruling in any such lawsuit may prevent the merger from being completed.

Following announcement of the merger, six putative class action complaints, which we collectively refer to as the complaints in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, were filed by purported Cigna shareholders on

behalf of a purported class of Cigna shareholders. Five of the complaints, *Leach v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11354-CB, *Copelli v. Cordani, et al.*, Civil Action No. 11373-CB, *Patel v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11377-CB, *Messenger v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11383-CB and *Litwin v. Cigna Corp., et al.*, Civil Action No. 11396-CB were filed in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware. The sixth complaint, *Solak v. Cordani, et al.*, Civil Action No. HHD-CV-15-6061337-S, was filed in the Connecticut Superior Court, Judicial District of Hartford.

The complaints name as defendants various combinations of Cigna, members of the Cigna board of directors, Anthem, and Merger Sub. The complaints generally assert that the members of the Cigna board of directors breached their fiduciary duties to the Cigna shareholders during merger negotiations and by entering into the merger agreement and approving the merger, and that Cigna, Anthem and Merger Sub aided and abetted such breaches of fiduciary duties. The complaints further allege that, among other things, (1) the merger consideration undervalues Cigna, (2) the sales process leading up to the merger was flawed due to purported conflicts of interest of members of the Cigna board of directors and (3) certain provisions of the merger agreement inappropriately favor Anthem and inhibit competing bids. The complaints seek, among other things, (1) injunctive relief enjoining the merger, (2) rescission of the merger agreement to the extent already implemented and (3) costs and damages.

The defendants believe that the claims asserted against them in the complaints are without merit and intend to defend the litigation vigorously. Additional lawsuits arising out of or relating to the merger agreement or the merger may be filed in the future.

See the section entitled Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Litigation Relating to the Merger beginning on page 179 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for more information about the lawsuits related to the merger that have been filed prior to the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Lawsuits challenging the merger could prevent the merger from being completed, or could result in a material delay in, or the abandonment of, the merger.

One of the conditions to completion of the merger is the absence of any applicable law (including any order) being in effect that prohibits completion of the mergers. Accordingly, if a plaintiff is successful in obtaining an order prohibiting completion of the merger, then such order may prevent the merger from being completed, or from being completed within the expected timeframe.

The indebtedness of Anthem following completion of the merger will be substantially greater than Anthem s indebtedness on a stand-alone basis and greater than the combined indebtedness of Anthem and Cigna existing prior to the transaction. This increased level of indebtedness could adversely affect Anthem, including by decreasing Anthem s business flexibility, and will increase its borrowing costs. Downgrades in Anthem s ratings could adversely affect Anthem s businesses, cash flows, financial condition and operating results.

Upon completion of the merger, Anthem expects to have incurred acquisition-related debt financing of approximately \$26.5 billion and to have assumed approximately \$5.1 billion of Cigna s outstanding debt. Anthem s substantially increased indebtedness and higher debt-to-equity ratio following completion of the merger in comparison to that of Anthem on a recent historical basis will have the effect, among other things, of reducing Anthem s flexibility to respond to changing business and economic conditions and will increase Anthem s borrowing costs. In addition, the amount of cash required to service Anthem s increased indebtedness levels and thus the demands on Anthem s cash resources may be greater than the percentages of cash flows required to service the indebtedness of Anthem or Cigna individually prior to the transaction. The increased levels of indebtedness could also reduce funds available for Anthem s investments in product development as well as capital expenditures, share repurchases and other activities and may create competitive disadvantages for Anthem relative to other companies with lower debt levels.

In addition, Anthem s credit ratings could impact the cost and availability of future borrowings, and, as a result, Anthem s cost of capital. Anthem s ratings reflect each organization s opinion of Anthem s financial strength, operating performance and ability to meet Anthem s debt obligations or obligations to Anthem s insureds. Each of the ratings organizations reviews Anthem s ratings periodically, and there can be no assurance that Anthem s current ratings will be maintained in the future. Following the announcement of the merger, each of Standard & Poor s, A.M. Best, Fitch and Moody s placed certain of Anthem s debt, financial strength and other credit ratings under review for a possible downgrade. Downgrades in Anthem s ratings could adversely affect Anthem s businesses, cash flows, financial condition and operating results.

#### Anthem will incur significant transaction and merger-related costs in connection with the merger.

Anthem expects to incur a number of non-recurring costs associated with the merger and combining the operations of the two companies. The substantial majority of non-recurring expenses resulting from the merger will be comprised of transaction costs related to the merger. Anthem also will incur transaction fees and costs related to formulating and implementing integration plans, including facilities and systems consolidation costs and employment-related costs. Anthem continues to assess the magnitude of these costs, and additional unanticipated costs may be incurred in the merger and the integration of the two companies businesses. Although Anthem expects that the elimination of duplicative costs, as well as the realization of other efficiencies related to the integration of the businesses, should allow Anthem to offset incremental integration-related costs over time, this net benefit may not be achieved in the near term, or at all.

### The merger may not be accretive, and may be dilutive, to Anthem s operating earnings per share, which may negatively affect the market price of Anthem common stock.

Anthem currently projects that the merger will be modestly accretive to operating earnings per share in the year the merger is completed, excluding transaction and integration costs. This projection is based on preliminary estimates that may materially change. In addition, future events and conditions could decrease or delay the accretion that is currently projected or could result in dilution, including adverse changes in market conditions, additional transaction and integration related costs and other factors such as the failure to realize some or all of the benefits anticipated in the merger. Any dilution of, or decrease or delay of any accretion to, Anthem s earnings per share could cause the price of Anthem common stock to decline or grow at a reduced rate.

# The Anthem unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus are preliminary and the actual results of operations, cash flows and financial position after the merger may differ materially.

The Anthem unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus are presented for illustrative purposes only and are not necessarily indicative of what Anthem s actual results of operations, cash flows and financial position would have been had the merger been completed on the dates indicated. The Anthem unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements reflect adjustments, which are based upon preliminary estimates, to record the Cigna identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed at fair value and the resulting goodwill recognized. The merger purchase price allocation reflected in this document is preliminary, and final allocation of the purchase price will be based upon the actual purchase price and the fair value of the assets and liabilities of Cigna that are acquired in the merger as of the date of the completion of the merger. Accordingly, the final acquisition accounting adjustments may differ materially from the pro forma adjustments reflected in this document. For more information, see the section entitled *Anthem Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Data* beginning on page 38 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

# Anthem s license agreements with the BCBSA contain certain requirements which will be impacted by the merger. Upon completion of the merger, Anthem may not initially be in compliance with the BCBSA s national best efforts standards.

Anthem s license agreements with the BCBSA include certain requirements, including a requirement that at least 66-2/3% of its annual combined national net revenue, as defined by the BCBSA, attributable to health care plans and related services must be sold, marketed, administered or underwritten under the Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and marks, referred to as the National Best Efforts Requirements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Due to the size of Cigna s business, Anthem may not be in compliance with the National Best Efforts Requirements immediately after completion of the merger.

Anthem will be required to submit to the BCBSA within 120 days of completion of the merger, an action plan for coming back into compliance with the National Best Efforts Requirements if it is in non-compliance as a result of the merger. Under current BCBSA standards, Anthem would have to come back into compliance with the National Best Efforts Requirements no later than 24 months from when the relevant BCBSA committee makes a determination on Anthem s action plan for coming back into compliance. Anthem believes there are multiple options at its disposal to re-establish compliance with the National Best Efforts Requirements well within the allotted timeframe, if necessary, including rebranding Cigna health care plans and related services so they are sold, marketed, administered or underwritten under the Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and marks, ceding national Cigna accounts from other Blue Cross and Blue Shield member plans to Anthem or divesting certain business. Although Anthem strongly believes there would be numerous ways in which it could come back into compliance with the National Best Efforts Requirements within the required 24 month period, there can be no guarantee such efforts will be successful and failure to comply with the National Best Efforts Requirements can ultimately result in a termination of Anthem s license agreements with the BCBSA under certain circumstances. In addition, the standards under Anthem s license agreements may be modified in certain instances by the BCBSA. To the extent any such modifications are adopted in the future, they could have a material adverse effect on Anthem s ability to come back into compliance with the National Best Efforts Requirements.

In the event that Anthem s license agreements with the BCBSA were terminated, Anthem would no longer have the right to use the Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and marks or to sell Blue Cross and Blue Shield health insurance products and services in one or more of its service areas, which would have a material adverse effect on Anthem s business. Furthermore, the BCBSA would be free to issue a license to use the Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and marks in these service areas to another entity. Anthem s existing Blue Cross and Blue Shield members would be provided with instructions for obtaining alternative products and services licensed by the BCBSA. Upon termination of a license agreement, the BCBSA would have the right to impose a Re-Establishment Fee upon Anthem, which would be used in part to fund the establishment of a replacement Blue Cross and/or Blue Shield licensee in the vacated service areas. The fee is set at \$98.33 per licensed enrollee. As of December 31, 2014, Anthem reported 28.6 million Blue Cross and/or Blue Shield enrollees. If the Re-Establishment Fee was applied to Anthem s total Blue Cross and/or Blue Shield enrollees, Anthem would be assessed a fee of approximately \$2.8 billion by the BCBSA. Accordingly, termination of the license agreements would have a material adverse effect on Anthem s business, financial condition and results of operations.

### The pending merger could potentially inhibit Anthem s ability to successfully defend against the *In re Blue Cross Blue Shield Antitrust Litigation*.

Anthem is a defendant in multiple lawsuits that were initially filed in 2012 against the BCBSA as well as Blue Cross and/or Blue Shield licensees across the country. The cases were consolidated into a single multi-district lawsuit called *In re Blue Cross Blue Shield Antitrust Litigation* that is pending in the United States District Court for the Northern

District of Alabama. Generally, the suits allege that the BCBSA and the Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans have engaged in a conspiracy to horizontally allocate geographic markets through license agreements, best efforts rules (which limit the percentage of non- Blue Cross and Blue Shield revenue of

each plan), restrictions on acquisitions and other arrangements in violation of the Sherman Antitrust Act and related state laws. The cases were brought by two putative nationwide classes of plaintiffs, health plan subscribers and providers. Subscriber and provider plaintiffs each filed consolidated amended complaints on July 1, 2013. The consolidated amended subscriber complaint was also brought on behalf of putative state classes of health plan subscribers in Alabama, Arkansas, California, Florida, Hawaii, Illinois, Louisiana, Michigan, Mississippi, Missouri, New Hampshire, North Carolina, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, South Carolina, Tennessee, and Texas. Defendants filed motions to dismiss in September 2013, which were argued in April 2014. In June 2014, the court denied the majority of the motions, ruling that plaintiffs had alleged sufficient facts at this stage of the litigation to avoid dismissal of their claims. Following the subsequent filing of amended complaints by each of the subscriber and provider plaintiffs, Anthem filed its answer and asserted its affirmative defenses in December 2014. Discovery has commenced and a mediator has been selected to assist in facilitating potential settlement of the litigation. Although Anthem intends to continue to vigorously defend these suits, their ultimate outcome cannot be presently determined. In addition, while Anthem does not believe that the pending merger with Cigna should have any detrimental effect on Anthem s ability to successfully defend these suits, there can be no assurances that the pending merger will not increase Anthem s risk in that regard.

# If the mergers do not qualify as a reorganization under Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code, holders of Cigna common stock will be required to pay U.S. federal income taxes on the entire amount of their gain from the exchange of Cigna common stock for Anthem common stock and cash in the merger.

Anthem and Cigna intend for the mergers, taken together, to be treated as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, it is not a condition to Cigna s obligation or Anthem s obligation to complete the transactions that the mergers, taken together, be treated as a reorganization. If the second merger does not occur or if the IRS successfully challenges the treatment of the mergers as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, a holder of Cigna common stock would recognize the entire amount of taxable gain or loss from the exchange of Cigna common stock for Anthem common stock and cash in the merger. See the section entitled *Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger beginning on page 172 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.* 

## The future results of the combined company may be adversely impacted if the combined company does not effectively manage its expanded operations following the completion of the merger.

Following the completion of the merger, the size of the combined company s business will be significantly larger than the current size of either Anthem s or Cigna s respective businesses. The combined company s ability to successfully manage this expanded business will depend, in part, upon management s ability to design and implement strategic initiatives that address not only the integration of two discrete companies, but also the increased scale and scope of the combined business with its associated increased costs and complexity. There can be no assurances that the combined company will be successful or that it will realize the expected operating efficiencies, cost savings and other benefits currently anticipated from the merger.

## The market price of the combined company s common stock may be affected by factors different from those affecting the price of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock.

Upon completion of the merger, holders of Anthem common stock and Cigna common stock will be holders of Anthem common stock. As the businesses of Anthem and Cigna are different, the results of operations as well as the price of the combined company s common stock may in the future be affected by factors different from those factors affecting Anthem and Cigna as independent stand-alone companies. The combined company will face additional risks

and uncertainties that Anthem or Cigna may currently not be exposed to as independent companies.

#### Risks relating to Anthem and Cigna.

Anthem and Cigna are, and following completion of the merger Anthem will continue to be, subject to the risks described in (1) Part I, Item 1A in Anthem s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, and filed with the SEC on February 24, 2015, (2) Part II, Item 1A in Anthem s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2015, and filed with the SEC on July 29, 2015, (3) Part II, Item 1A in Anthem s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2015, and filed with the SEC on April 29, 2015, (4) Part I, Item 1A in Cigna s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, and filed with the SEC on February 26, 2015, (5) Part II, Item 1A in Cigna s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2015, and filed with the SEC on July 30, 2015, and (6) Part II, Item 1A in Cigna s Quarterly period ended June 30, 2015, and filed with the SEC on July 30, 2015, and (6) Part II, Item 1A in Cigna s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2015, and filed with the SEC on April 30, 2015, in each case, incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

#### THE COMPANIES

#### Anthem, Inc.

120 Monument Circle

Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

(317) 488-6000

Anthem is one of the largest health benefits companies in terms of medical membership in the United States, serving 38.5 million medical members through its affiliated health plans as of June 30, 2015. Anthem is an independent licensee of the BCBSA, an association of independent health benefit plans. Anthem serves its members as the Blue Cross licensee for California and as the BCBS licensee for Colorado, Connecticut, Georgia, Indiana, Kentucky, Maine, Missouri (excluding 30 counties in the Kansas City area), Nevada, New Hampshire, New York (as BCBS in 10 New York City metropolitan and surrounding counties, and as Blue Cross or BCBS in selected upstate counties only), Ohio, Virginia (excluding the Northern Virginia suburbs of Washington, D.C.) and Wisconsin. In a majority of these service areas Anthem does business as Anthem Blue Cross, Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield, Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Georgia, and Empire Blue Cross Blue Shield, or Empire Blue Cross (in its New York service areas). Anthem also conducts business through arrangements with other BCBS licensees in the states of South Carolina and Texas. Anthem conducts business through its AMERIGROUP Corporation, or Amerigroup, subsidiary, in Florida, Georgia, Kansas, Louisiana, Maryland, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Tennessee, Texas and Washington. Anthem conducts business through its recently acquired Simply Healthcare Holdings, Inc. subsidiary in the state of Florida. Anthem also serves customers throughout the country as HealthLink, UniCare (including a non-risk arrangement with the state of Massachusetts), and in certain Arizona, California, Nevada, New York and Virginia markets through its CareMore Health Group, Inc., or CareMore, subsidiary. Anthem is licensed to conduct insurance operations in all 50 states through its subsidiaries.

Anthem offers a broad spectrum of network-based managed care plans to large and small employer, individual, Medicaid and Medicare markets. Anthem s managed care plans include: preferred provider organizations, or PPOs; health maintenance organizations, or HMOs; point-of-service, or POS, plans; traditional indemnity plans and other hybrid plans, including consumer-driven health plans, or CDHPs; and hospital only and limited benefit products. In addition, Anthem provides a broad array of managed care services to self-funded customers, including claims processing, underwriting, stop loss insurance, actuarial services, provider network access, medical cost management, disease management, wellness programs and other administrative services. Anthem provides an array of specialty and other insurance products and services such as dental, vision, life and disability insurance benefits, radiology benefit management and analytics-driven personal health care. Anthem also provides services to the federal government in connection with the Federal Employee Program, or FEP.

Anthem s managed care plans and products are designed to encourage providers and members to participate in quality, cost-effective health benefit programs by using the full range of Anthem s innovative medical management services, quality initiatives and financial incentives. Anthem s high business retention rates enable it to realize the long-term benefits of investing in preventive and early detection programs. Anthem s ability to provide cost-effective health benefits products and services is enhanced through a disciplined approach to internal cost containment, prudent management of its risk exposure and successful integration of acquired businesses. In addition, Anthem s ability to manage selling, general and administrative costs continues to be a driver of its overall profitability.

Anthem s common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol ANTM .

For more information on Anthem, see the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Cigna Corporation**

900 Cottage Grove Road

Bloomfield, Connecticut 06002

(860) 226-6000

Cigna, together with its subsidiaries, is a global health services organization dedicated to a mission of helping individuals improve their health, well-being and sense of security. To execute on its mission, Cigna s strategy is to Go Deep, Go Global and Go Individual with a differentiated set of medical, dental, disability, life and accident insurance and related products and services offered by its subsidiaries. They:

GO DEEP by targeting key segments and geographies;

GO GLOBAL with solutions that leverage its capabilities in a borderless environment; and

**GO INDIVIDUAL** to better understand and satisfy the holistic needs of each person they serve. In an increasingly retail oriented marketplace, Cigna delivers affordable and personalized products and services to customers through employer-based, government-sponsored and individual coverage arrangements. Cigna increasingly collaborates with health care providers to transition from volume-based fee for service arrangements toward a more value-based system designed to increase quality of care, lower costs and improve health outcomes. Cigna operates a customer-centric organization enabled by keen insights regarding customer needs, localized decision-making and talented professionals committed to bringing Cigna s Together All the Way brand promise to life.

Cigna s common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol CI .

For more information on Cigna, see the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* on page 241 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Anthem Merger Sub Corp.

120 Monument Circle

Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

(317) 488-6000

Merger Sub is a Delaware corporation and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem. Merger Sub was formed exclusively for the purpose of completing the merger. At the effective time of the merger, Merger Sub will be merged with and into Cigna, with Cigna as the initial surviving corporation. Merger Sub has not carried on any activities to

#### Table of Contents

date, except for activities incidental to its formation and activities undertaken in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### ANTHEM SPECIAL MEETING

Anthem is providing this joint proxy statement/prospectus to its shareholders in connection with the solicitation of proxies to be voted at the Anthem special meeting (or any adjournment or postponement of the Anthem special meeting). This joint proxy statement/prospectus contains important information for you to consider when deciding how to vote on the matter brought before the Anthem special meeting. Please read it carefully and in its entirety.

#### Date, Time and Place

The date, time and place of the Anthem special meeting are set forth below:

Date: Thursday, December 3, 2015

Time: 8:00 a.m. (Eastern Time)

Place: Conrad Hotel at 50 West Washington Street, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

You must have an admission ticket, as well as a form of government-issued photo identification, in order to be admitted to the Anthem special meeting. If you are an Anthem shareholder of record and received a printed copy of Anthem s proxy materials, you must bring the admission ticket portion of your proxy card to be admitted to the Anthem special meeting. If you are a beneficial owner and your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, you must request an admission ticket in advance by mailing a request, along with proof of your ownership of Anthem common stock as of the close of business on the Anthem record date of October 22, 2015, to Anthem Shareholder Services, 120 Monument Circle, Mail No. IN0102-B381, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204. Proof of ownership would be a bank or brokerage account statement in your name showing the number of shares of Anthem common stock held by you on the Anthem record date or a letter from your broker, bank or other nominee certifying the amount of your beneficial ownership interest as of the close of business on the Anthem record date.

If you wish to appoint a representative to attend the Anthem special meeting in your place, you must provide to Anthem Shareholder Services, 120 Monument Circle, Mail No. IN0102-B381, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204, the name of your representative, in addition to the admission ticket portion of your proxy card if you are an Anthem shareholder of record, or your proof of ownership if you are a beneficial owner, and the address where the admission ticket should be sent. An Anthem shareholder may only appoint one representative. Requests from Anthem shareholders which are legal entities must be signed by an authorized officer or other person legally authorized to act on behalf of the legal entity.

### Requests received after November 25, 2015, may not be able to be processed in time to allow you to receive your admission ticket before the date of the Anthem special meeting so you should mail your request early.

No cameras, recording equipment, electronic devices, large bags, briefcases, signs or packages will be permitted in the Anthem special meeting. Mobile phones will be permitted in the meeting venue but may not be used for any purpose at any time while in the meeting venue. Violation of this rule can result in removal from the meeting venue. Please note that due to security reasons, all bags may be subject to search, and all persons who attend the Anthem special meeting may be required to pass through a metal detector or be subject to a hand wand search. Anthem will be unable to admit anyone who does not comply with these security procedures. No one will be admitted to the Anthem special meeting once the Anthem special meeting has commenced.

#### Purpose

At the Anthem special meeting, Anthem shareholders will vote on:

the approval of the share issuance; and

the approval of the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

The approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders is a condition to the obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger. The approval of the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting is not a condition to the obligations of Anthem or Cigna to complete the merger.

#### **Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors**

After consideration and consultation with its advisors, the Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement (1) determined that the share issuance is in the best interests of Anthem and Anthem shareholders, and (2) approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers and the share issuance. The Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement recommends that Anthem shareholders vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement recommends that Anthem shareholders vote **FOR** the share issuance and **FOR** the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance and *Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Anthem s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors* and *Anthem Proposal II: Adjournment of Anthem Special Meeting* beginning on pages 116 and 210, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a more detailed discussion of the recommendation of the Anthem board of directors.

#### Anthem Record Date; Outstanding Shares; Shareholders Entitled to Vote

The Anthem board of directors has fixed the close of business on October 22, 2015, as the Anthem record date, for determination of the Anthem shareholders entitled to vote at the Anthem special meeting and any adjournment or postponement thereof. Only Anthem shareholders of record on the Anthem record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Anthem special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

As of the close of business on the Anthem record date, there were 260,983,596 shares of Anthem common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the Anthem special meeting. Each outstanding share of Anthem common stock is entitled to one vote.

An alphabetical list of the names of all Anthem shareholders of record at the close of business on the Anthem record date will be available for inspection by any Anthem shareholder of record during regular business hours at Anthem s executive offices and principal place of business at 120 Monument Circle, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204, beginning five business days before the date of the Anthem special meeting. This list will also be available at the Anthem special meeting for examination by Anthem shareholders present at the Anthem special meeting.

#### Quorum

In order for business to be conducted at the Anthem special meeting, 25% of the votes entitled to be cast on a matter, represented in person or by proxy, must be present. Abstentions are included in determining whether a quorum is present. If your shares are held in street name and you provide your broker, bank or other nominee with voting instructions, then your shares will be included in determining whether a quorum is present. If your

Q	1
0	T

shares are held in street name and you do not provide your broker, bank or other nominee with voting instructions, then your shares will not be included in determining whether a quorum is present.

#### **Required Vote**

To approve the share issuance, the votes cast **FOR** such proposal at the Anthem special meeting must exceed the votes cast **AGAINST** such proposal. **Anthem cannot complete the merger unless its shareholders approve the share issuance.** Because this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the Anthem special meeting, an abstention will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the share issuance. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will similarly have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the share issuance.

To approve the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting, the votes cast

**FOR** such proposal at the Anthem special meeting must exceed the votes cast **AGAINST** such proposal. Because this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, in person or by proxy, at the Anthem special meeting, an abstention will have no effect on the outcome of any vote on the proposal to adjourn the Anthem special meeting. A broker non-vote or other failure to vote will similarly have no effect on the outcome of any vote to adjourn the Anthem special meeting.

#### Share Ownership of and Voting by Anthem Directors and Executive Officers

As of the close of business on the Anthem record date, Anthem s directors and executive officers and their affiliates beneficially owned and were entitled to vote, in the aggregate, less than 1% of the shares of Anthem common stock entitled to vote at the Anthem special meeting. It is expected that Anthem s directors and executive officers and their affiliates will vote their shares **FOR** the share issuance and **FOR** the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

#### **Voting of Shares**

If you are an Anthem shareholder of record, you may submit your proxy or vote your shares of Anthem common stock on the matters presented at the Anthem special meeting in any of the following ways:

*Over the Internet.* You may vote over the Internet by going to <u>www.envisionreports.com/antm</u> and following the instructions. You will need to have your proxy card or voting instruction card, available when voting over the Internet. If you want to vote over the Internet, you must do so before 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 2, 2015. If you vote over the Internet, you do not need to return a proxy card.

*By telephone.* You may vote by touchtone telephone by calling (800) 652-8683. You will need to have your proxy card or voting instruction card, available when voting by telephone. If you want to vote by telephone, you must do so before 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 2, 2015. If you vote by telephone, you do not need to return a proxy card.

*By mail.* If you are a beneficial owner, you may vote by mail by signing and dating your proxy card or voting instruction card provided by your broker, bank or other nominee and mailing it in a postage-prepaid envelope. If you are an Anthem shareholder of record, you may vote by signing and dating your proxy card or voting instruction card and mailing it in a postage-prepaid envelope.

In person. You may attend the Anthem special meeting and vote in person.

If your shares of Anthem common stock are registered directly in your name with Anthem s transfer agent, Computershare, then you are considered to be the Anthem shareholder of record with respect to those shares, and this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the accompanying proxy materials are being sent directly to you by Anthem.

If your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, then you are considered to hold those shares in street name and to be the beneficial owner of such shares. If you are a beneficial owner, then this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the accompanying proxy materials are being forwarded to you by your broker, bank or other nominee who is considered the Anthem shareholder of record with respect to the shares.

You may vote in person at the Anthem special meeting or you may designate another person your proxy to vote your shares of Anthem common stock. The written document used to designate someone as your proxy also is called a proxy or proxy card. Anthem urges you to submit a proxy to have your shares of Anthem common stock voted even if you plan to attend the Anthem special meeting. You can always change your vote at the Anthem special meeting.

If you are an Anthem shareholder of record, then you can vote your shares by any of the methods described above. If you are a beneficial owner and hold your shares in street name, you will receive separate instructions from your broker, bank or other nominee describing how to vote your shares. Those instructions will identify which of the above methods are available to you in order to have your shares voted.

If you plan to attend the Anthem special meeting and vote in person and you are an Anthem shareholder of record, then you will receive a ballot when you arrive. However, if you hold your shares in street name, then you must bring a legal proxy, executed in your favor, from the Anthem shareholder of record to the Anthem special meeting.

If you participate in the Anthem 401(k) Plan and you are invested in the Anthem common stock fund in your account, you may give voting instructions to the plan trustee as to the number of shares of Anthem common stock equivalent to the interest in the Anthem common stock fund credited to your account as of the most recent valuation date coincident with or preceding the Anthem record date. The trustee will vote your shares in accordance with your instructions received by December 1, 2015, at 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time. You may also revoke previously given voting instructions by December 1, 2015, at 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, by filing with the trustee either written notice of revocation or a properly completed and signed voting instructions for a proposal, the trustee will vote the number of shares equal to the share equivalents credited to your account in the same proportion that it votes shares for which it did receive timely instructions.

You may specify whether your shares should be voted for or against, or whether you abstain from voting with respect to, the share issuance and the proposal to adjourn the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

Shares of Anthem common stock represented by proxies received by Anthem (whether through the return of the enclosed proxy card, by telephone or over the Internet), where the Anthem shareholder has specified his or her choice with respect to the proposals described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus will be voted in accordance with the specification so made. If you are an Anthem shareholder of record and you do not vote your proxy, no votes will be cast on your behalf on the proposals at the Anthem special meeting. If you sign and return your proxy card without specific voting instructions, or if you vote by telephone or over the Internet without indicating how you want to vote, your shares will be voted **FOR** the share issuance and **FOR** the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting. If you indicate, however, that you wish to vote against the share issuance, your shares of Anthem common stock will only be voted in favor of the adjournment proposal if you indicate that you wish to vote in favor of that proposal.

The Anthem board of directors does not intend to bring any matter before the Anthem special meeting other than that set forth above, and the Anthem board of directors is not aware of any matters that anyone else proposes to present for action at the Anthem special meeting.

Your vote is very important, regardless of the number of shares you own. Whether or not you expect to attend the Anthem special meeting in person, please submit a proxy as promptly as possible, so that your shares may be represented and voted at the Anthem special meeting. If your shares are held in street name by your broker, bank or other nominee, please follow the instructions on the voting instruction card furnished to you by your broker, bank or other nominee.

### **Revocability of Proxies; Changing Your Vote**

You may revoke your proxy at any time prior to the Anthem special meeting. If you provide more than one proxy, the proxy having the latest date will revoke any earlier proxy. If you attend the Anthem special meeting and you are an Anthem shareholder of record, you will be given the opportunity to revoke your proxy and vote in person. If you are a beneficial owner, you must have a legal proxy from your broker, bank or other nominee in order to vote in person.

### Solicitation of Proxies; Expenses of Solicitation

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is being provided to Anthem shareholders in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Anthem board of directors to be voted at the Anthem special meeting and at any adjournments or postponements of the Anthem special meeting. Anthem will bear all costs and expenses in connection with the solicitation of proxies from its shareholders, except that Cigna and Anthem have agreed to each pay one half of the costs and expenses incurred in connection with the filing, printing and mailing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus (other than the fees and expenses of each party s attorneys and accountants, which shall be paid by the party incurring such fees and expenses).

Proxies may be solicited on Anthem s behalf by Anthem s directors, officers, employees and agents by telephone, electronic or facsimile transmission or in person. Anthem will enlist the help of banks and brokerage houses in soliciting proxies from their customers and reimburse them for their related out-of-pocket expenses. Anthem has also made arrangements with MacKenzie Partners, Inc. to assist in soliciting proxies and in communicating with Anthem shareholders. Anthem will pay MacKenzie Partners, Inc. reasonable and customary compensation plus reasonable out-of-pocket fees and expenses for these services.

# Householding

Anthem shareholders who share the same last name and address may receive only one set of proxy materials (other than proxy cards, which will remain separate) unless Anthem receives contrary instructions from any Anthem shareholder at that address. This is referred to as householding . If you prefer to receive multiple copies of Anthem s proxy materials at the same address, additional copies will be provided to you promptly upon written or oral request, and if you are receiving multiple copies of Anthem s proxy materials, you may request that you receive only one copy. Please address requests for a copy of Anthem s proxy materials to Secretary, Anthem, Inc., 120 Monument Circle, Mail No. IN0102-B381, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204 or by telephone at (800) 985-0999.

# Adjournment

Although it is not currently expected, the Anthem special meeting may be adjourned, including for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting or if less than a quorum is present in person or represented by proxy at the Anthem special meeting. Other than an announcement to be made at the Anthem special meeting of the time, date and place of an adjourned meeting, an adjournment generally may be made without notice, unless a new record date is or must be established for

the adjourned meeting. Any adjournment of the Anthem special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies will allow Anthem shareholders who have already sent in their proxies to revoke them at any time prior to their use at the Anthem special meeting as adjourned.

### **Tabulation of Votes; Results**

Computershare has been appointed inspector of election for the Anthem special meeting. The inspector of election will determine the number of shares outstanding, the shares represented at the Anthem special meeting, the existence of a quorum, and the validity of proxies and ballots, and will count all votes and ballots.

### **Confidentiality of Votes**

The vote of each Anthem shareholder is held in confidence, except (1) as necessary to meet applicable legal requirements and to assert or defend claims for or against Anthem; (2) if there is a contested proxy solicitation; (3) if an Anthem shareholder makes a written comment on the proxy card or otherwise communicates his or her vote to management; or (4) as necessary to allow the inspector of election to resolve any dispute about the authenticity or accuracy of a proxy card, consent, ballot, authorization or vote and to allow the inspector of election to certify the results of the vote.

### **Other Information**

The matter to be considered at the Anthem special meeting is of great importance to Anthem shareholders. Accordingly, you are urged to read and carefully consider the information contained in or incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus and submit your proxy over the Internet or by telephone or complete, date, sign and promptly return the enclosed proxy in the enclosed postage-paid envelope. **If you submit your proxy over the Internet or by telephone, you do not need to return the enclosed proxy card.** 

#### Assistance

If you need assistance in completing your proxy card or have questions regarding the Anthem special meeting, please contact:

MacKenzie Partners, Inc.

105 Madison Avenue

New York, New York 10016

Telephone (Toll-Free): (800) 322-2885

Telephone (Collect): (212) 929-5500

Email: proxy@mackenziepartners.com

or

Anthem, Inc.

120 Monument Circle

Mail No. IN0102-B381

Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

Attention: Secretary

Telephone: (800) 985-0999

85

### CIGNA SPECIAL MEETING

Cigna is providing this joint proxy statement/prospectus to its shareholders in connection with the solicitation of proxies to be voted at the Cigna special meeting (or any adjournment or postponement of the Cigna special meeting). This joint proxy statement/prospectus contains important information for you to consider when deciding how to vote on the matters brought before the Cigna special meeting. Please read it carefully and in its entirety.

### Date, Time and Place

The date, time and place of the Cigna special meeting are set forth below:

Date: Thursday, December 3, 2015

Time: 9:00 a.m. Eastern Time (8:00 a.m. Central Time)

Place: Hyatt Regency O Hare at 9300 Bryn Mawr Avenue, Rosemont, Illinois 60018 You must have an admission ticket, as well as a valid form of government-issued photo identification, in order to be admitted to the Cigna special meeting. If you are a Cigna shareholder of record and received a printed copy of Cigna s proxy materials, you must bring the admission ticket portion of your proxy card to be admitted to the Cigna special meeting. If you are a beneficial owner and your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, you must request an admission ticket in advance by mailing a request, along with proof of your ownership of Cigna common stock as of the close of business on the Cigna record date of October 22, 2015, to Corporate Secretary, Cigna Corporation, Two Liberty Place, 16th Floor, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550. Proof of ownership would be a bank or brokerage account statement in your name showing the number of shares of Cigna common stock held by you on the Cigna record date or a letter from your broker, bank or other nominee certifying the amount of your beneficial ownership interest as of the close of business on the Cigna record date.

If you wish to appoint a representative to attend the Cigna special meeting in your place, you must provide to Corporate Secretary, Cigna Corporation, Two Liberty Place, 16th Floor, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550, the name of your representative, in addition to the admission ticket portion of your proxy card if you are a Cigna shareholder of record, or your proof of ownership if you are a beneficial owner, and the address where the admission ticket should be sent. A Cigna shareholder may only appoint one representative. Requests from Cigna shareholders which are legal entities must be signed by an authorized officer or other person legally authorized to act on behalf of the legal entity.

Requests received after November 25, 2015, may not be able to be processed in time to allow you to receive your admission ticket before the date of the Cigna special meeting so you should mail your request early.

No cameras, recording equipment, electronic devices, large bags, briefcases, signs or packages will be permitted in the Cigna special meeting. Mobile phones will be permitted in the meeting venue but may not be used for any purpose at any time while in the meeting venue. Violation of this rule can result in removal from the meeting venue. Please note that due to security reasons, all bags may be subject to search. Cigna will be unable to admit anyone who does not comply with these security procedures. No one will be admitted to the Cigna special meeting once the Cigna special meeting has commenced. Registration will begin at 8:30 a.m. Eastern Time (7:30 a.m. Central Time).

### Purpose

At the Cigna special meeting, Cigna shareholders will be asked to consider and vote on:

a proposal to adopt the merger agreement;

a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger; and

86

a proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting. The adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders is a condition to the obligations of Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger. The approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger is not a condition to the obligations of Anthem or Cigna to complete the merger. The approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting also is not a condition to the obligations of Anthem or Cigna to complete the merger.

### **Recommendations of the Cigna Board of Directors**

At a meeting on July 23, 2015, the Cigna board of directors unanimously (1) approved the merger agreement, (2) declared that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interests of Cigna and its shareholders, (3) directed that the merger agreement be submitted to Cigna shareholders for their adoption, (4) recommended that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement and (5) further resolved that it recommend to the shareholders of Cigna that they approve a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement pursuant to already existing contractual obligations of Cigna (as such obligations may be amended consistent with the terms of the merger agreement).

The Cigna board of directors unanimously recommends that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement, **FOR** the approval, on a non-binding, advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and **FOR** the approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting. See the sections entitled

Anthem Proposal I: Approval of the Share Issuance and Cigna Proposal I: Adoption of the Merger Agreement Cigna s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Cigna Board of Directors, Cigna Proposal II: Non-Binding, Advisory Vote on Compensation and Cigna Proposal III: Adjournment of Cigna Special Meeting beginning on pages 121, 211 and 212, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a more detailed discussion of the recommendation.

### Cigna Record Date; Outstanding Shares; Shareholders Entitled to Vote

Only holders of record of shares of Cigna common stock at the close of business on October 22, 2015, the record date for the Cigna special meeting, will be entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Cigna special meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.

A list of shareholders of record entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting will be made available for a period of at least ten days prior to the date of the Cigna special meeting at Cigna s executive offices and principal place of business at 900 Cottage Grove Road, Bloomfield, Connecticut for examination by Cigna shareholders during ordinary business hours. A Cigna shareholder desiring to examine the list should contact Cigna s Shareholder Services to make necessary arrangements at:

Cigna Corporation

Two Liberty Place, 5th Floor

1601 Chestnut Street

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550

Attention: Shareholder Services

Email: shareholderservices@cigna.com

Tel.: (215) 761-3516

87

The list will also be available at the Cigna special meeting for examination by Cigna shareholders present at the Cigna special meeting.

As of the close of business on the Cigna record date, there were outstanding a total of 257,627,908 shares of Cigna common stock entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting. As of the close of business on the Cigna record date, less than 1% of the outstanding shares of Cigna common stock were held by Cigna directors and executive officers and their affiliates. We currently expect that Cigna s directors and executive officers and their affiliates will vote their Cigna shares in favor of the above listed proposals, although none of them has entered into any agreement obligating him or her to do so.

# Quorum

A quorum is necessary to transact business at the Cigna special meeting. The holders of at least two-fifths of the issued and outstanding Cigna shares entitled to vote at the Cigna special meeting, present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting, will constitute a quorum. Shares of Cigna common stock represented at the Cigna special meeting but not voted, including Cigna shares for which a shareholder directs an abstention from voting, will be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum. Broker non-votes (Cigna shares held by banks, brokers or other nominees commonly referred to as shares held in street name that are present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting but with respect to which the broker or other shareholder of record is not instructed by the beneficial owner of such shares how to vote on a particular proposal and the broker does not have discretionary voting power on such proposal), if any, will not be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum.

# **Required Vote**

Adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of all outstanding shares of Cigna common stock entitled to vote on such proposal.

Approval, on a non-binding advisory basis, of the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares of Cigna common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting and entitled to vote on such proposal.

Approval of the adjournment of the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting requires the affirmative vote, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares of Cigna common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting and entitled to vote on such proposal.

# Failure to Vote, Broker Non-Votes and Abstentions

If your shares are held in street name and you fail to instruct your bank, broker or other nominee to vote, it will have the effect of a vote against the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and will have no effect on the non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger or the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

If you are a Cigna shareholder and you mark your proxy or voting instructions to abstain, it will have the effect of a vote against each of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, the non-binding, advisory proposal to

approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

### Voting of Cigna Shares Owned as a Record Holder

If your name is registered on Cigna s shareholder records as the owner of shares, you are the record holder. This may include shares held at Computershare from restricted stock that has vested, shares acquired through an option exercise and shares issued in settlement of strategic performance share awards. If you hold shares as a record holder, there are four ways that you can vote your shares: over the Internet, by telephone, by mail or in person.

<u>Voting Over the Internet</u>. Vote at www.investorvote.com/ci. The Internet voting system is available 24 hours a day until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on December 2, 2015. Once you enter the Internet voting system, you can record and confirm (or change) your voting instructions.

<u>Voting by Telephone</u>. Use the telephone number shown on your proxy card. The telephone voting system is available 24 hours a day in the United States until 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 2, 2015. Once you enter the telephone voting system, a series of prompts will tell you how to record and confirm (or change) your voting instructions.

<u>Voting by Mail</u>. A proxy card is enclosed for your use. In order to vote by mail, you must mark, sign and date the accompanying proxy and return it promptly in the enclosed postage-paid envelope. When the accompanying proxy is returned properly executed, the shares of Cigna common stock represented by it will be voted at the Cigna special meeting or any adjournment thereof in accordance with the instructions contained in the proxy. For your mailed proxy card to be counted, Cigna must receive it before 9:00 a.m. Eastern Time on December 3, 2015.

<u>Voting in Person</u>. We urge you to vote by proxy (over the Internet, by telephone or by mail) even if you plan to attend the Cigna special meeting. This will help us know whether enough votes will be present to hold the meeting and whether enough votes will be present to adopt the merger agreement. However, if you plan to attend the Cigna special meeting and wish to vote in person, you will be given a ballot at the Cigna special meeting. You may also send a personal representative with a valid legal proxy executed in his or her favor from you authorizing him or her to vote at the Cigna special meeting.

### Shares held by Fidelity in an employee stock account

Employee stock accounts maintained by Fidelity include unvested restricted stock which is votable if held on the record date. You should follow the rules above for voting shares held as a record holder.

# Voting of Cigna Shares Held in the Cigna Stock Fund of the Cigna 401(k) Plan

If you have money invested in the Cigna Stock Fund of the Cigna 401(k) Plan, you may provide voting instructions as to the number of shares allocated to your account as of the close of business on the record date. However, you have an earlier deadline for submitting voting instructions. Your voting instructions must be received by 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on November 29, 2015. You may vote over the Internet, by telephone or by mail (as described in *Voting of Cigna Shares Owned as a Record Holder*), but you may not vote shares allocated to your Cigna 401(k) Plan accounts in person at the Cigna special meeting. The plan trustees will vote such shares in accordance with your voting instructions if they are received in a timely manner. If the trustee does not receive instructions by the November 29,

2015 deadline, you do not vote or you return your proxy card with unclear voting instructions or no voting instructions, the plan trustees will vote the number of shares

allocated to your Cigna 401(k) Plan account as instructed by Cigna s Retirement Plan Committee or its designee. Your voting instructions will be kept confidential under the terms of the plan.

Shares allocated to your Cigna 401(k) Plan account, shares held in an employee stock account with Fidelity and shares held at Computershare may be aggregated on one proxy card. Please note that if voting instructions are submitted after 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on November 29, 2015, your vote will be counted for any shares held at Computershare or in your employee stock accounts at Fidelity, but not with respect to shares allocated to your Cigna 401(k) Plan account.

### Voting of Cigna Shares Held in Street Name

If your shares are held in street name , you may instruct your bank, broker or other nominee to vote your Cigna shares by following the instructions that the bank, broker or other nominee provides to you with these materials. Most brokers offer the ability for shareholders to submit voting instructions by mail by completing a voting instruction card, by telephone and via the Internet. If you do not provide voting instructions to your broker, your Cigna shares will not be voted on any proposal on which your broker does not have discretionary authority to vote. This is called a broker non-vote. With respect to the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, a broker non-vote will have the effect of a vote against the proposal. With respect to the non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and the proposal to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting, assuming a quorum is present, a broker non-vote will have no effect on such proposals.

If your Cigna shares are held in street name, and you wish to vote at the Cigna special meeting in person, you must bring to the Cigna special meeting a legal proxy executed in your favor from the record holder of the Cigna shares authorizing you to vote at the Cigna special meeting. If you request a legal proxy from your bank, broker or custodian, any previously executed proxy will be revoked and your vote will not be counted unless you vote in person at the Cigna special meeting or appoint another valid legal proxy to vote on your behalf.

### **Revocability of Proxies; Changing Your Vote**

You may revoke your proxy or change your vote at any time before your proxy is voted at the Cigna special meeting.

If you own Cigna shares as the record holder, you may change your vote in one of four ways:

by entering new instructions by telephone or Internet before 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 2, 2015;

by sending a new proxy card with a later date than the card submitted earlier (Cigna must receive your new proxy card before 9:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on December 3, 2015);

by sending to the corporate secretary of Cigna a letter containing the name in which your shares are registered, the date of the proxy you wish to revoke or change, your new voting instructions, if applicable, and your signature (Cigna must receive your new proxy card before 9:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on

December 3, 2015); or

by voting in person (or sending a personal representative with a valid proxy) at the Cigna special meeting, which automatically will cancel any proxy previously given.

90

If you hold Cigna shares in street name, you may revoke your proxy or change your vote in one of two ways:

by submitting new voting instructions in the manner provided by your bank, broker or other nominee; or

by contacting your bank, broker or other nominee to request a proxy to vote in person at the Cigna special meeting.

Written notices of revocation and other communications about revoking Cigna proxies should be addressed to Corporate Secretary, Cigna Corporation, Two Liberty Place, 16<sup>th</sup> Floor, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550.

Once voting on a particular matter is completed at the Cigna special meeting, a Cigna shareholder will not be able to revoke its proxy or change its vote as to that matter.

### How Proxies are Counted

All Cigna shares represented by valid proxies that Cigna receives through this solicitation and that are not revoked will be voted in accordance with the instructions on the proxy card. Properly executed proxies that do not contain voting instructions with respect to the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, the non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger or the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting, will be voted FOR each such proposal. If you indicate, however, that you wish to vote against the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, your shares of Cigna common stock will only be voted in favor of the adjournment proposal if you indicate that you wish to vote in favor of that proposal.

At the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, Cigna management has no knowledge of any business that will be presented for consideration at the Cigna special meeting and which would be required to be set forth in this joint proxy statement/prospectus or the related Cigna proxy card other than the matters set forth in Cigna s Notice of Special Meeting of Shareholders. If any other matter is properly presented at the Cigna special meeting for consideration, it is intended that the persons named in the enclosed form of proxy and acting thereunder will vote in accordance with their best judgment on such matter.

#### Solicitation of Proxies; Expenses of Solicitation

Cigna will bear the entire cost of soliciting proxies from its shareholders, except that Cigna and Anthem have agreed to each pay one half of the costs and expenses incurred in connection with the filing, printing and mailing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus (other than the fees and expenses of each party s attorneys and accountants, which shall be paid by the party incurring such fees and expenses). In addition to the solicitation of proxies by mail, Cigna will request that banks, brokers and other nominees send proxies and proxy material to the beneficial owners of Cigna common stock and secure their voting instructions, if necessary. Cigna will reimburse the record holders for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in taking those actions.

Directors, officers and other employees of Cigna may solicit proxies by telephone, the Internet, facsimile or letter or by meetings with shareholders or their representatives. Cigna has also made arrangements with Innisfree M&A Incorporated to assist in soliciting proxies and in communicating with Cigna shareholders. Cigna will pay Innisfree

reasonable and customary compensation plus reasonable out-of-pocket fees and expenses for these services.

# Householding

If you and other residents at your mailing address own shares of Cigna common stock in street name , your broker, bank or other nominee should have notified you that your household will receive only one set of proxy materials, but each Cigna shareholder who resides at your address will receive a separate proxy card or voting instruction form. This practice is known as householding . Unless you responded that you did not want to participate in householding, you were deemed to have consented to the process. Householding benefits both you and Cigna because it reduces the volume of duplicate information received at your household and helps Cigna reduce expenses and conserve natural resources. If you prefer to receive multiple copies of Cigna s proxy materials at the same address, additional copies will be provided to you promptly upon written or oral request. Please address requests for a copy of Anthem s proxy materials to Shareholder Services, Cigna Corporation, Two Liberty Place (5th floor), Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192 or by telephone at (215) 761-3516.

If you would like to receive your own set of future notices, proxy materials and Annual Reports on Form 10-K, or if you share an address with another Cigna shareholder and together both of you would like to receive only a single set of such materials, please contact Broadridge, Householding Department, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, New York 11717 or (800) 542-1061. The request must be made by each person in the household. Be sure to indicate your name, the name of your broker, bank or other nominee, and your account number. The revocation of your consent to householding will be effective 30 days following its receipt.

# Adjournment

If a quorum is not present or represented by proxy at the Cigna special meeting, the chairman of the meeting or a majority of the voting power entitled to vote thereon, present in person or represented by proxy, shall have the power to adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum is present or represented by proxy. If a quorum is present at the Cigna special meeting, but there are not sufficient votes at the time of the Cigna special meeting to approve the merger agreement, then Cigna shareholders may be asked to vote on the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies to adopt the merger agreement. In addition, the chairman of the meeting shall have the power to adjourn the meeting to another place, date or time. If the adjournment is for more than thirty days, or, if after adjournment a new record date is set, a notice of the adjourned meeting will be given to each Cigna shareholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting. At any subsequent reconvening of the Cigna special meeting and all proxies will be voted in the same manner as they would have been voted at the original convening of the Cigna special meeting, except for any proxies that have been effectively revoked or withdrawn prior to the time the proxy is voted at the reconvened meeting.

# **Tabulation of Votes; Results**

Computershare has been appointed inspector of election for the Cigna special meeting. The inspector of election will determine the number of shares outstanding, the shares represented at the Cigna special meeting, the existence of a quorum, and the validity of proxies and ballots, and will count all votes and ballots.

# **Confidentiality of Votes**

All votes are confidential. Your voting records will not be disclosed to Cigna, except as required by law, in contested Cigna board of directors elections or certain other limited circumstances.

# **Other Information**

The matters to be considered at the Cigna special meeting are of great importance to Cigna shareholders. Accordingly, you are urged to read and carefully consider the information contained in or incorporated by

reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus and submit your proxy over the Internet or by telephone or complete, date, sign and promptly return the enclosed proxy in the enclosed postage-paid envelope. If you submit your proxy over the Internet or by telephone, you do not need to return the enclosed proxy card.

### Assistance

If you have any questions concerning the merger, the proposal to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger or the proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement, or if you would like additional copies of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus or need help submitting a proxy to have your shares of Cigna common stock voted, please contact Cigna s proxy solicitor:

Innisfree M&A Incorporated

501 Madison Avenue, 20th Floor

New York, New York 10022

Shareholders May Call Toll-Free: (877) 456-3510

Banks & Brokers May Call Collect: (212) 750-5833

or

Cigna Corporation

Two Liberty Place, 5th Floor

1601 Chestnut Street

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19192-1550

Attention: Shareholder Services

Telephone: (215) 761-3516

Email: shareholderservices@cigna.com

### ANTHEM PROPOSAL I: APPROVAL OF THE SHARE ISSUANCE AND

# CIGNA PROPOSAL I: ADOPTION OF THE MERGER AGREEMENT

### General

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is being provided to Anthem shareholders in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Anthem board of directors to be voted at the Anthem special meeting and at any adjournments or postponements of the Anthem special meeting. At the Anthem special meeting, Anthem will ask Anthem shareholders to vote on the approval of the share issuance and the adjournment of the Anthem special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the share issuance at the time of the Anthem special meeting.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is being provided to Cigna shareholders in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Cigna board of directors to be voted at the Cigna special meeting and at any adjournments or postponements of the Cigna special meeting. At the Cigna special meeting, Cigna shareholders will be asked to consider and vote on (1) a proposal to adopt the merger agreement, (2) a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Cigna s named executive officers in connection with the completion of the merger and (3) a proposal to adjourn the Cigna special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to adopt the merger agreement at the time of the Cigna special meeting.

The merger agreement provides for the merger of Merger Sub with and into Cigna. As a result of the merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub will cease, and Cigna will continue as the initial surviving corporation in the merger and a wholly owned subsidiary of Anthem. If certain tax opinions are delivered by the outside counsel of each of Anthem and Cigna to each of Anthem and Cigna, respectively, prior to the effective time of the merger to the effect that the mergers, taken together, will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, immediately following the completion of the merger, the initial surviving corporation will merge with and into Anthem pursuant to the terms of the second merger agreement (see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Second Merger Agreement* for a description of the second merger agreement) and Anthem will continue as the surviving corporation. The merger will not be completed without the approval of the share issuance by Anthem shareholders and the adoption of the merger agreement by Cigna shareholders. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as **Annex A** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. You are urged to read the merger agreement in its entirety because it is the legal document that governs the merger. For additional information about the merger, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement* beginning on page 180 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

As of the effective time of the merger, each share of Cigna common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger (other than (1) Cigna treasury shares, (2) shares of Cigna common stock beneficially owned by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares of Cigna common stock that are owned by Cigna shareholders who have not voted in favor of the merger and who have properly demanded in writing appraisal for such shares pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL and (4) shares of Cigna common stock subject to Cigna restricted stock awards) will be converted into the right to receive (x) \$103.40 in cash, without interest, and (y) 0.5152 shares of Anthem common stock. Based on the number of shares of Cigna common stock to Cigna shareholders pursuant to the merger. The actual number of shares of Anthem common stock to Cigna shareholders pursuant to the merger. The actual number of shares of Anthem common stock to be issued pursuant to the merger will be determined at the completion of the merger based on the number of shares of Cigna common stock and the number of shares of Cigna stock options outstanding at such time. Based on the number of shares of Cigna common stock and the number of shares of Cigna stock options outstanding at such time. Based on the number of shares of Cigna common stock outstanding as of Cigna common stock outstanding as of October 22, 2015, the Cigna record date, and the number of shares of Anthem

common stock outstanding as of October 22, 2015, the Anthem record date, it is expected that, immediately after completion of the merger, former Cigna shareholders will own approximately 33% of the outstanding shares of Anthem common stock.

### **Background of the Merger**

The Cigna board of directors and senior management of Cigna regularly review and assess Cigna s results of operations, financial performance, prospects and competitive position as well as industry conditions and regulatory developments as they may each impact Cigna s long-term strategic goals and plans with a goal of maximizing shareholder value. In connection with these reviews and assessments, the Cigna board of directors and senior management of Cigna regularly evaluate potential strategic alternatives relating to Cigna and its business, including possible acquisitions, divestitures and business combination transactions.

The Anthem board of directors and senior management of Anthem regularly review and assess Anthem s results of operations, financial performance, prospects and competitive position as well as industry conditions and regulatory developments as they may each impact Anthem s long-term strategic goals and plans with a goal of maximizing shareholder value. In connection with these reviews and assessments, the Anthem board of directors and senior management of Anthem regularly evaluate potential strategic alternatives relating to Anthem and its business, including possible acquisitions, divestitures and business combination transactions.

As part of Anthem s and Cigna s reviews and assessments, Anthem and Cigna have considered a number of factors, including the potential for industry consolidation, the highly competitive marketplace for health care insurance, increased regulation, the wide range of competitors in the industry and the importance of increased affordability, personalization and improved quality and technology to continuing success.

As the industry dynamics have evolved over the past several years, senior management of Anthem and Cigna have engaged in various discussions with respect to a potential business combination transaction involving the two companies. In addition, as part of Anthem s and Cigna s evaluation of potential strategic alternatives, senior management of Anthem and Cigna also have engaged in discussions with other industry participants regarding possible acquisitions, divestitures and business combination transactions.

On May 6, 2014, Mr. Joseph Swedish, Anthem s president and chief executive officer, had an introductory telephone call with Mr. David Cordani, Cigna s president and chief executive officer.

On June 5, 2014, Mr. Swedish met with Mr. Cordani to discuss the potential benefits of a business combination and Anthem s interest in exploring a potential business combination with Cigna. A preliminary review of a potential business combination suggested to both the senior management of Anthem and Cigna that a strategic transaction involving the two companies might create substantial value for Anthem s and Cigna s respective shareholders and customers. This preliminary review suggested that the combination of the two companies could yield immediate value through the realization of synergies and expand consumer choice, quality and affordability, as well as potentially significantly increase the capability of each company to realize its current strategic vision. This preliminary review also indicated that a combination of Anthem and Cigna could be the most attractive strategic alternative available to either company.

From July 2014 through October 2014, Mr. Swedish and Mr. Cordani met several more times, both in person and telephonically, during which they continued their discussions regarding a potential business combination of Anthem and Cigna, including discussions about value creation, governance of the combined company and leadership of the combined company. On August 12, 2014, in connection with these discussions, Anthem and Cigna entered into a mutual confidentiality agreement.

On August 18, 2014, members of Anthem s and Cigna s senior management met in Chicago, Illinois to discuss the potential benefits of a business combination, the value that a combination of Anthem and Cigna could create and the

governance and leadership structure of the combined company.

On September 4, 2014, Mr. Wayne DeVeydt, executive vice president and chief financial officer of Anthem, and other members of Anthem s senior management met with Mr. Thomas McCarthy, the chief financial officer of Cigna, and other members of Cigna s senior management to continue their discussions regarding the potential value that a combination of Anthem and Cigna could create, including key value drivers and potential synergies.

95

On September 24, 2014, the Cigna board of directors held a telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, among other topics, members of senior management of Cigna provided the Cigna board of directors with a general update on strategy and Cigna s recent discussions with Anthem and an overview of the competitive landscape within the industry.

On October 1 and 2, 2014, the Anthem board of directors held a regular meeting. Members of Anthem s senior management also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, members of Anthem s senior management and the Anthem board of directors discussed, among other things, the state of the health benefits industry in general, trends in and prospects for the health benefits industry and the health benefits industry transaction environment, as well as Anthem s recent discussions with Cigna.

On October 9, 2014, Mr. Cordani met with the chief executive officer of another health benefits company, referred to as Company A in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, in Boston, Massachusetts. The two discussed, among other things, recent trends in the health care industry.

On October 21 and 22, 2014, at a regularly scheduled meeting of the Cigna board of directors, senior management of Cigna updated the board of directors on the current status of discussions regarding the potential strategic alternatives that may be available to Cigna.

On October 23, 2014, Mr. Cordani and Mr. McCarthy met with the chief executive officer and the chief financial officer of another health benefits company, referred to as Company B in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, to discuss various matters facing the health care industry and the potential for consolidation, including the potential value that might be created through a combination of Cigna and Company B.

On November 10, 2014, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management also attended portions of the meeting. At the meeting, members of senior management updated the Cigna board of directors on the recent conversations between the senior management of Company B and provided a general update on potential strategic alternatives.

During November and December 2014, senior management of Cigna and senior management of Anthem held several meetings during which they continued their discussions of a potential business combination, including a discussion on the potential impact of the rules governing the BCBSA on a potential transaction, various ways in which the combined company could ensure compliance with the BCBSA rules and the pending antitrust litigation relating to the BCBSA rules described in Anthem s public filings, referred to as the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. At one of these meetings, Mr. George A. Schaefer, Jr., the chairman of the Anthem board of directors, and Mr. Isaiah Harris, the chairman of the Cigna board of directors, attended. At certain of these meetings, Mr. Swedish and Mr. Cordani also met separately and discussed the value that a combination of Anthem and Cigna could create and the governance and leadership structure of the combined company.

During November and December 2014, senior management of Cigna and senior management of Company B held several meetings to discuss the merits of a potential business combination and explored the data supporting a potential combination. This series of meetings ended with the chief executive officer of Company B indicating to Mr. Cordani that Company B was not interested in continuing to explore a potential transaction.

On December 3 and 4, 2014, the Cigna board of directors held a regularly scheduled meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management, representatives of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC, referred to as Morgan Stanley in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and Cigna s outside counsel also attended portions of the meeting. During this meeting, senior management of Cigna provided an update on the ongoing review of potential strategic alternatives. In addition, Cigna s

outside counsel provided the Cigna board of directors with an overview of the fiduciary duties of the Cigna board of directors. Cigna s outside counsel also provided an overview of regulatory considerations with respect to various potential scenarios for industry consolidation, including a combination of

Anthem and Cigna. In connection with Cigna s ongoing discussions with Anthem, Cigna s outside counsel also provided the Cigna board of directors with an overview of the rules governing the BCBSA and the potential implications of these rules on any transaction with Anthem. At this meeting, representatives from Morgan Stanley reviewed the current market environment and strategic landscape, and the Cigna board of directors discussed the potential for significant value to be created for Cigna s shareholders as a result of a combination of Anthem and Cigna.

On December 11, 2014, Mr. Cordani met with the chief executive officer of Company A in Washington, D.C. The two discussed, among other things, recent trends in the health care industry. The chief executive officer of Company A also indicated to Mr. Cordani that if material events or developments were to occur within the health care industry, the chief executive officer of Company A would be interested in having further conversations with Mr. Cordani.

On January 16, 2015, the senior management of Cigna and senior management of Anthem met in Indianapolis to continue discussions regarding a potential business combination between Anthem and Cigna, including a discussion on the potential impact of the rules governing the BCBSA on a potential transaction, various ways in which the combined company could ensure compliance with the BCBSA rules and the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation.

On January 19, 2015, Mr. McCarthy met with the chief financial officer of Company B to continue to explore the possibility of a transaction between the two companies, and, at this meeting, the chief financial officer of Company B reiterated that Company B was not interested in further exploring a potential transaction with Cigna.

On January 29, 2015, Anthem learned of a cyber attack on its IT systems. This data breach became widely publicized over the course of the next week.

On January 30, 2015, the senior management of Cigna and senior management of Anthem met telephonically to continue discussions regarding a potential business combination between Anthem and Cigna, including further discussions on the potential impact of the rules governing the BCBSA on a potential transaction, various ways in which the combined company could ensure compliance with the BCBSA rules and the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation.

During the week of February 1, 2015, Mr. Cordani spoke via telephone with Mr. Swedish on several occasions to discuss a potential business combination involving Anthem and Cigna, to follow up on a prior discussion between Anthem s and Cigna s respective financial advisors and to schedule a meeting with members of both companies respective senior management.

On February 6, 2015, certain members of the senior management of Anthem and Cigna met in order to discuss the potential advantages of a transaction. At this meeting, senior management discussed the potential for meaningful value creation as a result of a combination of the two companies, the potential implications of the rules governing the BCBSA, the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation, the feasibility of a combination between the two companies at that time and the governance and leadership structure of the combined company.

On February 18 and 19, 2015, the Anthem board of directors convened a regularly scheduled meeting in Scottsdale, Arizona. Members of Anthem s senior management and a representative of White & Case LLP, referred to as White & Case in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, outside legal counsel to Anthem, also attended portions of this meeting. At this meeting, White & Case provided an overview to the Anthem board of directors of the basic legal standards and obligations, including fiduciary duties under Indiana law, relevant to the Anthem board of directors consideration of a potential transaction with Cigna. Members of Anthem s senior management and the Anthem board of directors also discussed, among other things, the state of the health benefits industry in general, trends in and prospects for the health benefits industry and the health benefits

industry transaction environment, as well general transaction structures, governance considerations and financial terms of a possible business combination with Cigna. The Anthem board of directors additionally discussed and considered the potential impact that a transaction with Cigna would have on Anthem s relationships with other members of the BCBSA and the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation and how the standards and guidelines of the BCBSA would be applied in connection with a merger with Cigna.

After extensive discussion and analysis, the Anthem board of directors concluded at the February 18 and 19, 2015 board meeting not to pursue a transaction with Cigna at that time, primarily because there were no signs of imminent industry consolidation that would take away future optionality for Anthem which, when coupled with both the uncertainty in the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation that was still in an early stage and the possibility that an announced transaction could cause a competitor of Anthem to bid for Cigna, led the Anthem board of directors to conclude, on balance, that there was no immediate rush to combine with Cigna at that time and would instead wait and see how industry developments and the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation would unfold over the coming months. Later in February 2015, Mr. Swedish spoke with Mr. Cordani, and Mr. Swedish indicated that Anthem was going to put on hold its pursuit of a potential business combination with Cigna for the reasons discussed above.

On February 25 and 26, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a regularly scheduled meeting in Phoenix, Arizona. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, referred to as Cravath in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, Cigna s outside counsel, also attended. Members of senior management presented updates on Cigna s ongoing strategic review, including the significant potential value that could be created through a combination with Anthem, the most recent discussions with Anthem and Anthem s reasons for terminating the discussions. During this meeting, a representative from Cravath provided an overview of directors fiduciary duties under Delaware law in assessing strategic alternatives. In addition, representatives from Morgan Stanley reviewed current market considerations, including the various potential alternatives available to Cigna.

On March 4, 2015, Mr. Swedish met with the chief executive officer of Company B in Washington, D.C. During this meeting, Mr. Swedish and the chief executive officer of Company B discussed a variety of topics, including recent developments in the health benefits industry and potential industry consolidation, including the prospect of Anthem combining with Company B.

On March 9, 2015, Mr. Cordani called the chief executive officer of Company B to discuss a variety of topics, including various matters facing the health care industry, the potential for industry consolidation and the potential value that might be created through a combination of Cigna and Company B.

On March 24, 2015, Mr. Swedish again met with the chief executive officer of Company B while they were both in Washington, D.C. to attend a function for industry leaders. During this meeting, Mr. Swedish and the chief executive officer of Company B discussed a variety of topics, including recent developments in the health benefits industry and potential industry consolidation, including the prospect of Anthem combining with Company B.

On March 25, 2015, Mr. Cordani also met with the chief executive officer of Company B in Washington, D.C. The two discussed, among other things, recent developments in the industry, the potential for consolidation and how consolidation may result in improved affordability, access, quality and cost of care management capabilities. The chief executive officer of Company B agreed with Mr. Cordani that additional engagement between the two companies could be productive.

Over the next few weeks, members of Cigna s senior management continued to review and assess Cigna s long-term strategic goals and plans, including the possibility of a combination with other industry participants in light of the fact

that Anthem had decided not to pursue further discussions about a potential business combination with Cigna at that time.

On April 21 and 22, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a regularly scheduled meeting in Bloomfield, Connecticut. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, members of senior management reviewed the key elements of Cigna s ongoing review of alternatives, the dynamic and changing landscape in which the U.S. health segments were operating and the various alternatives available to Cigna. Representatives of Morgan Stanley also presented a review of opportunities available to Cigna and the strategic rationale for an acquisition of Company B. After discussion, the Cigna board of directors concluded that senior management should further explore the possibility of a transaction with Company B, including exploration via a meeting between Mr. Cordani and Company B s chief executive officer at which Mr. Cordani would provide a non-binding indication of interest to acquire Company B at a price per share of \$230.

On April 25, 2015, Mr. Cordani met with the chief executive officer of Company B and delivered a written, non-binding indication of interest proposing to acquire 100% of the outstanding common stock of Company B for a price of \$230 per share, with a consideration mix split roughly equally between cash and new Cigna equity. Over the course of the following several weeks, Mr. Cordani had several conversations with the chief executive officer of Company B regarding the status of Company B s review of Cigna s proposal.

On April 30, 2015, the chief executive officer of Company B telephoned Mr. Cordani to tell him that the board of directors of Company B was considering Cigna s proposal and that Cigna should expect a response by the middle to end of May. Mr. Cordani followed-up via telephone with the chief executive officer of Company B on May 1, 2015, and May 8, 2015, in order to check on the status of Company B s response.

On May 12 and 13, 2015, the Anthem board of directors held a regularly scheduled meeting in Indianapolis, Indiana. Members of Anthem s senior management also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, members of senior management reviewed the key elements of Anthem s ongoing review of the dynamic and changing landscape in the health benefits industry and the various alternatives available to Anthem. Messrs. Swedish and Zielinski also reviewed the history of discussions with Cigna and potential next steps. Following significant discussion and consideration, the Anthem board of directors determined to continue to monitor industry developments and potentially attempt to reengage in discussions with Cigna depending on how events continued to unfold.

On May 20, 2015, the chief executive officer of Company B telephoned Mr. Cordani to tell him that Company B had started a limited process to explore the sale of Company B and that Company B was not prepared to accept the proposal Cigna had submitted on April 25, 2015. This phone call was followed by a call from Company B s financial advisor to Mr. McCarthy outlining the process for engaging with Company B regarding a potential transaction.

On May 20, 2015, Mr. Swedish was also notified by Company B s chief executive officer about the limited sales process being conducted by Company B. Anthem senior management determined that, in light of the sales process being conducted by Company B and the consensus of the Anthem board of directors from earlier that month, it was time to reengage in discussions with Cigna about a potential combination. Anthem senior management considered that the risk of being left out of the remaining consolidation in the health benefits industry outweighed the factors that led the Anthem board of directors to cease discussions in February 2015 and concluded that such factors should not act as any impediment to a potential combination with Cigna given the compelling nature of such a transaction to Anthem s shareholders.

Also on May 20, 2015, Mr. Swedish called Mr. Cordani and indicated that Anthem wanted to aggressively reengage with Cigna on a potential transaction. The next day, Mr. Cordani followed up with Mr. Swedish to indicate that Cigna remained very interested in exploring a potential transaction with Anthem, but wanted first to understand what had changed since the last time the two parties had spoken. In particular, Mr. Cordani noted that he and his team would

need to understand the change in Anthem s position from several months ago when members of Anthem s senior management indicated that Anthem was not ready to move forward with a potential transaction at that time.

From May 21, 2015 through May 23, 2015, Cigna and Cravath negotiated, and Cigna ultimately entered into, a mutual confidentiality agreement with Company B in order to facilitate the disclosure of confidential information relating to Company B in connection with its sale process.

From May 22, 2015 through May 24, 2015, Anthem and White & Case also negotiated, and Anthem ultimately entered into, a mutual confidentiality agreement with Company B.

On May 24, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended the meeting. During this meeting, members of senior management updated the Cigna board of directors on the most recent discussions with Anthem and Company B. The Cigna board of directors reviewed and discussed multiple strategic alternatives available to Cigna with a focus on potential transactions with Anthem or Company B. After discussion, the Cigna board of directors determined that senior management, with assistance from Cigna s financial and legal advisors, should continue to explore the possibility of a transaction with Anthem or Company B. In addition, the Cigna board of directors concluded that Ms. Nicole Jones, executive vice president and general counsel of Cigna, should meet with Mr. Thomas Zielinski, executive vice president and general counsel of Anthem, to better understand any potential legal or regulatory matters that could impact a transaction with Anthem and what had led Anthem to change its position on engagement with Cigna over the past several months. The Cigna board of directors also concluded that members of senior management should meet with senior management from Company B to further discuss a possible transaction.

On May 28, 2015, Ms. Jones and Mr. Zielinski met to discuss the possibility of reengagement between Anthem and Cigna, and, in particular, why Anthem was now ready to engage given the various concerns Anthem had raised previously regarding a potential combination.

Also on May 28, 2015, members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, referred to as Credit Suisse in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, who was assisting Anthem in connection with its exploration of a combination with Company B, met with members of Company B s senior management and representatives of Company B s financial advisor for a business diligence session. Also on May 28, 2015, Mr. Swedish had a telephone conversation with the chief executive officer of Company B to discuss the process and the potential of Anthem submitting a preliminary indication of interest to acquire Company B.

On May 29, 2015, the respective senior management teams and financial advisors of Cigna and Company B met for a business diligence session. In addition, during trading hours on May 29, 2015, <u>The Wall Street Journal</u> and other news organizations reported that Company B had started a process to explore a potential sale of itself and that Cigna and another large health benefits company were among those that had held merger discussions with Company B. As of the close of business on May 28, 2015, the day prior to these news reports, Anthem s stock price was \$164.22 and Cigna s stock price was \$135.87.

Later in the day on May 29, 2015, Mr. Swedish and Mr. Cordani had a conversation via telephone during which Mr. Swedish reiterated Anthem s interest in pursuing a business combination transaction between Anthem and Cigna. Mr. Cordani indicated Cigna s willingness to explore any transaction that would create value for Cigna s shareholders.

Also on May 29, 2015, Mr. Swedish contacted a representative of UBS Securities LLC, referred to as UBS in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, to discuss the potential engagement of UBS as financial advisor on the potential transaction with Cigna. On May 30, 2015, UBS discussed with the Anthem management team the potential transaction with Cigna.

On June 2, 2015, Mr. Swedish called the chief executive officer of Company B to discuss the potential of Anthem submitting a preliminary indication of interest for a transaction with Company B.

On June 3, 2015, a special telephonic meeting of the Anthem board of directors was held. Members of Anthem s senior management and a representative of White & Case also attended this meeting. At the meeting, Mr. Swedish and other members of Anthem s senior management updated the Anthem board of directors regarding the discussions that had occurred between Messrs. Swedish and Cordani and between other representatives of the companies. The Anthem board of directors, senior management and a representative of White & Case discussed the financial, governance and other key terms of a potential combination with Cigna. They also discussed the state of the health benefits industry in general, trends in and prospects for the health benefits industry, the health benefits industry transaction environment, precedent transactions and the value creation opportunities that might be developed through a combination of the two companies. Following these discussions, the Anthem board of directors directed Mr. Swedish to send to Mr. Cordani a written proposal setting forth a proposal to combine the companies on the terms described in the next paragraph.

On June 3, 2015, Mr. Swedish delivered to Mr. Cordani a written, non-binding indication of interest regarding a potential acquisition of Cigna, referred to as the June 3 proposal in this proxy statement/prospectus, while they were both in Utah to attend a conference. The June 3 proposal reflected a purchase price of \$174.00 per share, consisting of approximately 40% cash and 60% Anthem shares, representing a premium of 28% based on the unaffected closing price of Cigna common stock on May 28, 2015, and a pro forma equity ownership of the combined company comprised of approximately 60% Anthem shareholders and 40% Cigna shareholders. Anthem also proposed that the board of directors of the combined company would consist of 14 directors, eight of whom would initially be designated by Anthem and six of whom would initially be designated by Cigna. Anthem s June 3 proposal also proposed that Mr. Swedish would serve as chairman of the board of directors and chief executive officer of the combined company, and Mr. Cordani would serve as its president and chief operating officer and one of the Cigna-designated directors.

Mr. Swedish and Mr. Cordani met during the evening of June 3, 2015 to discuss generally the terms of Anthem s June 3 proposal. Mr. Cordani indicated that the Cigna board of directors would need time to consider the June 3 proposal and that they would speak again soon.

On June 4, 2015, Company B s financial advisor separately contacted representatives of both Morgan Stanley and Credit Suisse indicating that Company B had identified certain issues with respect to its medical reserves, and, as a result, would be delaying the sale process by several weeks. The chief executive officer of Company B also separately telephoned each of Mr. Cordani and Mr. Swedish to communicate the same message.

Also on June 4, 2015, Mr. Cordani met again with Mr. Swedish in Utah. During this meeting, Mr. Swedish reiterated his interest in pursuing a transaction with Cigna, and Mr. Cordani confirmed that the Cigna board of directors was planning to meet to review Anthem s June 3 proposal.

Later on June 4, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended the meeting. At this meeting, members of senior management discussed Anthem s proposal and the most recent discussions with the senior management of Company B and Company B s financial advisors. A representative of Morgan Stanley updated the Cigna board of directors regarding the June 3 proposal, and the recent discussion with Company B s financial advisors relating to the delay in the sale process for Company B and the reasons for this delay. At this meeting, a representative of Cravath reviewed with the Cigna board of directors its fiduciary duties. After discussion, the Cigna board of directors concluded and confirmed that Cigna was not for sale at that time. After further discussion, the Cigna board of directors reached a consensus that senior management and Cigna s financial advisors should continue to explore the possibility of a transaction with Anthem or Company B.

On June 5, 2015, a special telephonic meeting of the Anthem board of directors was held. Members of Anthem s senior management also attended this meeting. At the meeting, Anthem senior management provided an update on discussions with Cigna, a review of the June 3 proposal and noted to the Anthem board that the Cigna board of directors was planning to convene shortly to consider Anthem s June 3 proposal.

101

On June 6, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special meeting at Cravath s offices in New York City. Members of senior management, representatives of Morgan Stanley and representatives of Cravath also attended portions of the meetings. The Cigna board of directors discussed the potential benefits of a business combination with Anthem as well as the risks related to a transaction with Anthem, including execution and integration risks and considerations relating to the rules governing the BCBSA. The Cigna board of directors discussed the importance of the governance and leadership structure of the combined company in maximizing the likelihood of a successful combination that would, in turn, maximize the value of the stock portion of the consideration that Cigna s shareholders would receive. The Cigna board of directors discussed the value of ensuring that directors from both Anthem and Cigna remain on the board of directors of the combined company in order to provide continuity and retain institutional knowledge from both sides. In addition, the Cigna board of directors noted Cigna s success as a standalone company and the ability of its senior management team to generate meaningful returns through innovation and execution. The Cigna board of directors authorized Mr. Cordani to reply to Anthem s proposal by asking that Anthem raise its offer to a price per share in the mid \$180s. In addition, as a means to maximize the success of the combined company and the value of the stock consideration to be received by Cigna shareholders, the Cigna board of directors directed Mr. Cordani to request that the board of the combined company consist of an equal number of current Anthem directors and current Cigna directors. Additionally, based on the belief of the Cigna board of directors that Anthem had introduced the possibility of an accelerated leadership transition, the Cigna board directed Mr. Cordani to propose that he be appointed chief executive officer of the combined company at the closing of the proposed transaction with Mr. Swedish serving as chairman of the combined company and Mr. Cordani and Mr. Swedish both serving as co-chairmen of the integration team that would lead the integration efforts of the combined company. Anthem denies ever introducing the possibility of an accelerated leadership transition. In addition, the Cigna board of directors concluded that Cigna should continue to explore the possibility of a strategic transaction with Company B.

On June 7, 2015, Mr. Cordani spoke with Mr. Swedish and delivered the counter-proposal that the Cigna board of directors had directed him to deliver at the meeting of the Cigna board of directors the day prior.

On June 9, 2015, a special telephonic meeting of the Anthem board of directors was held during which Mr. Swedish advised the Anthem board of directors of his telephone call with Mr. Cordani on June 7, 2015. The Anthem board of directors, together with senior management and a representative of White & Case, discussed and considered the requests made by the Cigna board of directors. The Anthem board of directors determined to increase the price offered to Cigna shareholders to \$178.00 per share (representing a premium of 31% based on the unaffected closing price of shares of Cigna common stock on May 28, 2015) with a consideration mix of approximately 54% Anthem common stock and 46% cash, and a pro forma equity ownership of the combined company comprised of approximately 62.5% Anthem shareholders and 37.5% Cigna shareholders. The Anthem board of directors also agreed with Cigna s request that Mr. Cordani and Mr. Swedish serve as co-chairmen of the integration team, but were unable to reconcile Cigna s proposed premium with Cigna s requested leadership and governance model and therefore decided to keep the rest of the June 3 proposal the same. Mr. Swedish sent Mr. Cordani a letter on June 10 setting forth Anthem s revised proposal on the foregoing terms, referred to as the June 10 proposal in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Concurrently with delivery of this revised proposal, Mr. Swedish spoke with Mr. Cordani to outline the terms and basis of the revised proposal.

Following the receipt of Anthem s June 10 proposal, representatives of Morgan Stanley spoke with representatives of UBS to clarify certain elements of Anthem s proposal. Representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS had additional discussions on June 11, 2015 regarding Anthem s proposal, including with respect to the financial terms of Anthem s proposal, including price and consideration mix, and the governance and leadership structure of the combined company.

On June 12, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Mr. Cordani gave the Cigna board of directors an update on Anthem s response to Cigna s counter-proposal. A representative of Morgan Stanley then provided a detailed account of the conversations he had with Anthem s financial advisors since the Cigna board of directors meeting on June 6, 2015. Mr. Cordani, together with Cigna s

financial and legal advisors, then recommended that Cigna focus on three areas in replying back to Anthem: price, governance and leadership. After discussion, the Cigna board of directors then considered next steps, as well as tactical considerations with respect to Cigna s response to Anthem. The Cigna board of directors directed Mr. Cordani to continue to push for more value by asking for a price in the \$180s. Although a price increase was the Cigna board of directors primary objective, because Anthem s proposal included a significant amount of stock consideration and as a means to maximize the success of the combined company and the value of the stock consideration to be received by Cigna shareholders, the Cigna board of directors also directed Mr. Cordani to request that certain changes related to executive leadership and the board of directors of the combined company be subject to supermajority approval. Additionally, based on the Cigna board of directors belief that Anthem was willing to provide assurances to Mr. Cordani relating to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined company, the Cigna board of directors also directed Mr. Cordani relating to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined company, the cigna board of directors also directors also directed Mr. Cordani relating to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined company. Anthem denies ever providing assurances to Mr. Cordani relating to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined company. Anthem denies ever providing assurances to Mr. Cordani relating to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined company. Anthem denies ever providing assurances to Mr. Cordani relating to his becoming the chief executive officer of the combined company.

On June 13, 2015, Company A submitted a general indication of interest with respect to an acquisition of 100% of Cigna s common stock at a significant , but unspecified, market premium, in a combination of cash and stock. This indication of interest indicated that Company A could offer market-based, high level deal certainty, but did not contain any meaningful details relating to addressing regulatory risks of a potential combination or other transaction specific details.

On June 14, 2015, Mr. Cordani spoke via telephone with Mr. Swedish in order to convey the response to Anthem s June 10 proposal that had been agreed upon by the Cigna board of directors on June 12. Specifically, Mr. Cordani indicated that the Cigna board of directors was requesting an offer with a higher value to Cigna s shareholders (in the \$180s per share). In addition, Mr. Cordani conveyed the request that the board of directors of the combined company reflect an eight-seven split of current Anthem and Cigna directors and that certain changes related to executive leadership and the board of directors of the combined company be subject to supermajority approval for a period of two to three years after closing. Mr. Cordani also asked for further clarity on Anthem s position on leadership of the combined company.

Later on June 14, 2015, Mr. Cordani spoke with the chief executive officer of Company B, who indicated that Company B believed the issue with its medical reserves that resulted in a delay to Company B s process was modest, and that reengagement would begin next week with a desire for bid letters the following week and the signing of a definitive transaction agreement prior to the end of July.

Also on June 14, 2015, a representative of Morgan Stanley spoke with representatives of UBS to clarify certain of Anthem s most recent positions, including Anthem s position on leadership. Anthem s and Cigna s financial advisors continued to discuss their respective positions the following day.

On June 15, 2015, Mr. Zielinski spoke with Ms. Jones to discuss the details regarding the supermajority provisions that Cigna was requesting.

On June 15, 2015, <u>The Wall Street Journal</u> and other news organizations reported that Anthem had made two takeover bids for Cigna within the prior 10 days, the latest at about \$175 per share. Prior to the publication of these reports, Cigna s stock price had closed at \$137.31 on June 12, 2015. On June 15, 2015, Cigna s stock price closed at \$153.43, an approximately 11.7% increase from the prior closing price.

Later on June 15, 2015, a special telephonic meeting of the Anthem board of directors was held during which Mr. Swedish advised the Anthem board of directors of his telephone call with Mr. Cordani on June 14, 2015 and Cigna s requests with respect to Anthem s proposal to acquire the company. Members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of White & Case and UBS also participated in the meeting. The Anthem board of directors, together with senior management and the company s legal and financial advisors, reviewed and considered the requests made by the Cigna board of directors. They also discussed the state of the health

benefits industry in general, trends in and prospects for the health benefits industry, the health benefits industry transaction environment, the value creation opportunities that might be developed through a combination of the two companies and potential next steps with respect to the ongoing negotiations between Anthem and Cigna. In light of Cigna s proposed governance requirements coupled with market rumors about a potential acquisition of Company B and Cigna s reported involvement in that process, the possibility of publicly announcing Anthem s proposal to acquire Cigna should Anthem s continued efforts to reach an agreement with Cigna prove unsuccessful was reviewed and considered during this discussion of potential next steps. Following these discussions, the Anthem board of directors determined that they were neither prepared to entertain an additional increase in the purchase price nor accept the Cigna board of directors positions with respect to leadership and governance of the combined company, given the substantial premium being offered to Cigna s shareholders, and therefore instructed Mr. Swedish to deliver a letter to Mr. Cordani reaffirming the terms of the June 10 proposal. The Anthem board of directors agreed to reconvene after receiving Mr. Cordani s response.

Later that evening on June 15, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Mr. Cordani first updated the Cigna board of directors regarding the letter he received from Company A. The Cigna board of directors discussed the appropriate response, if any, to the letter received from Company A and the merits and risks related to engaging in further discussions with Company A, including the relative merits and risks in light of the fact that Anthem s approaches to Cigna had already been made public, thereby permitting Company A to come forward with a more concrete bid, and that the regulatory risks of a potential transaction with Company A had not been addressed by Company A in any meaningful manner. Mr. Cordani then updated the Cigna board of directors on his latest response to the proposal Anthem had submitted on June 10, 2015, including the details of his conversation with Mr. Swedish on June 14. A representative of Morgan Stanley also updated the Cigna board of directors on discussions with representatives of UBS, including Anthem s positions on the financial terms of its proposal and governance and leadership structure, which appeared to the Cigna board of directors to be a departure from the notion of an accelerated leadership transition. Anthem denies that its proposal ever provided for an accelerated leadership transition. Mr. Cordani next updated the Cigna board of directors regarding recent communications with Company B, including communications concerning the fact that Company B indicated that it was close to completing its work investigating the concerns that caused Company B to stop its prior process and was ready to reengage.

On June 16, 2015, Mr. Cordani received a letter from Mr. Swedish reaffirming the terms of Anthem s June 10 proposal, with a proposed purchase price of \$178 per share consisting of 46% cash and 54% Anthem stock, and declining to accept any of the governance and leadership-related changes that Cigna had requested. Later in the afternoon, Mr. Cordani spoke with Mr. Swedish by telephone to discuss the letter and clarify the terms of the proposal. The next day, representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS engaged in further discussion about Anthem s proposal, including to clarify the leadership plan.

Also on June 16, 2015, representatives of Company B s financial advisor separately contacted representatives of each of Morgan Stanley and Credit Suisse and indicated that Company B was prepared to resume its exploration of a potential transaction. Company B s financial advisor indicated to representatives of Morgan Stanley that Cigna should be prepared to submit a written indication of interest by June 24, 2015, but indicated to representatives of Credit Suisse that Company B was reluctant to have further discussions with Anthem in light of the public reports discussed above that Anthem had made a proposal to acquire Cigna because such a transaction, if consummated, would preclude Anthem from acquiring Company B.

Following the call between representatives of Company B s financial advisor and representatives of Morgan Stanley, Mr. Cordani had a conversation with the chief executive officer of Company B, which included a discussion of the public reports that Cigna had received an acquisition proposal from Anthem. Mr. Cordani indicated that Cigna

continued to be interested in pursuing a transaction with Company B. On June 17, 2015, Company B held a diligence call with members of Cigna s senior management to discuss Company B s medical reserves.

Also on June 16, 2015, the chief executive officer of Company B called Mr. Swedish regarding the resumption of Company B s sales process. Mr. Swedish reiterated to the chief executive officer of Company B that Anthem was still interested in a potential transaction with Company B, but that he was not prepared to discuss any specifics of Anthem s publicly reported proposal to acquire Cigna. The chief executive officer of Company B then communicated to Mr. Swedish that Company B was not prepared at that time to engage in further due diligence with Anthem. Representatives of Company B s financial advisor then subsequently informed representatives of Credit Suisse that Anthem was no longer being invited to participate further in Company B s sales process and was not being invited to submit an indication of interest.

On June 17, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Mr. Cordani reported that Anthem had not agreed to increase its price above \$178 per share, did not meet Cigna s request on governance and held firm on its position with respect to leadership of the combined company. The Cigna board of directors reached consensus that Mr. Cordani should call Mr. Swedish to discuss Cigna s concerns and see if there were mutually satisfactory ways to resolve the open issues.

On June 18, 2015, the Anthem board of directors convened a special telephonic meeting to discuss the current status of discussions between Anthem and Cigna regarding the proposed transaction. Members of Anthem s senior management and a representative of White & Case also participated in the meeting. Mr. DeVeydt led the Anthem board of directors through a review of the financial projections, synergy opportunities, financial analysis and financing plans relating to the proposed transaction with Cigna, including that UBS and Credit Suisse would likely form a part of a lender group that could likely provide committed financing in connection with the proposed transaction. Mr. DeVeydt also noted that, in addition to UBS, Anthem had been working with Credit Suisse to perform investment banking services in connection with the proposed transaction. The Anthem board of directors discussed the advisability of formally engaging UBS and Credit Suisse as Anthem s financial advisors in connection with evaluating a potential strategic transaction with Cigna and authorized Mr. DeVeydt to formally engage UBS and Credit Suisse as Anthem s financial advisors. The Anthem board of directors, together with senior management, thoroughly discussed and considered the strategic rationale for the transaction, the value creation opportunities that might be developed through a combination of the two companies, the economic and other material terms of the proposal, precedent transactions and the current market rumors about a potential imminent announcement of an acquisition of Company B and Cigna s potential involvement in that process. Mr. Swedish advised the Anthem board of directors that he was scheduled to speak with Mr. Cordani later that same evening to discuss Cigna s response to Anthem s latest proposal. The Anthem board of directors, together with senior management and a representative of White & Case, also thoroughly discussed and considered Cigna s potential responses to Anthem s latest proposal to combine the companies and the various ways in which Anthem might proceed in each of those scenarios. Following these discussions, the Anthem board of directors determined that the companies should enter into an exclusivity agreement in order to productively and efficiently negotiate the terms of a potential strategic transaction between the companies and that, if Cigna continued to resist Anthem s proposal and would not agree to such exclusivity, a potential path forward would be for Anthem to make its proposal public. At the end of the meeting, the Anthem board of directors made arrangements to reconvene later that evening after the planned telephone meeting between Mr. Swedish and Mr. Cordani.

Later on June 18, 2015, prior to their scheduled call later that evening, Mr. Cordani delivered to Mr. Swedish a written response to Anthem s latest proposals. In the letter, Mr. Cordani reiterated Cigna s view that an acceptable price per share would have to be in the \$180s. With respect to governance, this response proposed that the board of directors of the combined company consist of 15 directors, eight of whom would be designated by Anthem and seven of whom would be designated by Cigna, subject to Anthem agreeing that certain decisions would be subject to a supermajority vote of directors for a period of two to three years following the closing of the proposed transaction, including

changes with respect to senior leadership, decisions to not re-nominate directors or to remove directors and changes in the size of the board of directors. Finally, given the view of the Cigna board of directors that minimizing the risk of disruption from a post-transaction

change in leadership, and creating certainty and clarity of leadership roles for employees and shareholders, were both in the best interest of the combined company, the letter indicated that, although the Cigna board of directors believed that the leadership configuration it proposed, with that of Mr. Cordani assuming the role of chief executive officer at closing, was best for the combined company and ultimately its collective shareholders, Cigna remained open to constructively discussing the leadership configuration of the combined company with the clear objective of ensuring that the combined company effectively execute post-closing to maximize shareholder value creation. Cigna s letter also noted that Cigna was hopeful that the parties could advance certain fundamental diligence matters, including Cigna s understanding of the implications of the agreements and rules governing the BCBSA. Mr. Cordani spoke with Mr. Swedish shortly after the delivery of this letter to discuss its terms and indicated that Cigna remained ready for a constructive dialogue with Anthem on the terms of a potential business combination.

As planned, the Anthem board of directors reconvened for a special telephonic meeting on June 18 following Anthem s receipt of Cigna s letter earlier that evening and the subsequent conversation between Mr. Swedish and Mr. Cordani. Members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of White & Case and UBS also participated in the meeting. At the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Swedish updated the Anthem board of directors regarding his call with Mr. Cordani. The Anthem board of directors, together with senior management and representatives of White & Case and UBS, then reviewed and considered the financial and other key terms set forth in the letter from Mr. Cordani received earlier that day and later communicated to Mr. Swedish during his subsequent telephone meeting with Mr. Cordani. Following such discussions, the Anthem board of directors determined to present Cigna with a revised proposal on the following terms: (1) Cigna shareholders would receive a value of \$184.00 per share (representing a premium of 35.5% based on the unaffected closing price of shares of Cigna common stock on May 28, 2015) with a consideration mix of approximately 31.4% Anthem common stock and 68.6% cash; (2) pro forma equity ownership of the combined company would be comprised of approximately 76.3% Anthem shareholders and 23.7% Cigna shareholders; (3) the combined company would reflect a board split of ten Anthem directors and three current Cigna directors in light of the substantial premium and amount of cash consideration now being offered; (4) Mr. Swedish would continue to serve as president and chief executive officer of the combined company and would also serve as the chairman of the board of directors of the combined company; and (5) Anthem would entertain Cigna s request for supermajority board approval protections with respect to certain matters for a period of two years following the closing of the proposed transaction. The Anthem board of directors also reviewed with senior management the current market environment, the other opportunities in Anthem s sector and the favorable advantages attributable to being the first mover and agreed that time was of the essence. In addition, after further discussion and consideration, the Anthem board of directors determined that it would be in the best interests of Anthem shareholders and Cigna shareholders to publicly release the terms of Anthem s proposal to combine the two companies if Anthem continued to receive an unfavorable reply from Cigna.

Later that night on June 18, 2015, following the meeting of the Anthem board of directors, Mr. Swedish delivered a revised non-binding indication of interest outlining the proposal described above, which represented a significant shift towards cash in the mix of consideration as compared to Anthem s prior proposals. The letter indicated that this was Anthem s best and final proposal . The letter enclosed an exclusivity letter that Anthem requested be countersigned by Cigna no later than 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on June 19, 2015; otherwise, Anthem indicated it intended to terminate the ongoing discussions and that Anthem would reserve its right to pursue a transaction to the benefit of Cigna and its shareholders. The terms of the proposed mutual exclusivity agreement required each party to deal exclusively with the other and would have prohibited Cigna from engaging in discussions with Company A and Company B through July 6, 2015.

On June 19, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. The Cigna board of directors discussed Anthem s most recent proposal, including the sudden shift in tone and approach. After

discussion, the Cigna board of directors directed representatives of Morgan Stanley to reach out to representatives of UBS after the meeting to confirm that Anthem would receive a response from Cigna later

that same day and that Cigna would work to respond as soon as possible, but that the response may come before or after the 3:00 p.m. deadline imposed by Anthem. The Cigna board of directors considered Anthem s request for exclusivity and, after discussion, including seeking the input of Cigna s financial and legal advisors, concluded that it was not in the best interests of Cigna s shareholders to enter into any exclusivity agreement. The Cigna board of directors also determined to send Mr. Swedish a response letter with the terms described in the next paragraph.

On the afternoon of June 19, 2015, Mr. Cordani sent Mr. Swedish a letter setting forth the terms on which Cigna would be interested in engaging in a potential transaction: (1) appreciation of Anthem s willingness to provide Cigna shareholders with a balanced share of the value of the combined company based on Anthem s proposed price of \$184 per share, but requesting a consideration mix of 50% cash and 50% Anthem common stock to allow both Anthem and Cigna shareholders to share appropriately in the economic benefits of a combination; (2) a combined company board split of eight current Anthem directors and six current Cigna directors; (3) supermajority board approval protections with respect to the 8-6 board split; and (4) that Mr. Swedish would continue to serve as chief executive officer of the combined company for 12 months following closing and that Mr. Swedish and Mr. Cordani would serve as co-chairmen of the integration team. Although Cigna did not return the countersigned exclusivity letter as requested by Anthem, Mr. Cordani noted in this letter that Cigna was willing to commit not to announce an alternative strategic transaction through Monday, June 22nd. In addition, Cigna s letter indicated that Cigna welcomed the opportunity to meet with representatives of Anthem as early as the next day (June 20th) to resolve any remaining differences on the key transaction elements.

Also on June 19, 2015, Cigna responded to Company A s informal indication of interest noting the dynamic environment that the health care industry is currently in and Cigna s confidence regarding its position in the marketplace at that time.

Upon receipt of Mr. Cordani s June 19, 2015 letter, members of Anthem s senior management along with representatives of White & Case and UBS reviewed and considered the requests made in Mr. Cordani s letter. Anthem s senior management then instructed representatives of UBS to convey to representatives of Morgan Stanley a counter-proposal reflecting a price of \$184 per share with a consideration mix of 60% cash and 40% Anthem common stock, a combined company board split of eight current Anthem directors and six current Cigna directors, with Mr. Swedish serving as chief executive officer for 24 months post-closing and no limitation on Mr. Swedish serving as chairman of the board of directors of the combined company, and with Mr. Cordani serving as president and chief operating officer of the combined company for two years post-closing but no guarantee that Mr. Cordani would become chief executive officer after such time.

During the evening of June 19, 2015, representatives of UBS conveyed to representatives of Morgan Stanley Anthem s counter-proposal, including the fact that the Anthem board of directors would not guarantee that Mr. Cordani would succeed to the chief executive officer position upon the conclusion of such 24 month period. Representatives of UBS also communicated to representatives of Morgan Stanley Anthem s desire for a two week exclusivity period to negotiate the terms of a definitive merger agreement. Throughout the evening of June 19, 2015, representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS continued to discuss, by way of a number of phone calls, Anthem s counter-proposal.

Also during the evening of June 19, 2015, a representative of White & Case spoke with a representative of Cravath requesting confirmation of Cigna s assurance that it was not planning to announce an alternative transaction over the weekend. A representative of Cravath provided assurance that Cigna was not planning to announce an alternative transaction over the weekend but noted that Cigna would not agree to exclusivity in light of the existing circumstances. At Mr. Zielinski s request, Ms. Jones provided a similar assurance with respect to whether or not Cigna was planning to announce a transaction over the weekend, but indicated that Cigna would respond to Anthem s

counter-proposal after Cigna s board meeting the following day.

At the end of the evening, representatives of Morgan Stanley informed representatives of UBS that Anthem needed to put its proposal in writing to facilitate the Cigna board of directors review and to ensure clarity on the specific terms of the proposal, and indicated that if Anthem did not put its proposal in writing Cigna would not respond to Anthem s counter-proposal the following day.

In light of this stated position, Anthem senior management along with its legal and financial advisors had detailed discussions about next steps throughout that evening and the following morning and, based on the authority granted by the Anthem board of directors at its meeting on June 18th, decided to not respond to Cigna in writing and instead publicly release the terms of its June 18 proposal.

On June 20, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting at 11:00 a.m., New York City time, that had previously been scheduled to discuss the general status of Cigna s discussions with respect to strategic alternatives. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, Mr. Cordani and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath updated the Cigna board of directors regarding the most recent communications from Anthem s advisors. Members of senior management also updated the Cigna board of directors regarding outstanding diligence issues, including the fact that no additional information had been provided to address Cigna s concerns. After discussion, the Cigna board of directors determined to maintain the position reached during the June 19th board meeting but to continue to request an in-person meeting.

While the meeting of the Cigna board of directors was still in session, at approximately 11:45 a.m., New York City time, Mr. Zielinski emailed Ms. Jones stating Anthem s termination of discussions with Cigna and the mutual non-disclosure agreement between the companies. Shortly after Mr. Zielinski s email, Mr. Swedish emailed to Mr. Cordani a revised written offer addressed to the Cigna board of directors, which Anthem made public along with a press release. In its June 20th letter, Anthem reiterated the economic terms of its June 18th proposal. A copy of the press release, including the full text of the proposal letter delivered to the Cigna board of directors, is attached as Exhibit 99.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed by Anthem on June 22, 2015.

Mr. Cordani had previously scheduled calls during the early afternoon on June 20, 2015, with the chief executive officers of Company A and Company B. Mr. Cordani kept these scheduled calls.

Later on June 20, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a second special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Mr. Cordani updated the Cigna board regarding Anthem s publicly released letter. Following discussion, the Cigna board of directors determined that Cigna should respond to Anthem s letter with its own public letter, which would serve to make Cigna s positions clear to Cigna s shareholders and the Anthem board of directors.

Also on June 20, 2015, the Anthem board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of UBS and White & Case also attended portions of the meeting. At the meeting, Mr. Swedish reported on the status of recent events, including the Anthem press release announcing its proposal to acquire Cigna. Mr. Zielinski reported that the BCBSA had been informed of the proposed acquisition of Cigna. Mr. DeVeydt reported on his conversation with various rating agencies and reviewed the initial positive reaction from Anthem shareholders regarding the proposed acquisition. Mr. DeVeydt also noted that Anthem would likely be scheduling an investor conference call for the beginning of the following week.

On June 21, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Mr. Cordani, referring to material distributed in advance of the meeting, reviewed a draft letter to be issued in response to Anthem s

public proposal. Members of Cigna s senior management and Cigna s financial and legal advisors responded to the directors questions and outlined Cigna s response strategy. At the request of the Cigna

board of directors, a representative of Cravath again reviewed a director s fiduciary duties under Delaware law in assessing strategic alternatives, including the Cigna board of directors duties in the context of Anthem s public letter. Then, Mr. Cordani reviewed his discussions with the chief executive officers of each of Company A and Company B, which had occurred on June 20. The Cigna board of directors then confirmed approval of the planned next steps with respect to the press release and written communication to Anthem.

On June 21, 2015, Cigna issued a press release including a letter from Mr. Cordani and Mr. Harris to the Anthem board of directors responding to Anthem s public offer and determining that offer to be inadequate. The letter emphasized that although a combination of Anthem and Cigna, under the right circumstances, has the potential to provide substantial benefits to the shareholders of both companies and to consumers of healthcare services and healthcare professionals, there remained a number of unresolved diligence issues and material terms relating to a potential transaction. Cigna s letter emphasized Cigna s industry-leading performance as a standalone company. Cigna s letter also noted that the proposed allocation of shareholder value was skewed in favor of Anthem s shareholders. In addition, Cigna noted considerable concern about Mr. Swedish assuming four critical roles, including chairman of the board of directors, chief executive officer, president and leader of the integration team. Finally, Cigna s letter noted that there were still a number of fundamental diligence questions that Anthem had yet to adequately address, including the ability of the combined company to comply with, and operate successfully under, the BCBSA s rules, the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation and potential risks and liabilities associated with Anthem s data breach in February 2015. A copy of the press release, including the full text of the letter delivered to the Anthem board of directors, is attached as Exhibit 99.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed by Cigna on June 22, 2015.

Later on June 21, 2015, Mr. Cordani spoke with the chief executive officer of Company B, and Mr. Cordani confirmed that Cigna remained interested in pursuing a transaction with Company B and expected to submit an indication of interest to acquire Company B on June 24th.

On June 23, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Mr. Cordani and Mr. McCarthy provided the Cigna board of directors with an update on investor reaction to Anthem s proposal and Cigna s response as well as recent press coverage relating to the potential transaction. After representatives of Morgan Stanley had left the meeting, a representative of Cravath discussed the proposed terms of Morgan Stanley s engagement, including the proposed fee structures in light of the various strategic alternatives available to Cigna. After consideration of the various potential fee structures as they related to Cigna s potential alternatives and the question of whether such fee structures give rise to a conflict of interest, the Cigna board of directors determined that there was no evidence that Morgan Stanley was in fact swayed by the fee structures. Accordingly, the Cigna board of directors decided that it was neither necessary nor advisable to engage a second financial advisor. On June 29, 2015, Cigna executed an engagement letter with Morgan Stanley on the terms previously approved by the Cigna board of directors.

Also on June 23, 2015, the Anthem board of directors convened a special telephonic board meeting. Members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of UBS and White & Case also attended the meeting. During this meeting, Anthem s senior management updated the Anthem board of directors on the market s general reaction to the public release of Anthem s proposal and the terms of a revised proposal to be communicated to the Cigna board of directors in the hopes that it would guide the parties back to a path that would lead to a transaction. Following that meeting, representatives of UBS contacted representatives of Morgan Stanley and conveyed the terms of Anthem s revised proposal, which included a consideration mix of 60% cash and 40% stock and a board of directors consisting of nine current Anthem directors and four current Cigna directors. Anthem s revised proposal was meant to address Cigna s prior concerns, including more stock consideration, additional board seats, and again offering Mr. Cordani the position of president and chief operating officer in the combined company as well as a seat on its board of directors.

On June 24, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley presented the possible bid alternatives in light of the upcoming bid deadline for Company B. A representative of Cravath then reviewed the applicable legal framework for the Cigna board of directors as it continued to review Cigna s strategic alternatives. The Cigna board of directors then determined that Cigna should proceed to submit a non-binding offer for Company B that included a mix of cash and stock consideration at levels that would require approval of Cigna s shareholders. The Cigna board of directors discussed the importance of maintaining a mix of cash and stock consideration at levels that would require a Cigna shareholder vote to approve the issuance of Cigna s shares in order to provide Cigna s shareholders with an opportunity to vote on any potential combination with Company B. The Cigna board of directors also determined that Cigna s senior management should again attempt to meet with Anthem s senior management to better understand the risks and uncertainties relating to Cigna s various unresolved diligence questions relating to Anthem and that the Cigna board of directors would further consider Anthem s June 23rd proposal at a future meeting of the Cigna board of directors.

Later that day, Cigna delivered a letter to Company B containing a non-binding indication of interest to acquire 100% of Company B s outstanding shares for \$225 per share, with a consideration mix of 50% cash and 50% new Cigna equity. Following delivery of this letter, representatives of Morgan Stanley spoke with Company B s financial advisor via telephone to further discuss the terms of Cigna s proposal. Representatives of Company B s financial advisor indicated to Morgan Stanley that, in light of the public reports that Anthem had approached Cigna with respect to a transaction, Company B would be willing to explore a potential transaction with Cigna, if Cigna would present Company B with a proposal that would increase certainty of Cigna s ability to close the transaction.

Also later that day, Ms. Jones spoke with Mr. Zielinski regarding setting up a meeting between Anthem s and Cigna s management to discuss Cigna s diligence questions. Representatives of Morgan Stanley contacted representatives of UBS on June 24, 2015 and stated that although it was not in a position to respond to Anthem s revised proposal, Cigna was requesting a meeting among members of the companies respective senior leadership teams to discuss the areas of concern that Cigna raised in its June 21, 2015 letter. Despite Anthem s reluctance to meet without a favorable response from Cigna on its revised proposal it agreed to do so and two meetings were scheduled for June 26 and 30, 2015, respectively.

On June 26, 2015, members of the senior management of Anthem and Cigna conducted a business due diligence session in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Prior to this session, the parties agreed to reinstate the terms of their mutual non-disclosure agreement. As part of this diligence session, Anthem s management discussed the rules relating to the BCBSA and Anthem s plans for integrating Cigna s business in compliance with these rules. Anthem s management also provided details as to the expected impact of the BCBSA s rules on the operations of the combined company. Anthem next updated Cigna regarding the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation. Anthem also provided Cigna s management with additional information relating to Anthem s February 2015 data breach. The management teams agreed that their respective IT teams should discuss the technical details relating to Anthem s February 2015 data breach occurred over the following weeks.

On June 27, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, members of Cigna s senior management updated the Cigna board of directors regarding the diligence meeting with Anthem that was held the day before, including the additional information that Anthem had provided Cigna to assist Cigna in completing its diligence review. Mr. Cordani then reviewed with the Cigna board of directors the upcoming meeting between Anthem s and Cigna s chairmen, chief executive officers, chief financial officers and

general counsels.

On June 30, 2015, an in-person meeting was held in Detroit, Michigan, between Anthem s and Cigna s chairmen, chief executive officers, chief financial officers and general counsels. At this meeting, representatives of Anthem and Cigna discussed the strategic merits of a combination, including the potential synergies that a combination could create, and Anthem s approach to financing the cash portion of the consideration of any potential transaction. In addition, representatives of Anthem provided details relating to the BCBSA and the best efforts rules. Anthem s and Cigna s chairmen and chief executive officers also discussed each company s approach on governance and the leadership of the combined company.

On July 1, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special in-person meeting in Chicago, Illinois. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. A representative of Cravath provided an overview of the potential alternatives available to Cigna. The Cigna board of directors then engaged in a discussion as to the merits and risks of proactively reaching out to Company A regarding a potential transaction. Representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also noted that Anthem s proposals to acquire Cigna were widely publicized and all industry participants should be well aware of the potential transactions being contemplated by other industry participants. After weighing the advantages and disadvantages of affirmatively reaching out to Company A, the Cigna board concluded that it was not in the best interests of Cigna to do so. Members of senior management then reviewed with the Cigna board the possible alternatives available to Cigna, including remaining a stand-alone company (including in light of other potential transactions that might be announced in the near future), pursuing a negotiated transaction with Anthem and pursuing a transaction with Company B. After discussion, the Cigna board authorized management and Cigna s financial and legal advisors to contact Anthem and indicate that Cigna would consider an offer with a price in the high \$180s per share with a mix of cash and stock consideration that would provide Cigna s shareholders with both a significant cash and stock component and a combined company board of directors composed of eight current directors from Anthem and five current directors from Cigna, reflecting the approximate pro forma ownership of the combined company.

Also on July 1, 2015, the Anthem board of directors held a telephonic meeting and received an update from senior management on the status of discussions between the parties relating to diligence and the terms of the proposed combination.

On July 2, 2015, Company B s financial advisor contacted representatives of Morgan Stanley to indicate that Company B would consider a cash-heavy transaction. During this discussion, Company B s financial advisor confirmed that Company B was only requiring a cash-heavy consideration mix from Cigna and not any other potential acquirors. Representatives of Morgan Stanley indicated that, while Cigna might be willing to increase the cash consideration portion of its offer, such a structure would entail additional costs that must be taken into account. Representatives of Morgan Stanley also noted that Cigna had submitted a written indication of interest on June 24th, which indication of interest remained Cigna s position at that time.

Also on July 2, 2015, representatives of Morgan Stanley proposed to representatives of UBS a transaction at a price of \$188 per share of Cigna common stock (with an approximately 50% cash / 50% stock split) and a board of directors consisting of eight current directors from Anthem and five current directors of Cigna without any supermajority provisions. Representatives of Morgan Stanley also communicated agreement to Anthem s proposal with respect to leadership of the combined company, including that Mr. Cordani would serve as president and chief operating officer of the combined company with no guarantee of chief executive officer succession.

Later that same day, a special telephonic meeting of the Anthem board of directors was held. Members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of White & Case and UBS also attended this meeting. An update on the discussions with Cigna was provided to the Anthem board of directors by senior management and representatives of UBS. During the meeting, Anthem senior management presented the board of directors with a detailed financial

analysis of an acquisition of Cigna at a range of various prices up to \$188 per share, including that the transaction would continue to be substantially accretive to Anthem s adjusted earnings per share even at

the upper end of that range. At the conclusion of the meeting the Anthem board of directors supported providing Cigna with an increased offer, initially to be conveyed at \$186 per share, consisting of approximately 45% Anthem shares and 55% cash, and a board of directors consisting of the nine current Anthem directors and five current Cigna directors. This proposal was then communicated by representatives of UBS to representatives of Morgan Stanley. As part of the agreement to increase its price to \$186 per share, representatives of each of UBS and Morgan Stanley agreed that the reference point for determining the exchange ratio would be fixed at Anthem s unaffected stock price as of May 28, 2015.

On July 3, 2015, representatives of Morgan Stanley contacted representatives of UBS to continue to push on price, by asking for a price of \$188 per share (with a 55% cash / 45% stock split).

On July 4, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management updated the Cigna board on the most recent discussions with Anthem that had transpired over the past several days. Mr. Cordani confirmed that Cigna was still waiting to hear back from Anthem on whether Anthem would increase its price to \$188 per share. A representative of Cravath again discussed the fiduciary duties of the Cigna board. The Cigna board of directors confirmed Mr. Cordani s authority to continue to negotiate the best price possible for Cigna s shareholders. Later on July 4, 2015, Mr. Cordani and Mr. Swedish spoke via telephone and reached a preliminary agreement on an offer of \$187 per share, subject to negotiation of definitive documents, to consist of 55% cash and 45% Anthem stock, and with the board of directors of the combined company to consist of the nine current Anthem directors and five current Cigna directors. Mr. Cordani and Mr. Swedish agreed to take this proposal back to the boards of directors of their respective companies and move expeditiously with confirmatory due diligence and towards negotiating a definitive merger agreement, but Mr. Cordani and Mr. Swedish updated their respective boards of directors about this discussion and the agreement upon \$187 per share.

On July 6, 2015, Cigna and Anthem exchanged confirmatory due diligence request lists.

Also on July 6, 2015, a representative of Cravath sent an initial draft of a merger agreement to White & Case. In addition to a number of other key terms, the Cravath draft merger agreement included the following terms: (1) a regulatory reverse termination fee of an unspecified amount, (2) harmonization of Cigna s and Anthem s dividend policies by allowing Cigna to pay dividends during the period between the signing and the closing of the transaction equal to that of Anthem s quarterly dividend multiplied by the exchange ratio and (3) a ticking fee of 5% on the cash consideration starting in July 2016 until closing. Later that day, a representative of White & Case called a representative of Cravath to indicate that White & Case had its own draft of the merger agreement in progress. Mr. Zielinski also e-mailed representatives of Cravath and Ms. Jones that day to note that, as the acquiring entity, it would be more appropriate for Anthem to prepare the initial draft merger agreement.

Following receipt of the initial Cravath draft merger agreement, Anthem senior management discussed with White & Case Cigna s proposed regulatory reverse termination fee, harmonization of dividends and ticking fee and concluded that these provisions were fundamentally economic issues that were equivalent to purchase price increases and therefore not appropriate in light of the agreement reached by Mr. Cordani and Mr. Swedish on July 4, 2015 regarding the price to be paid by Anthem.

On July 7, 2015, Cigna provided Anthem with access to its electronic data room, and on July 8, 2015, Anthem provided Cigna with access to its electronic data room. Both Cigna and Anthem conducted documentary due diligence through July 23, 2015. In addition, during the course of the next several weeks through July 23, 2015, members of Cigna s senior management, together with Cigna s legal and financial advisors, conducted a series of diligence sessions

regarding the rules of the BCBSA, the pending BCBSA antitrust litigation, Anthem s February 2015 data breach, as well as on other topics, and members of Anthem s senior management, together with Anthem s legal and financial advisors, conducted a series of diligence sessions to complete its confirmatory

legal and financial due diligence of Cigna. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Cravath also performed documentary due diligence on the BCBSA documents that Anthem had not previously made available to Cigna. This process included meetings between Mr. Swedish, other members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of its financial and legal advisors and Mr. Cordani, other members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of its financial and legal advisors. Throughout these meetings, the Anthem team and the Cigna team each also presented an overview of its company and its company s business strategies and plans and discussed various legal and financial diligence related questions posed by the other team.

On July 9, 2015, a representative of White & Case sent to Cravath its initial draft of the merger agreement. The merger agreement provided for merger consideration equal to \$102.85 in cash and 0.5124 shares of Anthem common stock per share of Cigna common stock. The draft merger agreement did not provide for a regulatory reverse termination fee, limited Cigna s ability to pay dividends during the interim period between the signing and the closing of the transaction to its regular annual dividend of \$0.04 per share (as compared to Anthem s current quarterly dividend of \$0.625 per share) and did not include a ticking fee.

On July 11, 2015, the Anthem board of directors convened a special telephonic meeting. Members of Anthem senior management also attended this meeting. At the meeting, Mr. Swedish provided an update on the status of discussions with Cigna and Messrs. Zielinski and DeVeydt discussed the results of the due diligence undertaken to date and the process going forward. In addition, Mr. Zielinski reviewed several provisions being negotiated related to the merger agreement, including the potential inclusion of a regulatory reverse termination fee and the potential employment arrangement for Mr. Cordani post-closing. In addition, Mr. DeVeydt reported on the status on Anthem s financing plans for the potential transaction.

Also on July 11, 2015, a representative of Cravath sent to White & Case a markup of White & Case s initial draft of the merger agreement that contained a number of changes that representatives of Cravath conveyed to White & Case earlier that day would be included in the revised draft. These changes included a regulatory reverse termination fee equal to 8% of the equity value of the transaction, harmonization of Cigna s and Anthem s dividend policies consistent with the approach in Cravath s July 6th draft and a ticking fee of 5% on the cash consideration starting in July 2016 until closing.

On July 12, 2015, Mr. Zielinski emailed Ms. Jones and indicated that Anthem s position on the provisions for a regulatory reverse termination fee, dividend harmonization and a ticking fee had not changed, and that these provisions continued to be unacceptable.

On July 13, 2015, Mr. McCarthy, Ms. Jones and other members of the senior management of Cigna met with Mr. Zielinski and other members of the senior management of Anthem, together with representatives from White & Case and Cravath, at the offices of Cravath in New York City in order to discuss and negotiate the terms of the merger agreement.

On July 15, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special meeting at the offices of Cravath in New York City. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Representatives of Cravath provided an overview of the fiduciary duties applicable to the Cigna board of directors, as well as an overview of the current state of the merger agreement and various deal terms. Representatives of Morgan Stanley also provided an overview of the proposed transaction terms and a preliminary financial analysis of the transaction. A member of management and a representative of Morgan Stanley also gave an overview of the recent announcement that Company B had agreed to be acquired.

Later in the day on July 15, 2015, a representative of White & Case sent to Cravath a markup of the merger agreement that provided for a regulatory reverse termination fee equal to 3.25% of the equity value of the transaction, no dividend harmonization and no ticking fee.

On July 16, 2015, a representative of White & Case sent to Cravath for delivery to Mr. Cordani s counsel an initial draft of the offer letter with respect to Mr. Cordani s employment with the combined company as president and chief operating officer upon the completion of the merger. Mr. Cordani and Anthem continued to negotiate the terms of such offer letter through July 23, 2015.

On July 17, 2015, the Anthem board of directors convened a special telephonic meeting. Members of Anthem s senior management and a representative of White & Case also participated in the meeting. The Anthem board of directors, together with senior management, thoroughly discussed and considered the strategic rationale for the transaction and the status of the economic and other material terms of the proposal and authorized senior management to continue discussions with Cigna. Mr. Zielinski also reviewed with the Anthem board of directors the key terms of the proposed merger agreement and the Anthem board of directors was briefed upon and considered the various unresolved issues regarding the proposed transaction, which included the inclusion and potential size of the regulatory reverse termination fee, the parties various positions on dividend harmonization and what the financial impact would be on the overall transaction by agreeing to various forms of dividend harmonization.

Later in the day on July 17, 2015, a representative of Cravath sent to White & Case a markup of the merger agreement reflecting a regulatory reverse termination fee equal to 4.5% of the equity value of the transaction and the ability for Cigna to pay a quarterly dividend of \$0.52 per share (which would result in an equivalent dividend yield for Cigna shareholders and Anthem shareholders based on the unaffected stock prices of Cigna and Anthem, given Anthem s current quarterly dividend of \$0.625 per share). This draft of the merger agreement no longer included a ticking fee. Over the weekend, White & Case circulated to Cravath a material issues list setting forth the remaining issues in the merger agreement and had a telephone conversation to discuss the parties respective positions on these issues, which included the size of the regulatory reverse termination fee and the extent to which any form of dividend harmonization may be acceptable to Anthem.

On July 20, 2015, Mr. McCarthy, Ms. Jones and other members of the senior management of Cigna again met with Mr. Zielinski and other members of the senior management of Anthem, together with representatives from White & Case and Cravath, at the offices of Cravath in New York City in order to discuss and negotiate the terms of the merger agreement. At the conclusion of this meeting and based on prior discussions of the Anthem board of directors, Anthem indicated it was willing to increase the merger consideration to \$188 per share and presented Cigna with its best and final position on the remaining material issues in the merger agreement, which included a proposed regulatory reverse termination fee equal to 3.8% of the equity value of the transaction (the same size as the fiduciary termination fee). The increase in the merger consideration to \$188 per share resulted in total cash consideration of \$103.40 and an exchange ratio of 0.5152.

During the course of the next several days representatives of Anthem and Cigna discussed the issue of dividend harmonization, which resulted in agreement that Cigna would be able to declare quarterly dividends (or one or more special dividends) in an amount equal to Anthem s dividend multiplied by the exchange ratio of 0.5152. However, the first \$2.50 of dividends paid by Anthem following announcement of the transaction (i.e., the first four quarterly interim periods multiplied by Anthem s current \$0.625 quarterly dividend) would not be subject to this dividend harmonization. In particular, Cigna would be permitted to pay a quarterly dividend starting in the third quarter of 2016 in an amount equal to Anthem s quarterly dividend multiplied by the exchange ratio. In addition, to the extent Anthem increased its dividend in the first half of 2016, Cigna would be permitted to pay a quarterly dividend in the amount of any such increase multiplied by the exchange ratio.

On July 22, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a regularly scheduled telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. At this meeting, Mr. Cordani and a representative of Cravath updated the Cigna board on the current status of negotiations.

After discussion, the Cigna board of directors authorized Mr. Cordani and other members of senior management as well as Morgan Stanley and Cravath to continue to negotiate the final terms of the transaction.

On the morning of July 23, 2015, the Anthem board of directors convened a special telephonic meeting. Members of Anthem s senior management and representatives of White & Case, UBS and Credit Suisse also participated in the meeting. Prior to the meeting, Anthem s directors had been provided with a set of meeting materials, including a copy of a draft definitive merger agreement, an executive summary of the material terms and conditions of the merger agreement, a financial analysis of the consideration proposed to be paid in the merger prepared by each of UBS, Credit Suisse and Anthem senior management and a set of draft board resolutions. Mr. Swedish then reviewed the activities and discussions of the previous few weeks, and presented a summary of the proposed transaction, the rationale that supported the proposed transaction, and the financial and strategic benefits that the proposed transaction was expected to create. Mr. DeVeydt and other members of Anthem management presented the financial forecast and synergies upon which the merger valuation was predicated and reviewed the synergy opportunities and financing plans related to the proposed transaction. A representative of White & Case reviewed in detail with the Anthem board of directors information regarding the proposed transaction, including a comprehensive overview of the terms of the merger agreement. A representative of White & Case also reviewed with the Anthem board of directors the fiduciary duties of the directors under Indiana law in connection with the proposed transaction. At this meeting, on July 23, 2015, representatives of each of the Anthem financial advisors, UBS and Credit Suisse, reviewed the financial terms of the merger agreement, presented certain detailed financial analyses conducted by such financial advisor in connection with the proposed transaction and delivered an oral opinion, which such oral opinions were respectively and subsequently confirmed by delivery of a written opinion of UBS, dated July 24, 2015, and a written opinion of Credit Suisse, dated July 23, 2015, that, as of the date of each such opinion, and based on and subject to various assumptions made, matters considered and limitations described in each such financial advisor s written opinion, the consideration to be paid by Anthem in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to Anthem. Each of UBS s and Credit Suisse s opinions are more fully described in the section titled **Opinions of Anthem** s Financial Advisors beginning on page 126 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. At the conclusion of the meeting, the Anthem board of directors by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement (1) declared that the proposed merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are fair to and in the best interests of Anthem, (2) approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated in connection therewith, including approving the issuance by Anthem of that number of shares of its common stock required to be issued by Anthem pursuant to the merger agreement in the proposed merger, (3) directed that such share issuance to be submitted to a vote of the Anthem shareholders at a special shareholders meeting and (4) authorized the final negotiation and execution of the merger agreement by the appropriate authorized Anthem officers.

Later in the day on July 23, 2015, the Cigna board of directors held a special telephonic meeting. Members of Cigna s senior management and representatives of Morgan Stanley and Cravath also attended portions of the meeting. Prior to the meeting, Cigna s directors had been provided with a set of meeting materials, including a copy of a draft definitive merger agreement, a summary of the material changes to the terms and conditions of the merger agreement since the meeting of the Cigna board of directors on June 15, 2015, a financial analysis of the consideration proposed to be paid in the merger prepared by Morgan Stanley and a set of draft board resolutions. Mr. Cordani provided an overview of further developments relating to a possible merger with Anthem and informed the Cigna board of directors that due diligence had been completed and negotiations regarding a definitive merger agreement had been finalized. Also at the meeting, representatives of Morgan Stanley rendered an oral opinion to the Cigna board of directors, which was subsequently confirmed in writing as of July 23, 2015, to the effect that, as of that date, and based upon and subject to the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the scope of review undertaken by Morgan Stanley as set forth in its written opinion, the consideration to be received by the holders of shares of Cigna common stock (other than (1) shares that are held directly by Cigna as treasury stock, (2) shares held by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares as to which appraisal has been properly demanded under applicable law or (4) shares subject to restricted stock awards of Cigna) pursuant to the merger agreement was fair from a financial point of view to such holders. Morgan Stanley s opinion is more fully described in the section titled Opinion of Cigna s Financial Advisor beginning on page 145 of this joint

proxy statement/prospectus. Following a discussion of the foregoing matters by the directors, including Cigna s

other strategic alternatives and prospects as a standalone company, the Cigna board unanimously (1) approved the merger agreement, (2) declared that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interests of Cigna and its shareholders, (3) directed that the merger agreement be submitted to Cigna shareholders for their adoption and (4) recommended that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the merger proposal. The Cigna board of directors authorized the appropriate Cigna officers to execute and deliver the merger agreement on behalf of Cigna.

During the evening of July 23, 2015, following the meeting of the Anthem board of directors and the meeting of the Cigna board of directors, representatives of Cravath and White & Case and members of management of each of Anthem and Cigna finalized the merger agreement and other transaction documents, and thereafter the merger agreement was executed and delivered by the parties. Anthem and Mr. Cordani also executed and delivered the offer letter with respect to Mr. Cordani s employment with the combined company upon the completion of the merger.

On the morning of July 24, 2015, Anthem and Cigna publicly announced entry into the merger agreement via a joint press release issued prior to the open of the U.S. financial markets.

### Anthem s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Anthem Board of Directors

In evaluating the share issuance and merger agreement, the Anthem board of directors spent considerable time in consulting with Anthem s senior management, financial advisors and outside legal counsel. Before reaching its decision by unanimous vote of those directors voting with one absent director separately indicating agreement at its meeting on July 23, 2015, to approve the share issuance and the merger agreement, and recommending that Anthem s shareholders vote **FOR** the approval of the share issuance, the Anthem board of directors considered a variety of factors with respect to the merger and the related transactions and agreements, including the following (not necessarily in order of relative importance):

### Strategic Factors Considered by the Anthem Board of Directors:

*Creating a Premier Health Benefits Company*: The Anthem board of directors considered that the combination of Anthem and Cigna would create a diversified, premier health services company to help lead the transformation of health care for consumers by enhancing health care access, quality and affordability. The Anthem board of directors considered that a primary benefit of the transaction would be the combined company s ability to provide quality health coverage as affordable as possible and facilitate Anthem s members access to the highest quality, most effective care available.

*High Quality Health Care for Consumers*: The Anthem board of directors considered that a merger with Cigna would, in Anthem s view, result in the ability to deliver meaningful value to consumers through expanded provider collaboration, enhanced affordability and cost of care, management capabilities, and innovations that deliver a high quality and more affordable health care for consumers. The Anthem board of directors also observed that the merger is expected to result in: (1) broader customer access to an expanded and more diverse network of hospitals, doctors and other care providers; (2) the potential to use Anthem s expertise and investment in technology to improve the delivery of health care services to the people currently served by Cigna; (3) the application of more consumer-oriented offerings and service capabilities that align with the rapidly developing confluence of health and financial

services; (4) quality enhancements and efficiency gains for hospitals, physicians and other health professionals; (5) an opportunity to offer a significantly expanded and integrated nationwide health care network based upon the strength of Cigna s provider network, which complements Anthem s position; and (6) cross-selling opportunities for products, including specialty products and services, such as consumer health information, specialty networks, and ancillary care.

*Lower Costs:* The transaction is expected to create a significant opportunity to increase Anthem s operating efficiency by spreading Anthem s operating costs across a larger membership base.

Acquiring Cigna is expected to provide additional opportunities to realize administrative cost savings, as well as network and medical management savings. The Anthem board of directors considered that these cost synergies are expected to enable Anthem to offer all of its customers more affordable products and services and, at the same time, enhance Anthem s ability to manage the cost drivers that negatively impact affordability for its members. Although Anthem management expects that cost savings will result from the merger, there can be no assurance that any particular amount of cost savings will be achieved following completion of the merger or the time frame in which they will be achieved. See the section entitled *Cautionary Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements* beginning on page 64 of this joint proxy

statement/prospectus.

*Benefits for Anthem Shareholders*: In determining that the merger would result in benefits to Anthem shareholders, the Anthem board of directors considered: (1) Cigna s financial strength and strong cash flow from operations; (2) the experience and strength of Cigna s management team; (3) the long-term opportunities to cross-sell product capabilities in specialty products; (4) Cigna s international presence; and (5) Anthem s commitment to transactions that provide long-term value for Anthem shareholders.

*Similar Corporate Cultures:* The Anthem board of directors considered: (1) Anthem management s belief that Anthem and Cigna have similar corporate cultures and values, which are focused on providing quality products and services to customers, (2) the complementary nature of the two companies operations and operating regions and (3) the experience, reputation and financial strength of Cigna.

*Historical Successes:* The Anthem board of directors considered that, for a combined nearly 150-year history, Anthem and Cigna delivered innovative and affordable health benefits solutions that help address the U.S. health system s challenges and provide health care security to consumers, their families and their communities. The Anthem board of directors thus considered the ability for the combination to leverage the deep health care knowledge, talent and expertise of both organizations to achieve the goals of the transaction and position Anthem for future success.

Leadership and Governance of the Combined Company: The Anthem board of directors considered the fact that (1) Joseph Swedish would continue as Chief Executive Officer of the combined company and serve as the chairman of its board of directors upon completion of the merger and (2) the current members of the Anthem board of directors would represent a substantial majority of the board of directors of the combined company. Specifically, at the effective time of the merger, the board of directors of Anthem will be increased so it consists of 14 members comprised of the nine current members of the Anthem board of directors and five current members of the Cigna board of directors designated by Cigna (see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Corporate Governance* beginning on page 184 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for more information regarding the Anthem board of directors as of the effective time of the merger).

*Name and Location of Anthem Headquarters*: The Anthem board of directors considered the fact that the name of the combined company would continue to be Anthem, Inc. and that its headquarters would remain in Indianapolis, Indiana.

*Management Expertise*: The Anthem board of directors considered that upon completion of the merger, Cigna s President and Chief Executive Officer, David Cordani, will become President and Chief Operating Officer of Anthem and that it expects that other senior managers of Cigna will continue in various capacities with Anthem after the merger.

### Other Factors Considered by the Anthem Board of Directors:

*Familiarity with Businesses:* The Anthem board of directors considered its knowledge of each of Anthem s and Cigna s businesses and financial condition and the operations, earnings and prospects of the companies respective subsidiaries in evaluating the merger and related transactions.

*Trading Prices*: The Anthem board of directors considered the historical trading prices of shares of Anthem common stock and shares of Cigna common stock.

*Business Climate*: The Anthem board of directors considered the current and prospective business climate in the healthcare industry, including (1) the regulatory environment and the evolution of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, (2) low interest rates and (3) the trend of consolidation and increased competition in all areas of health care, and the likely effect of these factors on Anthem in the absence of the merger.

*Future Competition:* The prospect of significant competition in the future for partners for strategic business transactions.

*Financial Projections*: The Anthem board of directors considered the projected financial results of each of Anthem and Cigna as a stand-alone company and the prospects of the combined company, including anticipated synergies.

*Fairness Opinions*: The Anthem board of directors considered the oral opinion of UBS, delivered on July 23, 2015 to the Anthem board of directors and subsequently confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated July 24, 2015, and the oral opinion of Credit Suisse, delivered on July 23, 2015 to the Anthem board of directors and subsequently confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated July 23, 2015, and each of the financial presentations of Credit Suisse and UBS, each dated July 22, 2015, to the Anthem board of directors to the effect that, as of that date and based upon and subject to various assumptions made, matters considered and limitations described in the written opinions, the consideration to be paid by Anthem in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to Anthem, as more fully described below under the section entitled *Opinions of Anthem s Financial Advisors* beginning on page 126 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

*Earnings Impact*: The Anthem board of directors considered the fact that the merger was expected to be accretive to earnings per share, approaching 10% in year one and more than doubling in year two.

*Merger Agreement*: The Anthem board of directors considered the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including (1) Anthem s ability, under certain circumstances to furnish information, negotiate and otherwise engage in discussions with a person proposing an alternative transaction, (2) the ability of the Anthem board of directors to, under certain circumstances, in a manner adverse to Cigna, withhold, withdraw, amend, modify or qualify its recommendation that Anthem shareholders approve the share issuance, (3) the fact that the merger agreement places certain restrictions on the conduct of the business of Cigna and its subsidiaries prior to completion of the merger, (4) the strong commitments by Anthem and Cigna to complete the merger, (5) the fact that the merger agreement and legal and financial advisors were involved throughout the negotiations and updated the Anthem board of directors which provided additional perspectives on the negotiations and (6) the ability of Anthem to seek damages in the event of fraud or a willful breach by Cigna of its representations, warranties or obligations under the merger agreement.

*Regulatory Approvals and Clearances*: The Anthem board of directors considered its belief, after consultation with its legal counsel, that the regulatory approvals and clearances necessary to complete the merger would be obtained. The Anthem board of directors also considered the fact that, while Anthem is obligated to use its reasonable best efforts to complete the merger, such efforts standard does not obligate Anthem to agree to a burdensome term or condition that would have, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate with all other terms and conditions, a material adverse effect on Anthem, Cigna and their respective subsidiaries, taken as a whole, after giving effect to the mergers, including the synergies expected to be realized from the mergers.

*Fixed Exchange Ratio*: The Anthem board of directors considered the fact that the merger agreement provides for a fixed exchange ratio and that no adjustment will be made in the merger consideration to be received by Cigna shareholders in the merger as a result of a possible decrease in the trading price of

Anthem s common stock following the announcement of the merger and that the significant cash portion of the merger consideration will reduce the impact of an increase in the trading price of Anthem common stock on the value of the merger consideration.

*Share Issuance Approval:* The fact that the share issuance will be subject to the approval of the Anthem shareholders and that, in this regard, Anthem s directors and executive officers do not own a significant enough interest in Anthem common stock, in the aggregate, to influence substantially the outcome of such shareholder vote.

*Future Participation in the Surviving Corporation by Anthem Shareholders*: The Anthem board of directors considered the fact that, because holders of outstanding shares of Anthem common stock as of immediately prior to the completion of the merger are expected to hold approximately 67% of the outstanding shares of Anthem common stock immediately after the completion of the merger, Anthem shareholders are expected to have the opportunity to participate in the future performance of the combined company, including synergies.

*Due Diligence*: The Anthem board of directors considered the results of the due diligence review of Cigna and its businesses conducted by Anthem and its financial advisors and outside legal counsel.

*Financing Options*: The Anthem board of directors considered the financing options available, including the availability of financing from bridge financing sources. The Anthem board of directors also considered the terms of the commitment letter and the bridge facility thereunder, particularly in light of the then-current market for such commitments and facilities.

*Credit Rating*: Based on discussions with applicable credit rating agencies, the Anthem board of directors expects that Anthem s public debt, including the public debt of Cigna that Anthem will assume concurrently with the completion of the second merger, will continue to be rated investment grade following completion of the mergers and the transactions related thereto.

*Alternatives Available*: The Anthem board of directors considered the alternatives reasonably available to Anthem if it did not pursue the merger, including continuing to operate on a stand-alone basis or pursuing other strategic acquisitions and the fact that Aetna, Inc. had entered into a definitive agreement to acquire Humana Inc.

*Termination Fee*: The Anthem board of directors considered that if the merger agreement is terminated under certain circumstances, Cigna could be obligated to pay the Cigna termination fee to Anthem.

The Anthem board of directors also considered a number of uncertainties and risks in its deliberations concerning the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the following (not necessarily in order of relative importance):

the fact that the merger agreement provides for a fixed exchange ratio and that no adjustment will be made in the merger consideration to be received by Cigna shareholders in the merger as a result of a possible increase in the trading price of Anthem s common stock following the announcement of the merger, while noting that the significant cash portion of the merger consideration will reduce the impact of an increase in the trading price of Anthem common stock on the value of the merger consideration;

the risk that the mergers might not be completed in a timely manner or that the closing of the merger might not occur despite the companies efforts, including by reason of a failure to obtain the adoption or approval of either Cigna shareholders or Anthem shareholders, as applicable, the failure of the parties to obtain applicable regulatory approvals or complications resulting from the complexity of the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

the fact that Anthem will incur substantial additional indebtedness in connection with the merger that could adversely affect Anthem and its financial position, including its credit rating;

the potential length of the regulatory approval process and the related period of time during which Anthem will be subject to the restrictions in the merger agreement, including the effect such delay may have on the market price of Anthem common stock, Anthem s operating results (particularly in light of the significant costs incurred in connection with the merger), Anthem s ability to attract and retain key personnel and the relationships with Anthem s employees, customers, partners and others that do business with Anthem;

if the merger agreement is terminated, Anthem may be obligated to pay the Anthem termination fee or the reverse termination fee under certain circumstances;

the fact that Anthem and Cigna have incurred and will continue to incur significant transaction costs and expenses in connection with the merger, regardless of whether the merger is completed;

the risk that the potential benefits of the merger may not be fully realized, including the possibility that cost savings and operating efficiencies expected to result from the merger may not be realized to the extent expected, or at all;

the possibility that regulatory or governmental authorities might seek to impose burdensome terms or conditions in connection with granting approval or clearance of the mergers including, among other things, the required sale of certain businesses, customers, contracts or assets of Anthem or Cigna or may otherwise seek to prevent or delay the mergers, including the risk that governmental authorities could seek an injunction in federal court and/or commence an administrative proceeding seeking to prevent the parties from completing the mergers;

the ownership dilution to current Anthem shareholders as a result of the share issuance, which will provide current Anthem shareholders with less of an opportunity to participate in Anthem s future earnings growth than would be anticipated if Anthem were to remain a stand-alone entity and its strategic plan were successfully implemented;

the risks relating to uncertainties and inefficiencies that might result from reconfigurations to Anthem s subsidiaries;

the scope of Anthem s commitments to take certain actions and agree to certain conditions in order to obtain required regulatory approvals, and the potential for Anthem to pay the reverse termination fee if the merger is not completed as a result of regulatory impediments or other reasons;

the risk of diverting management focus and resources from other strategic opportunities and from operational matters, and potential disruption of management of Anthem and its subsidiaries associated with the merger and integrating the companies;

the fact that the merger agreement places certain restrictions on the conduct of the business of Anthem and its subsidiaries prior to completion of the merger, which may prevent Anthem from making certain acquisitions or otherwise pursuing certain business opportunities during such period of time;

the fact that the merger agreement provides for the ability of the Cigna board of directors to, under certain circumstances, in a manner adverse to Anthem, withhold, withdraw, amend, modify or qualify its recommendation that Cigna shareholders adopt the merger agreement;

the potential negative effects of the pendency of the merger on Anthem s businesses and relationships with employees, customers, providers, vendors, regulators and the communities in which it operates, including the risk that certain key employees of Anthem or Cigna and their respective subsidiaries might choose not to remain with the combined company or its subsidiaries or affiliates;

the fact that Anthem s license agreements with the BCBSA contain certain requirements which will be impacted by the merger and, upon completion of the merger, Anthem will initially be in non-compliance with the BCBSA s National Best Efforts Requirements, as more fully described in the section entitled *Risk Factors*, beginning on page 67 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus;

the potential impact of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement on the dividends expected to be paid to Anthem s shareholders in the future or the amount of share repurchases to be conducted by Anthem in the future;

the absence of a financing condition and Cigna s ability to specifically enforce Anthem s obligations under the merger agreement;

the fact that certain senior executives of Cigna may receive substantial payments in connection with the merger; and

various other risks associated with the merger and the businesses of Anthem, Cigna, their respective subsidiaries and the combined company described under *Risk Factors*, beginning on page 67 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The Anthem board of directors determined that the benefits expected to be achieved for Anthem shareholders as a result of the merger outweighed these potential risks and uncertainties. The Anthem board of directors realized that there can be no assurance about future results, including results considered or expected as disclosed in the foregoing reasons.

The above discussion of the material factors considered by the Anthem board of directors in its consideration of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement is not intended to be exhaustive, but does set forth the principal factors considered by the Anthem board of directors. In light of the number and wide variety of factors considered in connection with the evaluation of the merger and the complexity of these factors, the Anthem board of directors did not consider it practicable to, and did not attempt to, quantify, rank or otherwise assign relative weights to the specific factors it considered in reaching its decision. The Anthem board of directors did not undertake to make any specific determination as to whether any particular factor, or any aspect of any particular factor, was favorable or unfavorable to its ultimate determination, but rather the Anthem board of directors conducted an overall review of the factors described above, including discussions with Anthem s senior management team and outside legal and financial advisors. In considering the factors and other information presented in this section contain information that is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factors discussed in *Cautionary Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements* beginning on page 64 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## Cigna s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Cigna Board of Directors

At a meeting on July 23, 2015, the Cigna board of directors unanimously (1) approved the merger agreement, (2) declared that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interests of Cigna and its shareholders, (3) directed that the merger agreement be submitted to Cigna shareholders for their adoption and (4) recommended that Cigna shareholders vote **FOR** the merger proposal.

In evaluating the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, the Cigna board of directors consulted with Cigna s senior management, as well as Cigna s outside legal and financial advisors and, in reaching its determinations, considered a variety of factors with respect to the merger, including those matters discussed in *Background of the Merger* beginning on page 95 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the factors listed below.

## Considerations and Factors Weighing For the Merger

### Shareholder Value; Financial Considerations

The Cigna board of directors considered a number of factors pertaining to the value to be received by Cigna shareholders pursuant to the merger and other financial rationales for the merger, including the following:

the risk-adjusted probabilities associated with achieving Cigna s long-term strategic plan as a stand-alone company as compared to the opportunity afforded to Cigna shareholders via the merger consideration;

the value to be received by Cigna shareholders in the merger, including the fact that the merger consideration to be received by Cigna shareholders represents a premium of approximately 38 percent over the closing price of Cigna common stock on May 28, 2015 (the last trading day prior to public rumors that Humana Inc. was exploring a sale), a premium of approximately 33 percent over the closing price of Cigna common stock on June 12, 2015 and a premium of approximately 36 percent over the volume weighted average price of Cigna common stock for the 30 trading days ending June 12, 2015 (the last trading day prior to public rumors of the transaction);

the fact that approximately 45 percent of the merger consideration is payable in Anthem common stock and approximately 55 percent in cash, which affords Cigna shareholders both the opportunity to participate in the strong business performance, accelerated growth and other opportunities expected of the combined company through the stock component and to receive cash for the value of their shares through the cash component for immediate liquidity;

the fact that the exchange ratio is fixed and will not fluctuate based upon changes in the market price of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock between the date of the merger agreement and the date of completion of the merger;

the historical and current market prices of Cigna common stock and Anthem common stock, including a natural exchange ratio analysis based on the market prices of Cigna common stock and Anthem common stock over the past five years;

the fact that, as a result of the fixed exchange ratio, the percentage of the combined company to be owned by Cigna shareholders upon completion of the merger will not be affected by any changes in the market price of Anthem common stock or Cigna common stock between the date of the merger agreement and the date of completion of the merger;

the likelihood that Anthem would be able to obtain the necessary financing given the financing commitments from the commitment parties;

the fact that Cigna would be permitted under the merger agreement to pay a quarterly dividend starting in the third quarter of 2016 in an amount equal to Anthem s quarterly dividend multiplied by the exchange ratio, and in addition, to the extent that Anthem increases its dividend in the first half of 2016, to pay a quarterly dividend in the amount of any such increase multiplied by the exchange ratio, subject to certain adjustments as described in the merger agreement;

Anthem s implied valuation creates a floor for any bids by other potential acquirers of Cigna going forward;

the public nature of the negotiations between Anthem and Cigna created an opportunity for other potential acquirers of Cigna to make offers, if interested, prior to the execution of the merger agreement;

the expected qualification of the mergers as a tax-free reorganization pursuant to Section 368(a) of the Code, which generally would allow Cigna shareholders to defer the recognition of any gain that exceeds the cash portion of the merger consideration;

the written opinion and related financial analysis of Morgan Stanley presented to the Cigna board of directors on July 23, 2015, to the effect that, as of such date, and based upon and subject to the

assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the scope of review undertaken by Morgan Stanley as set forth in its opinion, the consideration to be received by the holders of shares of Cigna common stock (other than (1) shares that are held directly by Cigna as treasury stock, (2) shares held by Anthem or a subsidiary of Cigna or Anthem (including Merger Sub), (3) shares as to which appraisal has been properly demanded under applicable law or (4) shares subject to restricted stock awards of Cigna) pursuant to the merger agreement was fair from a financial point of view to such holders, as more fully described in the section entitled *Opinion of Cigna s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 145 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus; and

the projected ability of the combined company to generate meaningful synergies, through, among other drivers, administrative structure, operational efficiencies and network efficiencies. *Strategic Considerations* 

The Cigna board of directors considered a number of factors pertaining to the strategic rationale for the merger, including the following:

the ability of the combined company to provide enhanced affordability, access, quality and cost of care management capabilities, expanded provider collaborations, and superior innovations and breadth of solutions and choice that deliver a better overall health care experience for consumers, and to facilitate Cigna s members access to the highest quality, most effective care available;

the ability of the combined company to drive long-term affordability through a variety of consumer and network engagement strategies, to serve the diverse needs of the marketplace and to provide broader customer access to an expanded and more diverse network of hospitals, doctors and other providers;

the generally complementary nature of Cigna s and Anthem s businesses, including the benefits of combining Cigna s capabilities to serve individuals, local large and small group customers, and national employers with Anthem s best-in-class commercial business;

the evolving industry dynamics over the past several years, especially in light of regulatory developments affecting the industry such as the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act;

the benefits of the combined company, including the increased potential for growth, development and profitability of the combined company (taking into account the results of Cigna s due diligence review of Anthem), which compared favorably to Cigna on a stand-alone basis;

the projected financial results of Cigna as a stand-alone company and the risk that Cigna would not achieve strategic goals previously established by the Cigna board of directors; and

other strategic alternatives that may be available to Cigna, including continuing to operate as an independent company, the possibility of growing its business through acquisitions and internal growth and whether there were other potential parties that might have an interest in and be financially capable of engaging in an alternative strategic transaction with Cigna, including in light of the fact that Aetna, Inc. had entered into a definitive agreement to acquire Humana Inc., and the valuation, regulatory and financing issues that might arise in connection with pursuing an alternative strategic transaction.

Terms of the Merger Agreement and Other Considerations

The Cigna board of directors considered the terms and conditions of the merger agreement and a number of other factors pertaining to the rationale for the merger, including the following:

the fact that the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including the representations, warranties and covenants of the parties, the conditions to closing and the form and structure of the merger consideration, are fair and reasonable;

the fact that the terms of the merger agreement provide that, under certain circumstances, Cigna is permitted to participate in discussions with respect to, and furnish information in connection with, a bona fide written proposal for an alternative transaction that was not solicited by Cigna after the execution of the merger agreement, if the Cigna board of directors determines in good faith that (1) engaging in discussions is reasonably likely to be required in order for the directors to comply with their fiduciary duties and (2) the alternative transaction is, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a superior proposal;

the fact that the terms of the merger agreement provide that, under certain circumstances and prior to obtaining the required Cigna shareholder approval, the Cigna board of directors is permitted to (1) change its recommendation with respect to the merger agreement in the event a superior proposal is received or certain material developments or changes in circumstances occur after the execution of the merger agreement, and the Cigna board of directors determines in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel, that changing its recommendation is reasonably likely to be required in order for the directors to comply with their fiduciary duties under Delaware law, and (2) terminate the merger agreement in order to accept a superior proposal, in each of cases (1) and (2), subject to compliance with the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, which may include the payment of a break-up fee;

that the break-up fee described above is equal to approximately 3.8% of the equity value of Cigna, which break-up fee the Cigna board of directors did not believe would preclude any other party from making a competing proposal for Cigna;

the view of the Cigna board of directors that the terms of the merger agreement provide a significant degree of certainty that the merger will be completed, including the fact that (1) the conditions required to be satisfied prior to completion of the merger, such as the receipt of shareholder approvals and regulatory clearance, are expected to be fulfilled and (2) the merger agreement contains no financing condition;

Anthem s commitments in the merger agreement to use its reasonable best efforts to consummate the proposed merger, including to take any actions or agree to any conditions necessary to obtain all required regulatory approvals (including agreeing to divestitures), unless these actions or conditions would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Anthem, Cigna and their respective subsidiaries, taken as a whole, after giving effect to the merger, including the synergies expected to be realized from the merger (subject to the terms and conditions of the merger agreement);

the belief of the Cigna board of directors, after consultation with its legal counsel, that the regulatory approvals and clearances necessary to complete the merger would be obtained;

the \$1.85 billion reverse termination fee that is payable by Anthem to Cigna in the event that the merger is not consummated due to certain regulatory restraints or failures to obtain regulatory approvals;

the ability of Cigna to seek damages in the event of fraud or a willful breach by Anthem of its representations, warranties or obligations under the merger agreement;

Cigna s and Anthem s commitment to retaining investment grade debt ratings;

confirmation by a certain rating agency to Anthem, prior to the execution of the merger agreement, that the contemplated transaction would not result in a downgrade of Anthem s credit ratings;

the Cigna senior management team s belief that the merger would offer better value for shareholders than Cigna s long-term strategic plan as a stand-alone company;

the results of the due diligence review of Anthem and its businesses conducted by Cigna and its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, including the fact that Cigna senior management had the

opportunity to resolve their diligence questions with respect to the rules of the BCBSA, the pending antitrust litigation against the BCBSA and the data breach disclosed by Anthem in February 2015;

the fact that, pursuant to the terms of the offer letter entered into between Anthem and Mr. Cordani, Cigna Chief Executive Officer David Cordani will serve as President and Chief Operating Officer of the combined company, which will bring institutional knowledge with respect to Cigna to the combined company and will provide continuity and oversight during the integration process; and

the fact that directors of Cigna who have an in-depth knowledge of Cigna and its businesses would have substantial representation on the board of directors of the combined company, as described in the section entitled *Board of Directors and Certain Officers of Anthem Following the Merger* beginning on page 169 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## **Risks and Factors Weighing Against the Merger**

The Cigna board of directors also identified and considered the potential adverse impact of other factors weighing negatively against the merger, including the following:

the possibility that the completion of the merger may be delayed or not occur at all in the event of a failure of certain closing conditions, including (1) the approval by Anthem shareholders of the share issuance proposal and (2) the receipt of required regulatory clearances, and the adverse impact that this would have on Cigna and its business;

the risk that regulatory agencies might impose terms and conditions on their approvals which could adversely affect the operations and value of the combined company (see *Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger* beginning on page 170 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus);

the restrictions in the merger agreement on the conduct of Cigna s business during the period between the execution of the merger agreement and the completion of the merger;

the protracted length of time that is anticipated between the execution of the merger agreement and the completion of the merger, and the adverse impact that a long interim period could have on Cigna and its business;

because the stock portion of the merger consideration is a fixed number of shares of Anthem common stock, Cigna shareholders could be adversely affected by a decrease in the trading price of Anthem common stock following the announcement of the merger, and the merger agreement does not provide Cigna with a price-based termination right or other similar protection for Cigna or its shareholders, such as a collar with respect to Anthem s stock price;

the risk of incurring substantial expenses related to the merger;

the challenges inherent in the combination of two businesses of the size and complexity of Cigna and Anthem, including unforeseen difficulties in integrating operations and systems and difficulties in integrating employees;

the fact that forecasts of future results of operations and cost and growth synergies are necessarily estimates based on assumptions, and that for these and other reasons there is a risk of not capturing all the anticipated synergies and cost savings between Cigna and Anthem, and the risk that other anticipated benefits may not be realized;

the possible disruption to Cigna s business that may result from announcement of the merger and the resulting distraction of management s attention from the day-to-day operations of the business;

that some of Cigna s directors and executive officers have interests in the merger that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of Cigna shareholders generally, including the treatment of Cigna stock options, restricted stock awards, restricted stock units, strategic performance shares and deferred stock units held by Cigna s directors and executive officers in the merger and Anthem s agreement to indemnify Cigna directors and officers against certain claims and liabilities;

the change of Cigna s name to Anthem, Inc. and the reaction to this name change;

the risk that the pendency of the merger could adversely affect Cigna s relationships with its customers, suppliers and any other persons with whom Cigna has a business relationship or pose difficulties in attracting and retaining key employees; and

the other potential risks described in the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 67 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

In light of the number and wide variety of factors considered in connection with the evaluation of the merger and the complexity of these factors, the Cigna board of directors did not consider it practicable to, and did not attempt to, quantify, rank or otherwise assign relative weights to the specific factors it considered in reaching its decision.

The Cigna board of directors did not undertake to make any specific determination as to whether any particular factor, or any aspect of any particular factor, was favorable or unfavorable to its ultimate determination, but rather the Cigna board of directors conducted an overall review of the factors described above, including discussions with Cigna s senior management team and outside legal and financial advisors. In considering the factors described above, individual members of the Cigna board of directors may have given different weight to different factors.

The factors contained in this explanation of the reasoning of the Cigna board of directors and other information presented in this section contain information that is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factors discussed in *Cautionary Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements* beginning on page 64 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

## **Opinions of Anthem s Financial Advisors**

## **Opinion of UBS**

Anthem retained UBS to act as financial advisor to the Anthem board of directors and, if requested, to render to the Anthem board of directors an opinion that the merger consideration is fair, from a financial point of view, to Anthem. On July 23, 2015, at a meeting of the Anthem board of directors held to evaluate the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, UBS delivered to the Anthem board of directors an oral opinion, which opinion was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion, dated July 24, 2015, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to various assumptions made, matters considered and limitations described in its opinion, the merger consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to Anthem.

The full text of UBS s opinion to the Anthem board of directors describes the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken by UBS. This opinion is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as **Annex B** and is incorporated into this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference. **Holders of Anthem common stock are encouraged to read UBS s opinion carefully in its entirety. UBS s opinion was provided for the benefit of the Anthem board of directors (in its capacity as such) in connection with, and for the purpose of, its evaluation of the merger consideration from a financial point of view, and does not address any other aspect of the mergers or any related transaction. UBS s opinion does not address the relative merits of the mergers as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available with respect to Anthem or Anthem s underlying business decision to effect the mergers or any related transaction. UBS s opinion does not constitute a recommendation to any Anthem shareholder as to how such shareholder should vote or act with respect to the share issuance or any related transactions. The following summary of UBS s** 

opinion is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of UBS s opinion.

In arriving at its opinion, UBS, among other things:

reviewed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to Cigna and Anthem;

reviewed certain internal financial information and other data relating to the businesses and financial prospects of Cigna that were provided to UBS by the management of Anthem and not publicly available, including financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the management of Anthem that the Anthem board of directors directed UBS to utilize for purposes of its analysis;

reviewed certain internal financial information and other data relating to the business and financial prospects of Anthem that were provided to UBS by the management of Anthem and not publicly available, including financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the management of Anthem that the Anthem board of directors directed UBS to utilize for purposes of its analysis;

reviewed certain estimates of synergies prepared jointly by the management of Anthem and the management of Cigna provided to UBS by Anthem and not publicly available that the Anthem board of directors directed UBS to utilize for purposes of its analysis;

conducted discussions with members of the senior managements of Anthem and Cigna concerning the businesses and financial prospects of Cigna and Anthem;

reviewed publicly available financial and stock market data with respect to certain other companies UBS believed to be generally relevant;

compared the financial terms of the transaction with the publicly available financial terms of certain other transactions UBS believed to be generally relevant;

reviewed current and historical market prices of Anthem common stock and Cigna common stock;

reviewed the merger agreement; and

conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations and considered such other information as UBS deemed necessary or appropriate.

In connection with its review, with the consent of the Anthem board of directors, UBS assumed and relied upon, without independent verification, the accuracy and completeness in all material aspects of the information provided to or reviewed by UBS for the purpose of the opinion. In addition, with the consent of the Anthem board of directors, UBS did not make any independent evaluation or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise)

of Anthem or Cigna, nor was UBS furnished with any such evaluation or appraisal. With respect to the financial forecasts, estimates and synergies referred to above, UBS assumed, at the direction of the Anthem board of directors, that they were reasonably prepared on a basis reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the management of each company, as applicable, as to the future financial performance of their respective company and such synergies, as applicable. In addition, UBS assumed with the approval of the Anthem board of directors that the mergers will qualify for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code. The opinion of UBS was necessarily based on economic, monetary, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information available to UBS as of, the date of its opinion.

At the direction of the Anthem board of directors, UBS was not asked to, nor did it, offer any opinion as to the terms, other than the merger consideration to the extent expressly specified in the opinion, of the merger agreement or any related documents or the forms of the mergers or any related transaction. In addition, UBS expressed no opinion as to the fairness of the amount or nature of any compensation to be received by any officers, directors or employees of any parties to the merger, or any class of such persons, relative to the consideration. UBS expressed no opinion as to what the value of the Anthem common stock will be when issued pursuant to the merger or the price at which Anthem common stock will trade at any time. In rendering its opinion, UBS assumed, with the consent of the Anthem board of directors, that (i) the parties to the merger agreement will comply with all material terms of the merger agreement and (ii) the mergers will be consummated

in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement without any adverse waiver or amendment of any material term or condition thereof. UBS also assumed that all governmental, regulatory or other consents and approvals necessary for the consummation of the mergers will be obtained without any material adverse effect on Anthem, Cigna or the mergers.

In connection with rendering its opinion to the Anthem board of directors, UBS performed a variety of financial and comparative analyses, which are summarized below. The following summary is not a complete description of all analyses performed and factors considered by UBS in connection with its opinion. The preparation of a financial opinion is a complex process involving subjective judgments and is not necessarily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. With respect to the selected companies analysis and the selected transactions analysis summarized below, no company or transaction used as a comparison was identical to Anthem, Cigna or the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. These analyses necessarily involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the public trading or acquisition values of the companies concerned.

UBS believes its analyses and the summary contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses and factors or focusing on information presented in tabular format, without considering all analyses and factors or the narrative description of the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the processes underlying UBS s analyses and opinion. UBS did not draw, in isolation, conclusions from or with regard to any one factor or method of analysis for purposes of its opinion, but rather arrived at its ultimate opinion based on the results of all analyses undertaken by it and assessed as a whole.

The estimates of the future performance of Anthem underlying the analyses of UBS are not necessarily indicative of actual future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those estimates. These estimates are necessarily subject to uncertainty because, among other things, they are based upon numerous factors and events beyond the control of the parties or their respective advisors. In performing its analyses, UBS considered industry performance, general business and economic conditions and other matters, many of which were beyond the control of Anthem or Cigna. Estimates of the financial value of companies do not purport to be appraisals or necessarily reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may be sold or acquired.

The merger consideration was determined through negotiations between Anthem and Cigna and the decision by Anthem to enter into the merger agreement to effect the mergers was solely that of the Anthem board of directors. UBS s opinion and financial analyses were only one of many factors considered by the Anthem board of directors in its evaluation of the mergers and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the Anthem board of directors or the management of Anthem with respect to the mergers or the merger consideration. While UBS provided advice to the Anthem board of directors during Anthem s negotiations with Cigna, the Anthem board of directors determined the merger consideration and UBS did not recommend any specific amount or type of consideration.

## Summary of the Financial Analyses of UBS

The following is a brief summary of the material financial analyses performed by UBS and reviewed with the Anthem board of directors on July 23, 2015 in connection with UBS s opinion. The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order for UBS s financial analyses to be fully understood, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of UBS s financial analyses.

## Selected Companies Analyses

Cigna

UBS compared selected financial and market data of Cigna with corresponding data of (i) the following three publicly traded multi-line managed care companies (the Cigna Multi-Line Companies ) and (ii) the following four publicly traded government-focused managed care companies (the Government-Focused Companies and, together with the Cigna Multi-Line Companies, the Cigna selected companies ):

## Cigna Selected Companies

**Multi-Line Companies** 

Anthem

UnitedHealth Group Inc.

Aetna Inc.

Government-Focused Companies

Humana Inc.

Centene Corp.

Molina Healthcare Inc.

Wellcare Health Plans, Inc.

UBS reviewed, among other things, the enterprise values, calculated as equity market value based on closing stock prices on each of May 28, 2015, the day before takeover speculation across the managed care industry began, and July 22, 2015, the last practicable price date prior to the delivery of UBS s oral opinion, plus debt, less cash, plus minority interest of each of the Cigna selected companies as a multiple of last twelve months (LTM), 2015, and 2016 estimated EBITDA of such selected company (the Cigna EV/EBITDA Multiple). UBS also reviewed the closing stock prices on each of May 28, 2015 and July 22, 2015 of each of the Cigna selected companies as a multiple of 2015 and 2016 estimated cash earnings per share of such selected company (the Cigna Cash P/E Multiple), in each case using the FactSet Non-GAAP EPS as a proxy for cash EPS. UBS then compared the multiples derived for the Cigna selected companies with corresponding multiples implied for Cigna based on the closing price of its shares on each of May 28, 2015. Financial data for the Cigna selected companies were based on FactSet consensus

Table of Contents

estimates including FactSet Non-GAAP EPS used as a proxy for cash EPS (FactSet Estimates), and public filings of each selected company. Estimated financial data for Cigna were based on FactSet Estimates, public filings and Anthem management estimates.

This analysis indicated the following implied mean and median multiples for the Cigna selected companies, as compared to corresponding multiples implied for Cigna:

	Cigna EV/EBITDA Multiples Estimated Estimated		Cigna Cash P/E Multiples Estimated Estimated		
	LTM EDITDA	2015	2016 EBITDA	2015	2016
As of May 28, 2015	EBITDA	EBITDA	EBIIDA	Earnings	Earnings
Cigna Multi-Line Companies					
Mean	10.8x	10.4x	9.7x	16.7x	15.0x
Median	10.7x	10.7x	9.7x	16.4x	14.9x
Government-Focused Companies					
Mean	13.0x	10.3x	8.6x	25.0x	19.6x
Median	13.1x	9.5x	7.9x	25.6x	19.2x
Cigna Selected Companies Unaffected Overall					
Mean	12.1x	10.4x	9.1x	21.4x	17.6x
Median	11.4x	9.6x	9.2x	21.0x	16.9x
As of July 22, 2015					
Cigna Multi-Line Companies					
Mean	10.8x	10.4x	9.5x	15.9x	14.2x
Median	11.2x	10.1x	9.5x	15.5x	14.1x
Government-Focused Companies					
Mean	13.6x	10.2x	8.1x	24.7x	18.4x
Median	13.8x	9.4x	7.2x	24.9x	17.5x
Cigna Selected Companies Current Overall					
Mean	12.2x	10.3x	8.8x	20.3x	16.3x
Median	12.1x	10.1x	9.4x	19.2x	16.3x
Cigna					
At May 28, 2015	10.2x	10.1x	9.4x	16.0x	14.4x
At July 22, 2015	11.2x	10.9x	10.2x	17.9x	16.1x
At illustrative \$183.31 per share (FactSet					
consensus)	13.3x	13.0x	12.1x	21.7x	19.6x
At illustrative \$183.31 per share (Anthem	10.0	10.4	11.4	21.2	10.0
management projections)	13.3x	12.4x	11.4x	21.3x	19.0x
Anthem					

UBS compared selected financial and market data of Anthem with corresponding data of (i) the following three multi-line companies (the Anthem Multi-Line Companies ) and (ii) the Government-Focused Companies (the Government-Focused Companies and the Anthem Multi-Line Companies, collectively, the Anthem selected companies ):

## Anthem Selected Companies

## Table of Contents

Anthem Multi-Line Companies

Cigna

UnitedHealth Group Inc.

Aetna Inc.

Government-Focused Companies

Humana Inc.

Centene Corp.

Molina Healthcare Inc.

Wellcare Health Plans, Inc.

UBS reviewed, among other things, the enterprise values, calculated as equity market value based on closing stock prices on each of May 28, 2015, the day before takeover speculation across the managed care industry began, and July 22, 2015, the last practicable price date prior to the delivery of UBS s oral opinion, plus debt, less cash, plus minority interest of each of the Anthem selected companies as a multiple of LTM, 2015, and 2016 estimated EBITDA of such selected company (the Anthem EV/EBITDA Multiple ). UBS also reviewed the closing stock prices on each of May 28, 2015 and July 22, 2015 of each of the Anthem selected companies as a multiple of 2015 and 2016 estimated cash earnings per share of such selected company (the Anthem Cash P/E Multiple ), in each case using the FactSet Non-GAAP EPS as a proxy for cash EPS. UBS then compared the multiples derived for the Anthem selected companies with corresponding multiples implied for Anthem based on the closing price of its shares on each of May 28, 2015 and July 22, 2015. Financial data for the Anthem selected companies were based on FactSet Estimates and public filings of each selected company. Estimated financial data for Anthem were based on FactSet Estimates, public filings and Anthem management estimates.

This analysis indicated the following implied mean and median multiples for the Anthem selected companies, as compared to corresponding multiples implied for Anthem:

	Anthem	EV/EBITDA Estimated	Multiples Estimated		em P/E  tiples  Estimated
	LTM EBITDA	2015 EBITDA	2016 EBITDA	2015 Earnings	2016 Earnings
As of May 28, 2015					
Anthem Multi-Line Companies					
Mean	10.7x	10.2x	9.5x	16.5x	14.9x
Median	10.7x	10.1x	9.4x	16.0x	14.4x
Government-Focused Companies					
Mean	13.0x	10.3x	8.6x	25.0x	19.6x
Median	13.1x	9.5x	7.9x	25.6x	19.2x
Anthem Selected Companies Unaffected Overal	u				
Mean	12.1x	10.3x	9.0x	21.4x	17.6x
Median	11.4x	9.6x	9.2x	21.0x	16.9x
As of July 22, 2015					
Anthem Multi-Line Companies					
Mean	11.3x	10.6x	9.7x	16.7x	14.9x
Median	11.2x	10.9x	9.5x	17.8x	15.6x
Government-Focused Companies					
Mean	13.6x	10.2x	8.1x	24.7x	18.4x
Median	13.8x	9.4x	7.2x	24.9x	17.5x
Anthem Selected Companies Current Overall					
Mean	12.4x	10.4x	8.9x	20.7x	16.7x
Median	12.1x	10.5x	9.4x	19.3x	16.6x
Anthem					
At May 28, 2015	10.4x	10.7x	10.2x	16.4x	14.9x
At July 22, 2015 (FactSet consensus)	9.9x	10.1x	9.6x	15.5x	14.1x
At July 22, 2015 (Anthem management projections)	9.3x	9.3x	8.6x	15.5x	13.9x
Selected Transactions Analysis					

UBS reviewed publicly available information relating to (i) the following two recent selected transactions involving managed care companies (the Recent Transactions ) and (ii) the following three historical selected transactions involving managed care companies (the Historical Transactions and, together with the Recent Transactions, the selected transactions ).

**Announcement Date** 

Target

### **Recent Transactions**

July 3, 2015 July 2, 2015 Historical Transactions August 20, 2012 July 9, 2012 October 24, 2011

Aetna Inc. Centene Corp.

Aetna Inc. WellPoint, Inc. Cigna Corp. Humana Inc. Health Net Inc.

Coventry Health Care Inc. Amerigroup Corp. Healthspring, Inc.

UBS reviewed, among other things, implied enterprise values of the target company in each of the selected transactions as a multiple of the LTM EBITDA of such target company with and without pre-tax run-rate synergies. UBS also reviewed the implied price of the target company in each of the selected transactions as a multiple of next twelve months ( NTM ) cash earnings per share of such target company with and without after-tax run-rate synergies. Financial data regarding the selected transactions and used to determine the multiples were based on FactSet data, public filings, press releases and other publicly available information as well as analyst research. These analyses indicated the following multiples of LTM EBITDA and NTM P/E, as compared to the corresponding multiples implied for Cigna based on the price per Cigna share implied by the consideration.

	-	EV/EBITDA [ultiples	Implied I	P/E Multiples
	w/o Run-Rate Synergies	LTM EBITDA w/ Run-Rate Synergies	NTM Cash P/E w/o Run-Rate Synergies	NTM Cash P/E w/ Run-Rate Synergies
<b>Recent Transactions</b>				
Recent Mean	13.6x	9.9x	23.0x	15.9x
Recent Median	13.6x	9.9x	23.0x	15.9x
Cigna at \$183.31 (FactSet consensus) Cigna at \$183.31 (Anthem management	13.3x	8.9x	20.6x	13.2x
projections)	13.3x	8.9x	20.1x	13.0x

	LTM EBITDA w/o Run-Rate Synergies	LTM EBITDA w/ Run-Rate Synergies	NTM GAAP P/E w/o Run-Rate Synergies	NTM GAAP P/E w/ Run-Rate Synergies
Historical Transactions				
Historical Mean	10.0x	7.7x	15.3x	11.7x
Historical Median	7.6x	7.1x	13.1x	11.7x
Overall Mean	11.4x	8.6x	n/a	n/a
Overall Median	13.1x	9.1x	n/a	n/a
Discounted Cash Flow Analyses				

UBS performed discounted cash flow analyses utilizing financial forecasts and estimates prepared by Anthem s management. UBS calculated ranges of implied present values (as of July 2015) of the standalone, unlevered, after-tax, free cash flows that each of Anthem and Cigna were forecasted to generate in the second half of calendar year 2015 through calendar year 2020 and of terminal values for Anthem and Cigna. Implied terminal values were derived by applying to each of Anthem s and Cigna s calendar year 2020 estimated EBITDA, a range of estimated EBITDA multiples of 9.5x to 11.5x, which range was selected based on the enterprise value to EBITDA multiples for each of Anthem and the publicly traded companies analyzed for the purposes of the selected companies analysis described below. Present values of cash flows and terminal values were calculated using discount rates ranging from 7.0% to 8.0%. UBS also calculated ranges of implied present values (as of June 2015) of the unlevered, after-tax, free cash flows that the pro forma combined company is forecasted to generate from the second half of calendar year 2020 and of terminal values for the pro forma combined company, giving

effect to the potential synergies prepared by the managements of Anthem and Cigna. The pro forma terminal and present values were derived using the same discount rates and multiple ranges as were used in the analyses of Anthem and Cigna.

The discounted cash flow analyses resulted in ranges of implied values of \$175.11 to \$219.76 per share of Cigna common stock and \$216.45 to \$271.19 per share of Anthem common stock, as compared to a range of \$223.12 to \$294.72 per share of the pro forma combined company.

UBS also performed a discounted cash flow analysis utilizing the potential synergies from the combination of Anthem and Cigna as prepared by the managements of Anthem and Cigna. UBS calculated ranges of implied

present values of net synergy opportunities that the combination is forecasted to generate through calendar year 2020 and of implied terminal values. Implied terminal values were derived by applying a range of estimated EBITDA multiples from 9.5x to 11.5x and a range of discount rates from 7.0% to 8.0%. The discounted cash flow analysis of potential synergies resulted in a range of implied values of \$13.867 billion to \$16.594 billion.

## Miscellaneous

Under the terms of UBS s engagement, Anthem agreed to pay UBS for its financial advisory services in connection with the mergers an aggregate fee of \$30 million, portions of which became payable in connection with the delivery of UBS s opinion and in connection with the public announcement and signing of the merger agreement, and \$24 million of which is contingent upon the closing of the mergers. In addition, Anthem agreed to reimburse UBS for its reasonable expenses, including fees, disbursements and other charges of counsel, and to indemnify UBS and related parties against liabilities, including liabilities under federal securities laws, relating to, or arising out of, its engagement. UBS and/or its affiliates have in the past provided, and currently provide, investment banking services to Anthem and Cigna unrelated to the mergers, for which UBS and/or its affiliates received or expect to receive compensation, including (i) acting as a Joint Book-Running Manager in Anthem s offering of \$650 million 2.300% Notes due 2018 and \$600 million 5.100% Notes due 2044 completed in 2013, (ii) acting as a Joint Book-Running Manager in Anthem s offering of \$850 million 2.250% Notes due 2019, \$800 million 3.500% Notes due 2024, \$800 million 4.650% Notes due 2044, and \$250 million 4.850% Notes due 2054 completed in 2014, (iii) acting as a Co-Manager in Cigna s offering of \$900 million 3.250% Senior Notes due 2025 completed in 2015, (iv) acting as a Senior Co-Manager of a \$1.25 billion Anthem debt and equity units offering in 2015 and (v) participating in Anthem s \$3.5 billion revolving credit facility. In addition, UBS or an affiliate is a participant in credit facilities of each of Anthem and Cigna, for which it received and continues to receive fees and interest payments, as applicable. In the ordinary course of business, UBS and its affiliates may participate in derivatives transactions with respect to Anthem or Cigna and may hold or trade, for their own accounts and the accounts of their customers, securities of Anthem and Cigna and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

Anthem selected UBS as its financial advisor in connection with the mergers because UBS is an internationally recognized investment banking firm with substantial experience in similar transactions. UBS is regularly engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, leveraged buyouts, negotiated underwritings, competitive bids, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, and private placements.

## **Opinion of Credit Suisse**

Anthem retained Credit Suisse as its financial advisor in connection with the merger. On July 23, 2015, at a meeting of the Anthem board of directors held to evaluate the proposed merger, Credit Suisse delivered to the Anthem board of directors its oral opinion, confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated July 23, 2015, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to various assumptions, matters considered and limitations described in such opinion, the merger consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to Anthem.

The full text of Credit Suisse s written opinion, dated July 23, 2015, to the Anthem board of directors, which sets forth, among other things, the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and limitations on the scope of review undertaken, is attached as Annex C hereto and is incorporated into this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference in its entirety. The description of the opinion set forth in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such opinion. Credit Suisse s opinion was provided to the Anthem board of directors (in its capacity as such) for its information in connection with its evaluation of the merger consideration and did not address any other aspect of the proposed

merger, including the relative merits of the merger as compared to alternative transactions or strategies that might be available to Anthem or the underlying business decision of Anthem to proceed with the merger. The opinion does not constitute advice or a recommendation to any Anthem shareholder as to how such shareholder should vote or act on any matter relating to the proposed merger or otherwise.

In arriving at its opinion, Credit Suisse:

reviewed the merger agreement and certain related agreements;

reviewed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to Anthem and Cigna;

reviewed certain other information relating to Anthem and Cigna provided to or discussed with Credit Suisse by Anthem and Cigna, including financial forecasts relating to Anthem and Cigna;

met with the managements of Anthem and Cigna to discuss the business and prospects of Anthem and Cigna, respectively;

considered certain financial and stock market data of Anthem and Cigna, and Credit Suisse compared that data with similar data for publicly held companies in businesses Credit Suisse deemed similar to that of Anthem and Cigna;

considered, to the extent publicly available, the financial terms of certain other business combinations and other transactions which have been effected or announced; and

considered such other information, financial studies, analyses and investigations and financial, economic and market criteria which Credit Suisse deemed relevant.

In connection with its review, Credit Suisse did not independently verify any of the foregoing information and Credit Suisse assumed and relied upon such information being complete and accurate in all material respects. With respect to the financial forecasts for Cigna provided to Credit Suisse by the management of Anthem that Credit Suisse has reviewed, the management of Anthem advised Credit Suisse, and Credit Suisse assumed, that such forecasts were reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the management of Anthem as to the future financial performance of Cigna. With respect to the financial forecasts for Anthem that Credit Suisse has reviewed, the management of Anthem advised Credit Suisse, and Credit Suisse assumed, that such forecasts were reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the management of Anthem as to the future financial performance of Anthem. With respect to estimates provided to Credit Suisse by Anthem s management regarding cost savings and synergies anticipated to result from the merger, as well as the estimates provided to Credit Suisse by Anthem s management regarding the dis-synergies anticipated to result from the merger (including dis-synergies attributable to obtaining the necessary approvals to consummate the merger), Anthem s management advised Credit Suisse, and Credit Suisse assumed, that such estimates were reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of Anthem s management as to such cost savings, synergies and dis-synergies, and that such cost savings, synergies and dis-synergies would be realized in the amounts and at the times indicated by such estimates. In addition, Credit Suisse has, without independent verification, relied upon (and the financial forecasts provided to or discussed with Credit Suisse by Anthem reflect) Anthem s assessment regarding its ability to maintain its licenses with the BCBSA and comply with the related requirements and restrictions regarding its operations after giving effect to the merger without adversely affecting its

business, financial condition and results of operations. See the sections entitled *Anthem Unaudited Prospective Financial Information* and *Cigna Unaudited Prospective Financial Information* beginning on pages 157 and 159, respectively, of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a summary of the financial forecasts for Anthem and Cigna that Credit Suisse utilized in its analyses, as well as the estimates provided to Credit Suisse by Anthem s management regarding cost savings, synergies and dis-synergies anticipated to result from the merger.

Credit Suisse further assumed, with Anthem s consent, that, in the course of obtaining necessary regulatory and third party consents, approvals or agreements in connection with the merger, no modification, delay, limitation, restriction or condition would be imposed (other than any projected dis-synergies provided to Credit Suisse by Anthem and reflected in Credit Suisse s analyses) that would have an adverse effect, that would be material to Credit Suisse s analyses, on Anthem, Cigna, their respective subsidiaries, or the contemplated benefits of the merger, and that the merger would be consummated in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement, without waiver, modification or amendment of any material term, condition or agreement. Anthem

advised Credit Suisse, and for purposes of its analyses and its opinion Credit Suisse assumed, with Anthem s consent, that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the merger will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. In addition, Credit Suisse was not requested to, and did not, make an independent evaluation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Anthem or Cigna, nor was Credit Suisse furnished with any such evaluations or appraisals.

Credit Suisse s opinion addressed only the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of its opinion, to Anthem of the merger consideration and did not address any other aspect or implication of the merger or any other agreement, arrangement or understanding entered into in connection with the merger or otherwise, including, without limitation, the form or structure of the merger or the merger consideration, the second merger or the financing of the cash consideration for the merger. Credit Suisse s opinion also did not address the fairness of the amount or nature of, or any other aspect relating to, any compensation to any officers, directors or employees of any party to the merger, or class of such persons, relative to the merger consideration or otherwise. The issuance of Credit Suisse s opinion was approved by Credit Suisse s authorized internal committee.

Credit Suisse s opinion was necessarily based upon information made available to it as of the date of its opinion and upon financial, economic, market and other conditions as they existed and could be evaluated on that date. Credit Suisse did not express any opinion as to what the value of shares of Anthem common stock actually would be when issued pursuant to the merger or the prices at which shares of Anthem common stock would trade at any time. Credit Suisse s opinion does not address the relative merits of the merger as compared to alternative transactions or strategies that might be available to Anthem, nor does it address the underlying business decision of Anthem to proceed to the merger. Except as described in this summary, the Anthem board of directors imposed no other limitations on Credit Suisse with respect to the investigations made or procedures followed in rendering its opinion.

In preparing its opinion to the Anthem board of directors, Credit Suisse performed a variety of financial and comparative analyses, including those described below. The summary of Credit Suisse s analyses described below is not a complete description of the analyses underlying Credit Suisse s opinion. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analysis and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances and, therefore, a fairness opinion is not readily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. Credit Suisse arrived at its ultimate opinion based on the results of all analyses undertaken by it and assessed as a whole and did not draw, in isolation, conclusions from or with regard to any one factor or method of analysis. Accordingly, Credit Suisse believes that its analyses must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses and factors or focusing on information presented in tabular format, without considering all analyses and factors or the narrative description of the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the processes underlying its analyses and opinion.

In its analyses, Credit Suisse considered industry performance, general business, economic, market and financial conditions and other matters as they existed on, and could be evaluated as of, the date of its opinion, many of which are beyond Anthem s control. No company, transaction or business used in Credit Suisse s analyses is identical to Anthem, Cigna or the proposed merger, and an evaluation of the results of those analyses is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the acquisition, public trading or other values of the companies, business segments or transactions analyzed. The estimates contained in Credit Suisse s analyses and the implied per share reference ranges resulting from any particular analysis are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by the analyses. In addition, analyses relating to the value of businesses or securities do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may be sold or acquired. Accordingly, the estimates used in, and the results derived from, Credit Suisse s analyses are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty.

Credit Suisse was not requested to, and it did not, recommend the specific consideration payable by Anthem in the proposed merger, which merger consideration was determined through negotiations between Anthem and Cigna, and the decision to enter into the merger agreement was solely that of the Anthem board of directors. Credit Suisse s opinion and financial analyses were only one of many factors considered by the Anthem board of directors in its evaluation of the proposed merger and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the Anthem board of directors or Anthem s management with respect to the merger or the merger consideration. Under the terms of its engagement by Anthem, neither Credit Suisse s opinion nor any other advice or services rendered by it in connection with the proposed merger or otherwise, should be construed as creating, and Credit Suisse should not be deemed to have, any fiduciary duty to the Anthem board of directors, Anthem, Cigna, any security holder or creditor of Anthem or Cigna or any other person, regardless of any prior or ongoing advice or relationships.

## Summary of the Financial Analyses of Credit Suisse

The following is a summary of the material financial analyses provided to the Anthem board in connection with Credit Suisse s opinion. The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand Credit Suisse s financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data in the tables below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of Credit Suisse s financial analyses. For purposes of the financial analyses summarized below, the term implied Cigna merger consideration refers to the total implied value of the merger consideration to be paid by Anthem of \$183.31 per share calculated as the sum of (i) the \$103.40 per share cash consideration to be paid in the merger plus (ii) the \$79.91 per share implied value of the stock consideration to be paid in the merger plus (ii) the \$79.91 per share implied value of the merger consideration to be paid on the 0.5152 of a share of Anthem common stock included in the merger consideration to be paid by Anthem and Anthem s closing stock price of \$155.10 per share on July 22, 2015.

## Cigna Financial Analyses

## Cigna Selected Companies Analysis.

Credit Suisse reviewed certain financial and stock market information of Cigna and the following eight selected publicly traded companies, including Anthem, with operations in whole or in part in the managed care industry, which is the industry in which Cigna primarily operates. Credit Suisse organized the selected companies as Diversified MCOs and Government MCOs, and the calculated multiples (each as described below) for each of the selected companies are listed below.

## **Diversified MCOs**

	EBITDA multiples		P/E m	ultiples
	CY 2015E	CY 2016E	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	11.1x	10.2x	17.3x	15.5x
Anthem	10.6x / 9.9x <sup>1</sup>	$10.2x / 9.4x^2$	16.4x	14.8x
Aetna Inc.	10.0x	9.5x	15.8x	14.2x
Health Net, Inc.	9.5x	7.9x	18.5x	15.4x

- <sup>1</sup> Adjusted to add back software amortization of \$413 million in 2015E.
- <sup>2</sup> Adjusted to add back software amortization of 445 million in 2016E.

## **Government-Focused MCOs**

	EBITDA	EBITDA multiples		ultiples
	CY 2015E	CY 2016E	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
Humana Inc.	9.4x	8.6x	19.6x	17.4x
Centene Corporation	13.1x	11.4x	26.1x	22.8x
Molina Healthcare, Inc.	9.7x	7.5x	27.7x	20.3x
Wellcare Health Plans, Inc.	9.1x	7.0x	23.3x	16.3x

Credit Suisse reviewed, among other things, enterprise values of the selected companies, calculated as equity values based on closing stock prices on May 28, 2015, plus debt, non-controlling interests and other adjustments, and less cash and equivalents held at the parent company as a multiple of calendar years 2015 and 2016 estimated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, referred to as EBITDA in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Credit Suisse used closing stock prices on May 28, 2015 for its analyses because May 28th was the last trading day prior to reports of business combinations in the managed care sector. The mean and median EBITDA multiples for calendar years 2015 and 2016 observed for the selected companies were as follows:

#### Enterprise Value / EBITDA Multiples for Diversified MCOs<sup>3</sup>

	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
Mean	10.3x	9.4x
Median	10.3x	9.8x
<b>Enterprise</b>	Value / EBITDA Multiples for Governme	ent-Focused MCOs

	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
Mean	10.3x	8.6x
Median	9.6x	8.1x

Credit Suisse also reviewed equity values of the selected companies, based on closing stock prices on May 28, 2015, as a multiple of calendar years 2015 and 2016 estimated cash earnings per share (P/E). The mean and median P/E multiples for calendar years 2015 and 2016 observed for the selected companies were as follows:

## **P/E Multiples for Diversified MCOs**

	CY 2015E	CY 2016E			
Mean	17.0x	15.0x			
Median	16.8x	15.1x			
P/E Multiples for Government-Focused MCOs					

CY 2016E

Mean24.2x19.2xMedian24.7x18.9xIn calculating an implied per share reference range for Cigna, Credit Suisse then applied ranges derived from the<br/>Cigna selected companies analysis of selected multiples of calendar years 2015 and 2016 estimated

<sup>3</sup> Not adjusted for add back software amortization for Anthem in 2015E and 2016E

EBITDA of 9.5x to 11.0x and 8.5x to 10.0x, respectively, and selected multiples of calendar years 2015 and 2016 estimated P/E of 15.5x to 17.0x and 14.0x to 15.5x, respectively, to corresponding data of Cigna. Financial data of the selected companies were based on publicly available research analysts consensus estimates, public filings and other publicly available information. Financial data of Cigna were based on public filings and Anthem management s adjusted financial forecasts for Cigna. This analysis indicated the following approximate implied per share reference range for Cigna as compared to the implied Cigna merger consideration and Cigna s unaffected closing stock price of \$135.87 per share on May 28, 2015, the last closing stock price prior to reports of business combinations in the managed care sector:

	Implied Per		Implied Cigna	Unaffected Cigna
	Reference I	kange	Merger Consideration	Stock Price Per Share
	\$132.29 \$	159.71	\$183.31	\$135.87
~.	~ • • • •			

Cigna Selected Transactions Analysis.

Credit Suisse reviewed certain financial information of the following 18 selected transactions involving Diversified MCOs and 10 selected transactions involving Government-Focused MCOs, in each case with operations in whole or in part in the managed care industry, which is the industry in which Cigna primarily operates. The selected transactions and the calculated multiples (each as described below) for each of the selected transactions are listed below.

Announcement			LTM	NTM
Date	Acquiror	Target	EBITDA	EBITDA
Transactions in	olving Diversified MCO			
7/2/15	Centene Corporation	Health Net Inc.	14.0x	7.0x
12/17/12	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	North American Medical Management, Inc.	10.0x	NA
10/8/12	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	AMIL Participações S.A.	13.0x	NA
8/20/12	Aetna, Inc.	Coventry Health Care, Inc.	7.2x	7.7x
11/26/07	Cigna	Great-West Healthcare of Colorado, Inc.	7.1x	NA
7/11/07	Coventry Health Care, Inc.	Vista Healthplan, Inc.	10.0x	8.5x
3/12/07	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	Sierra Health Services, Inc.	11.4x	11.1x
9/27/05	WellPoint Health Networks Inc.	WellChoice Inc.	12.6x	11.6x
9/15/05	The Blackstone Group and others	HealthMarkets, Inc.	5.5x	NA
10/14/04	Coventry Health Care, Inc.	First Health Group Corp.	6.7x	6.8x
9/15/04	Pacificare Health Systems, Inc.	American Medical Security Group, Inc.	8.5x	8.6x
4/26/04	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	Oxford Health Plans, Inc.	7.4x	7.5x
10/27/03	Anthem	WellPoint, Inc.	10.3x	9.6x
10/27/03	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	Mid Atlantic Medical Services, LLC	12.9x	10.4x
6/3/03	WellPoint Health Networks Inc.	Cobalt Corporation	11.3x	12.6x
4/29/02	Anthem	Trigon Healthcare, Inc.	15.8x	NA
10/18/01	WellPoint Health Networks Inc.	RightCHOICE Managed Care, Inc.	12.5x	NA
11/29/00	WellPoint Health Networks Inc.	Cerulean Companies, Inc.	9.8x	NA
Transactions in	olving Government-Focused MCO	S		
7/3/15	Aetna, Inc.	Humana Inc.	13.1x	12.8x
11/5/12	Humana Inc.	Metropolitan Health Networks, Inc.	8.7x	7.5x

7/9/12	WellPoint Health Networks Inc.	Amerigroup Corporation	15.3x	11.3x
11/22/11	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	XLHealth Corporation	11.8x	NA
10/24/11	Cigna	HealthSpring, Inc.	7.6x	7.0x
6/8/11	WellPoint Health Networks Inc.	CareMore Medical Group, Inc.	10.0x	NA
8/27/10	HealthSpring, Inc.	Bravo Health, Inc.	7.3x	NA
5/24/07	Aetna, Inc.	Schaller Anderson, Incorporated	9.7x	NA
7/6/05	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	Pacificare Health Systems, Inc.	13.3x	12.0x
6/18/02	UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	AmeriChoice Corporation	8.1x	NA

Credit Suisse reviewed, among other things, transaction values, calculated as the purchase prices paid for each target company in the selected transaction plus debt, non-controlling interests and other adjustments, and less cash and equivalents held at the parent company, as a multiple of, to the extent publicly available, the target company s latest 12 months EBITDA, referred to as LTM EBITDA in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and next 12 months EBITDA, referred to as NTM EBITDA in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In addition, Credit Suisse compared the mean and median of the LTM and NTM EBITDA multiples for the selected transactions announced during the period after the U.S. Supreme Court s decision to uphold the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act on June 28, 2012.

The mean and median LTM EBITDA multiples and NTM EBITDA multiples observed for the selected transactions involving Diversified MCOs and Government-Focused MCOs were as follows:

## **Multiples for Diversified MCOs**

	LTM EBITDA	NTM EBITDA
Mean	10.3x	9.2x
Median	10.2x	8.6x
	Multiples for Government-Focused MCC	)s

	LTM EBITDA	NTM EBITDA
Mean	10.5x	10.1x
Median	9.8x	11.3x
The mean and median LTM EBITDA multiple	es and NTM EBITDA mult	iples observed for selected transactions
involving Diversified MCOs and Government	-Focused MCOs after the U	J.S. Supreme Court s decision to uphold the
Affordable Care Act on June 28, 2012 were as	s follows:	

## **Multiples for Diversified MCOs**

	LTM EBITDA	NTM EBITDA
Mean	11.1x	7.4x
Median	11.5x	7.4x
	Multiples for Government-Focused M	COs

	LTM EBITDA	NTM EBITDA
Mean	12.4x	10.5x
Median	13.1x	11.3x

In calculating an implied per share reference range for Cigna, Credit Suisse applied a range of selected multiples of LTM EBITDA and NTM EBITDA derived from the selected transactions of 9.0x to 13.5x, in each case, to Cigna s EBITDA for the LTM and NTM ended March 31, 2015, respectively. LTM and NTM EBITDA for the selected transactions were based on publicly available information, including press releases, public filings and research analysts estimates. LTM and NTM EBITDA for Cigna were based on public filings as of March 31, 2015. This

analysis indicated the following approximate implied per share reference range for Cigna, as compared to the implied Cigna merger consideration and Cigna s unaffected closing stock price of \$135.87 per share on May 28, 2015, the last closing stock price prior to reports of business combinations in the managed care sector:

Implied Per Share	Implied Cigna	Unaffected Cigna
Reference Range	Merger Consideration	Stock Price Per Share
\$117.86 \$204.50	\$183.31	\$135.87

## Cigna Discounted Cash Flow Analysis.

Credit Suisse performed a discounted cash flow analysis of Cigna to calculate the estimated present value of the standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that Cigna was forecasted to generate during the second half of the fiscal year ending December 31, 2015, through the full fiscal year ending December 31, 2020, based on Anthem management s adjusted financial forecasts for Cigna. Credit Suisse calculated terminal values for Cigna by applying to Cigna s estimated EBITDA for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2020, a range of terminal value EBITDA multiples of 9.5x to 11.5x. The present value (as of June 30, 2015) of the cash flows and terminal values was then calculated using discount rates ranging from 6.0% to 7.5%.

Credit Suisse also calculated the estimated present value of the potential synergies, integration costs, and potential dis-synergies anticipated by Anthem s management to result from the merger. Credit Suisse applied a range of terminal value EBITDA multiples of 9.5x to 11.5x to estimated pre-tax synergies for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2020. The estimated present value of the potential synergies, integration costs, and potential dis-synergies and terminal values were then calculated using discount rates ranging from 6.0% to 7.5%.

This analysis indicated the following approximate implied per share reference range for Cigna both (1) excluding the estimated present value of potential synergies, integration costs and potential dis-synergies anticipated by Anthem s management to result from the merger and (2) including the estimated present value of potential synergies, integration costs and potential dis-synergies anticipated by Anthem s management to result from the merger, in each case as compared to the implied Cigna merger consideration and Cigna s unaffected closing stock price of \$135.87 per share on May 28, 2015, the last closing stock price prior to reports of business combinations in the managed care sector:

	Implied Per Share Reference Range	<b>Reference Range</b>	Implied Cigna	Unaffected Cigna
	(Excluding Synergies	s) (Including Synergies)	Merger Consideration	Stock Price Per Share
	\$178.84 \$230.60	\$230.72 \$294.41	\$183.31	\$135.87
Anth	em Financial Analyses	5		

## Anthem Selected Companies Analysis.

Credit Suisse reviewed certain financial and stock market information of Anthem and the following eight selected publicly traded companies, including Cigna, with operations in whole or in part in the managed care industry, which is the industry in which Anthem primarily operates. Credit Suisse organized the selected companies as Diversified MCOs and Government MCOs, and the calculated multiples for each of the selected companies are listed below.

## **Diversified MCOs**

	EBITDA	multiples	P/E m	ultiples
	CY 2015E	CY 2016E	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
UnitedHealth Group Incorporated	11.1x	10.2x	17.3x	15.5x
Aetna Inc.	10.0x	9.5x	15.8x	14.2x
Cigna	10.2x	9.5x	15.9x	14.3x
Health Net, Inc.	9.5x	7.9x	18.5x	15.4x

## **Government-Focused MCOs**

	EBITDA	multiples	P/E m	ultiples
	CY 2015E	CY 2016E	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
Humana Inc.	9.4x	8.6x	19.6x	17.4x
Centene Corporation	13.1x	11.4x	26.1x	22.8x
Molina Healthcare, Inc.	9.7x	7.5x	27.7x	20.3x
Wellcare Health Plans, Inc.	9.1x	7.0x	23.3x	16.3x

Credit Suisse reviewed, among other things, enterprise values of the selected companies, calculated as equity values based on closing stock prices on May 28, 2015, plus debt, non-controlling interests and other adjustments, and less cash held at the parent company, as a multiple of calendar years 2015 and 2016 estimated EBITDA. The mean and median EBITDA multiples for calendar years 2015 and 2016 observed for the selected companies were as follows:

## Enterprise value / EBITDA Multiples for Diversified MCOs

	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
Mean	10.2x	9.3x
Median	10.1x	9.5x
Enterprise valu	<u>ie / EBITDA Multiples for Governm</u>	ent-Focused MCOs

	CY 2015E	CY 2016E
Mean	10.3x	8.6x
Median	9.6x	8.1x
Credit Suisse also reviewed equity values of th	e selected companies, ba	sed on closing stock prices on May 28, 2015,
as a multiple of calendar years 2015 and 2016	estimated cash earnings p	ber share (P/E). The mean and median P/E
multiples for calendar years 2015 and 2016 obs	served for the selected co	mpanies were as follows:

OV 2015E

CV 201CE

19.2x

18.9x

## **P/E Multiples for Diversified MCOs**

Mean Median	CY 2015E 16.9x 16.6x	CY 2016E 14.9x 14.9x
	<b><u>P/E Multiples for Government-Focused</u></b>	<u>MCOs</u>
	CY 2015E	CY 2016E

24.2x

24.7x

Mean

Median

In calculating an implied per share reference range for Anthem, Credit Suisse then applied ranges derived from the Anthem selected companies analysis of selected multiples of calendar years 2015 and 2016 estimated EBITDA of 9.5x to 11.0x and 8.5x to 10.0x, respectively, and selected multiples of calendar years 2015 and 2016 estimated P/E of 15.5x to 17.0x and 14.0x to 15.5x, respectively, to corresponding data of Anthem. Financial data of the selected companies were based on publicly available research analysts consensus estimates, public filings and other publicly available information. Financial data of Anthem were based on public filings and Anthem management s financial forecasts for Anthem. This analysis indicated the following approximate implied per share reference range for Anthem as compared to Anthem s closing stock price of \$155.10 per share on July 22, 2015 and Anthem s unaffected stock price on May 28, 2015, the last closing stock price prior to reports of business combinations in the managed care sector:

Implied Per Share	Anthem Stock Price	Unaffected Anthem Stock
Reference Range	Per Share on July 22, 2015	Price Per Share
\$152.21 \$192.84	\$155.10	\$164.22

Anthem Discounted Cash Flow Analysis.

Credit Suisse performed a discounted cash flow analysis of Anthem to calculate the estimated present value of the standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that Anthem was forecasted to generate during the second half of the fiscal year ending December 31, 2015, through the full fiscal year ending December 31, 2020, based on Anthem management s financial forecasts for Anthem. Credit Suisse calculated terminal values for Anthem by applying to Anthem s estimated EBITDA for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2020, a range of terminal value EBITDA multiples of 9.5x to 11.5x. The present value (as of June 30, 2015) of the cash flows and terminal values was then calculated using discount rates ranging from 6.0% to 7.5%. This analysis indicated the following approximate implied per share reference range for Anthem as compared to Anthem s closing stock price of \$155.10 per share on July 22, 2015, and Anthem s unaffected stock price on May 28, 2015, the last closing stock price prior to reports of business combinations in the managed care sector:

	Implied Per Share Reference Range		Anthem Stock Price Per Share on July 22, 20	Unaffected Anthem Stock Price Per Share
	\$222.16	\$285.86	\$155.10	\$164.22
I		• • •		

## Implied Exchange Ratio Analysis

Using the implied per share reference ranges for Anthem and Cigna indicated in the respective selected companies analyses and discounted cash flow analyses of Anthem and Cigna described above, Credit Suisse calculated ranges of implied exchange ratios of Anthem common stock to Cigna common stock. For purposes of this calculation, the implied per share reference ranges for Cigna were adjusted downward by the amount of the \$103.40 per share cash consideration to be paid in the merger and, in the case of the discounted cash flow analyses of Anthem and Cigna, Credit Suisse calculated implied exchange ratio references ranges both excluding and including the estimated present value of potential synergies and dis-synergies as described above in the section entitled *Cigna Discounted Cash Flow Analysis* beginning on page 141 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. When included, synergies and dis-synergies were added to the Cigna discounted cash flow implied per share reference ranges. This implied exchange ratio analysis indicated the following implied exchange ratio reference ranges, as compared to the stock consideration exchange ratio provided for the merger:

## Implied Exchange Ratio Reference Range Based on:

Selected Companies Analysis Discounted Cash Flow Analysis (Excluding Synergies)